4. COLORADO COMMUNITIES WITH STREETCAR LINES

The following section presents an overview of the history of streetcar operations in each of the 14 Colorado communities previously identified. While some communities only briefly provided streetcar service, others were among the last cities in the United States with active streetcars. As such, the level of detail and analysis varies from community to community. Each section attempts to address the establishment, operations, technologies, alterations, and termination of the various streetcar companies that operated in Colorado.

This section is organized alphabetically by community. Each section begins with a table of the known streetcar companies that operated in that community. Maps of the streetcar networks in each community can generally be found at the end of each section and depict all technologies employed in a given community throughout time, even if all technologies were not operational at the same time. The varying uses of technology are depicted in different colors. Communities with larger or more complex streetcar networks have multiple maps. All maps were created using the GIS data developed for this project and additional detail, such as overlapping lines, can more clearly be seen by utilizing the Colorado Historic Streetcar Viewer. Aside from Denver, each community is discussed in a single narrative, sometimes addressing multiple streetcar companies. Due the size and complexity of its streetcar network, the Denver section is further divided into geographic regions within the city and each company is discussed individually.

A. Aspen

Company Name	Years of Existence/ Operation	Mode of Transport
Aspen City Railway	1889-1893	Horse

Table 1. Streetcar companies operating in Aspen

Aspen was one of the most successful of the Colorado mining boom towns at the end of the nineteenth century. Initially settled by silver miners who crossed Independence Pass in 1879 to stake out their own claims, wealthy eastern investors soon arrived to purchase the claims and named the small mining camp Aspen in 1880. The surrounding mountains proved to be rich in

silver ore and the town quickly grew into a thriving community. The Denver & Rio Grande (D&RG) and Colorado Midland (CM) Railroads reached Aspen in 1887, significantly increasing the output from the Smuggler and Molly Gibson mines, among many others. In 1890 Congress passed the Sherman Silver Purchase Act, which obliged the federal government to purchase a set amount of silver every year, effectively fueling the entire silver industry. Prosperity continued into 1893, by which point Aspen was the leading silver producing region in the country and one of the largest cities in Colorado with more than 10,000 residents. That same year, however, Congress repealed the Sherman Silver Purchase Act. Without federal purchasing power the silver market crashed and several mines in Aspen closed overnight, leaving thousands of miners and suppliers out of work. Aspen's population steadily declined, and the town became a quiet backwater in the Colorado mountains until its reinvention as a tourist destination in the 1940s.¹⁷³

The short-lived Aspen City Railway (ACR) operated during Aspen's peak of growth and mining production. As a relatively large and wealthy community, a streetcar system was a sign of sophistication that separated Aspen from its rival mining towns. The ACR was organized in 1889 by local businessmen. An 1891 *Aspen Daily Chronicle* article indicates that Horace Tabor, the mining magnate and mayor of Leadville, was the president of the company. It is unknown how much involvement Tabor had in the small company, but his association with the ACR indicates that it appeared to be a promising investment at the outset. The City of Aspen (City) granted a franchise to the ACR in September 1889 and passed an ordinance setting out the route two months later. Although the ordinance called for the railway to be completed by December, the company faced difficulty securing rails and construction was not completed until June 1890. The gauge and weight of the original rails are unknown.¹⁷⁴

According to the 1889 city ordinance, the route of the ACR took an irregular path through town. It began at West End Street, continued through downtown along Cooper and Main Streets,

¹⁷³ "The Mining Boom: 1879 – 1893," *Aspen Historical Society*, July 19, 2015, https://aspenhistory.org/aspenhistory/the-mining-boom-1879-1893/; Carl Abbot, Stephen J. Leonard, and Thomas J. Noel, *Colorado: A History of the Centennial State*, Fourth (Niwot, Colo.: University Press of Colorado, 2005), 98, 102.

¹⁷⁴ Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 12; "The Street Railway," *Aspen Daily Chronical*, June 19, 1891, 4; "Letters to the Editor," *Aspen Daily Times*, January 7, 1954.

entered the affluent West Side neighborhood on 1st Street, and ended at 6th Street at the northern city limits (see Figure 19 and Figure 21). This description is also consistent with a 1954 account given in the *Aspen Daily Times* from a former streetcar driver who worked on the ACR as a teenager. The company owned five horses and operated two cars, which were pulled independently by one horse at a time (see Figure 20). The two cars met at regular intervals at the center of the route on Main Street. Heavy snowfall over the winter of 1890-1891 forced the ACR to cancel service. By the time the snow melted the following spring, the tracks were in such disrepair that they were unusable. Furthermore, the tracks made the unpaved streets of Aspen even more treacherous. After some conflict with the City, the ACR repaired most of the line.¹⁷⁵



Figure 19. View of an ACR horsecar on Main Street, looking west from Mill Street, 1892.¹⁷⁶

¹⁷⁵ Feitz, *Colorado Trolleys*, 56; "The Street Railway," 4; "City Council Proceedings," *Aspen Daily Chronical*, July 28, 1891, 4; "Letters to the Editor," 3.

¹⁷⁶ "Aspen from Hotel Jerome, 1892-," 1892, 1965.014.0002, Aspen Historical Society.



Figure 20. Photograph of the ACR's two horsecars, c.1890.¹⁷⁷

There is no known record of when the ACR ended service. The repeal of the Sherman Act in 1893 decimated Aspen's economy and it is doubtful the streetcars ran long afterward. A former driver indicated he worked for the company in 1893 and that service ended soon after his brief tenure with the railway. Limited existing records indicate the tracks were left in place in at least some sections and were later paved over. Work on a water main in 1941 uncovered tracks along Cooper Avenue. Another section was uncovered on Main Street near Mill Street in 1963. It is possible that further sections of the ACR network remain buried under the streets of Aspen.¹⁷⁸

¹⁷⁷ "Aspen Street Railway, 1890-," c.1890, Shaw Collection, 1974.110.0013, Aspen Historical Society.

¹⁷⁸ "Dig up Street Car Rails," *Aspen Daily Times*, July 3, 1941, 1; "Letters to the Editor," 3; Mary Hayes, "Around Aspen," *Aspen Daily Times*, July 19, 1963, 4.



Figure 21. Map of Aspen streetcar lines.

B. Boulder

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Boulder Railway and Improvement	1801-1802	Horsecar, Unknown
Company	10/1-10/2	Gauge
Boulder Railway and Utility Company	1899- 1902	Electric, Narrow Gauge
Boulder Electric Light Company	1902-1906	Electric, Narrow Gauge
Northern Colorado Power Company	1906-1914	Electric, Narrow Gauge
Western Light and Power Company	1914-1922	Electric, Narrow Gauge
Public Service Company of Colorado	1922-1931	Electric, Narrow Gauge

Table 2. Streetcar companies operating in Boulder

Early Anglo settlers began arriving in the Boulder Valley around 1858. The following year, the Boulder Town Company established Boulder with the intent of selling land and supplies to prospectors working the nearby Boulder Canyon. Boulder was awarded the county seat in 1862. It was officially incorporated in 1871 and experienced minor population increases following various silver and tellurium discoveries in the surrounding areas, which attracted not only prospectors but suppliers and farmers as well.¹⁷⁹

While farmers settled the valley, the city did not see major growth until the railroad arrived in 1873, which provided a direct connection between Denver and Boulder and cemented Boulder's position as an economic hub for the area. The University of Colorado held its first classes in 1877, prior to which Boulder had a population of just 300. By 1880 the population had ballooned to 3,000. While the University attracted students and faculty to Boulder, others came to the area for relief from various respiratory ailments. The Colorado Sanitarium opened in Boulder in 1895 to serve these patients, many of whom decided to stay.¹⁸⁰ Three years later, Chautauqua Park

¹⁷⁹ Jennifer Bryant and Carrie Schomig, *Historic Context and Survey of Post World War II Residential Architecture Boulder, Colorado* (prepared for the City of Boulder, Colorado, April 2010), 78–80.

¹⁸⁰ Bryant and Schomig, *Historic Context and Survey of Post World War II Residential Architecture Boulder, Colorado*, 88–91.

opened at the base of the Flatirons, on the southern edge of Boulder, and became "the most significant educational retreat west of the Mississippi River." Individuals visited Chautauqua Park to hear lectures and experience the beautiful natural setting.¹⁸¹

Boulder's leaders recognized their community's potential for tourism, largely due to Chautauqua Park's popularity. Visitors to the park arrived in Boulder on the railroad and then took wagons or buggies, or walked, all the way to Chautauqua Park, which was a long and dirty trek. The City of Boulder (City) desired a streetcar to offer visitors bound for Chautauqua Park a good impression of Boulder, but also to ensure those visitors could easily patronize the downtown businesses.¹⁸²

While several attempts were made over the years to establish streetcar service in Boulder, it was not until 1891 that Boulder received its first horsecar service, when the Boulder Railway and Improvement Company (BR&I) built a line on Pearl Street. The BR&I incorporated on July 9, 1891. In addition to constructing a street railway in Boulder, the company had interests in real estate development, resorts, and utilities such as ditches, conduits, and telephone lines.¹⁸³ The company began grading Pearl Street from 8th Street to 20th Street in July 1891, and the line opened shortly thereafter. Many residents, however, opted to walk instead, and the company only made \$2.50 during its first month of operations.¹⁸⁴ The company's rocky finances, coupled with the fact that residents were not willing to pay for the service, forced them to fold in February 1892. The line was sold at auction for \$1,335 and the tracks were quickly torn up following complaints of local bicyclists.¹⁸⁵

¹⁸¹ Jim Harrington, "Boulder, Colorado Trolley," *Best Western Plus Boulder Inn*, February 3, 2017, https://boulderinn.com/boulder-colorado-trolley/.

¹⁸² "Boulder County History: Trolley Brought Visitors to Chautauqua - Boulder Daily Camera," accessed November 9, 2018, http://www.dailycamera.com/news/ci_31003299/boulder-county-history-trolley-brought-visitors-chautauqua.

¹⁸³ "Boulder, Colo.," Street Railway Journal, Index to Volume VII, 1891, 442.

^{184 &}quot;Rapid Transit."

¹⁸⁵ Phyllis Smith, *A History of Boulder's Transportation*, *1858-1984* (Boulder, Colo.: Prepared for the Transportation Division, City of Boulder, Colorado, n.d.), 6; Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 14.

By 1899, following years with no streetcar service, Boulder residents were eager for an electric streetcar system for their own convenience, as well as for tourists to Chautauqua Park. An electric streetcar line to the southern city limits could also serve students at the University of Colorado, allowing them to live further from campus. The Boulder City Council passed an ordinance on September 19, 1898, allowing for an electric streetcar system, and investors incorporated the Boulder Railway & Utility Company (BR&U) on April 22, 1899.¹⁸⁶



Figure 22. Laying track on the BR&U route to Chautauqua Park in 1899.¹⁸⁷

The company purchased property at the southwest corner of Arapahoe Avenue and Broadway Street for a powerhouse.¹⁸⁸ It then built spur lines to the property to bring coal from the railroad. While the powerhouse was under construction, crews laid tracks down Broadway Street from Walnut Street to Chautauqua Park then back up 9th Street before traveling east on College Avenue and connecting back with the Broadway Street portion (see Figure 23 through Figure

¹⁸⁶ Sanford C. Gladden, "Boulder Citizens on the Move From Strolling to Streetcars," *Boulder Daily Camera Focus Magazine*, January 21, 1979; "Boulder Railway and Utility Company Incorporation Records," April 22, 1899, S500, Microfilm Page 615, Book 71, Book pg. 294, Colorado State Archives.

¹⁸⁷ J.B. Sturtevant, "Boulder Street Railway: Track Laying, Photo 2: First Track Laying to the Chautauqua," 1899, A. A. Paddock collection: Transportation, Call # BHS 217-4-1, Boulder Carnegie Library.

¹⁸⁸ Gladden, "Boulder Citizens on the Move From Strolling to Streetcars."

25).¹⁸⁹ The route, which spanned roughly 3 miles, opened for business on June 24, 1899.¹⁹⁰ Patrons were thrilled with the service, and the company collected 6,000 five-cent fares the first day, with trains running every 15 minutes between 7 a.m. and 11 p.m. The *Boulder Daily Camera* proclaimed, "The Electric Line Works Like a Charm from the Start."¹⁹¹ The line was embraced by tourists, residents, and University students and hailed by the Boulder Daily Camera as:

a revelation, particularly in regard to extent and substantialness of the growth on University Hill, in University Place and other additions lying south toward the Chautauqua grounds. The car line circles the addition and will be a means of building up the territory embraced. The plateau has always been a desirable location for residences, but with rapid transit to the town itself its desirability is indefinitely increased.¹⁹²



Figure 23. Image of Chautauqua Park visitors at the station near the corner of West Baseline Road and 10th Street.¹⁹³

¹⁸⁹ "Silvia Pettem on Boulder History: Exposed Tracks Provide Glimpse into Past," accessed December 11, 2018, http://www.coloradodaily.com/ci_13115250.

¹⁹⁰ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:337.

¹⁹¹ "Boulder County History: Trolley Brought Visitors to Chautauqua - Boulder Daily Camera."

¹⁹² Broadway Reconstruction From Pine Street Through Iris Avenue Boulder, Colorado Historic Resources Survey Report, ca 2008, City of Boulder Public Works Transportation Department.

¹⁹³ J.B. Sturtevant, "Boulder Street Railway: Chautauqua Station, Photo 2," 1899, A. A. Paddock collection: Transportation, Call # BHS 217-4-4, Boulder Carnegie Library.



Figure 24. View of streetcar tracks on the 900 block of 9th Street, c.1920-1929.¹⁹⁴

¹⁹⁴ Hal Coulson, "900 Block of 9th Street Photographs, ca. 1920-1929," n.d., A. A. Paddock collection: Historic buildings, Call #: BHS 207-18-40, Boulder Carnegie Library.



Figure 25. Streetcar tracks on the 1700 block of Broadway Street, with double trackage for passing.¹⁹⁵

Despite the line's initial popularity, the company fell into debt following the close of the Chautauqua season in 1899 and was placed in receivership. The company decided to expand its system to increase ridership and lessen dependence on seasonal Chautauqua travelers.¹⁹⁶ Warren C. Dyer, president of the New Home Realty Company, was named receiver of the streetcar company. Dyer had interests as a developer of Newland's addition, a neighborhood in the northern area of Boulder and sought to expand the line to that part of town. Other residents donated money for an extension into the area.¹⁹⁷ In 1901 a line was constructed from Walnut Street and 12th Street to 23rd Street and Pine Street. Cars turned around on a wye at 22nd Street (see Figure 28). The following year, the Boulder Electric Light Company signed a contract with the City, with the condition that the company operate the streetcar lines. The Boulder Electric

¹⁹⁵ "1700 Block of Broadway Street, Photo 1, ca. 1910-1950," n.d., A. A. Paddock collection: Historic buildings, Call #: BHS 207-3-42, Boulder Carnegie Library.

¹⁹⁶ Gladden, "Boulder Citizens on the Move From Strolling to Streetcars."

¹⁹⁷ "Silvia Pettem on Boulder History."

Light Company was then responsible for extending additional lines. In 1903 it built a new line north along Broadway to Maxwell Avenue, turning west to the Boulder Colorado Sanitarium.¹⁹⁸

In 1906 the Boulder Electric Light Company was absorbed by the Northern Colorado Power Company. Starting in 1908 the Denver & Interurban Company also operated its cars on the Northern Colorado Power Company's lines on Broadway and Pearl Streets (see Figure 26).¹⁹⁹ In 1912 the sanitarium loop was extended.²⁰⁰ Two years later, the Western Light and Power Company took over control of the Northern Colorado Power Company (see Figure 27).²⁰¹



Figure 26. Streetcars at intersection of Walnut and Broadway. The dual gauge that the interurban shared with the streetcar is visible.²⁰²

¹⁹⁸ Hermsen Consultants, Documentation of Boulder Streetcars Boulder, Colorado, 8.

¹⁹⁹ Gladden, "Boulder Citizens on the Move From Strolling to Streetcars."

²⁰⁰ "Silvia Pettem on Boulder History."

²⁰¹ "Colorado State News," Weekly Ignacio Chieftain, March 24, 1922, 2.

²⁰² "Boulder Street Railway: Streetcars, Photo 3," n.d., A. A. Paddock collection: Transportation, Call # BHS 217-4-9, Boulder Carnegie Library.



Figure 27. An image of a Boulder streetcar, soliciting donations for the Red Cross, c.1910-1919.²⁰³

In 1923 the Public Service Company took over the Western Light and Power Company. The power companies that inherited the streetcar system discovered that it generally operated at a deficit. In 1925 the deficit was almost \$8,000, and by 1930 had grown to \$20,894.²⁰⁴ The Public Service Company was not interested in continuing operation of a streetcar service that failed to make money and the line ceased operations in 1931, with bus service taking over.²⁰⁵ The Public Service Company paid to pave over the tracks or remove them on unpaved streets.²⁰⁶ In 2001 the City used magnetic detection to locate buried tracks remaining under Boulder's streets.²⁰⁷ Previously excavated tracks are on display at various bus stops along Broadway for interpretive

²⁰³ "Boulder Street Railway: Streetcars Photo 2- Postcard View of Chester A. Johnson (?) And His Streetcar with Woman Passenger on the Step, ca. 1910-1919," n.d., A. A. Paddock collection: Transportation, Call # BHS 217-4-10, Boulder Carnegie Library.

²⁰⁴ Hermsen Consultants, *Documentation of Boulder Streetcars Boulder, Colorado*, 11.

²⁰⁵ "Rapid Transit."

²⁰⁶ "Street Car Tracks to Be Removed Soon," June 2, 1931, Vertical File- Transportation- Street Railroads, Boulder Carnegie Library.

²⁰⁷ "Silvia Pettem on Boulder History."

purposes, and have been used by university students for a satellite imagery remote sensing project.²⁰⁸



Figure 28. Map of Boulder streetcar lines.

²⁰⁸ Harrington, "Boulder, Colorado Trolley."

C. Colorado Springs and Manitou Springs

Company Name	Years of Existence/ Operation	Mode of Transport
Colorado Springs & Manitou Street	1887-1890	Horsecar Standard Gauge
Railway Company	1007 1070	Horseeur, Standard Gudge
Colorado Springs Rapid Transit	1890-1902	Electric Standard Gauge
Company		Licenie, Sumana Suage
Manitou Electric Railway and Casino	1893-1895	Electric Standard Gauge
Company	10/0 10/0	Licenie, Sumana Suage
Colorado Spring & Interurban	1902-1932	Electric Standard Gauge
Railway Company	1702 1702	Live inter, Standard Starge

Table 3. Streetcar companies operating in Colorado Springs and Manitou Springs

Colorado Springs was founded in 1871 by William Jackson Palmer, owner of the Denver & Rio Grande (D&RG) Railroad, with the intention of building a sophisticated utopian community on the Colorado frontier. A year later Palmer founded the city of Manitou Springs at the base of Pike's Peak and promoted the town as a health resort. More than other Colorado cities at the time, Colorado Springs and Manitou Springs were popular among the eastern elite and well-to-do English immigrants. "The Springs" developed a strong tourist economy around multiple resorts and outdoor attractions, avoiding industrial development that would spoil the natural setting. Colorado City, located between Colorado Springs and Manitou Springs, was originally founded as mining camp in 1859. Unlike its neighboring communities, Colorado City embraced industrial development after James Hagerman established the headquarters of the Colorado Midland (C&M) Railroad there in 1886, which attracted a large working working-class population to the region. In contrast to Colorado Springs's upper-crust image, Colorado City developed a reputation for its numerous saloons, casinos, and brothels along Colorado Avenue.²⁰⁹

²⁰⁹ William Wyckoff, *Creating Colorado: The Making of a Western American Landscape, 1860-1940* (New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 1999), 134–38; Abbot, Leonard, and Noel, *Colorado: A History of the Centennial State,* 224; Cafky and Haney, *Pikes Peak Trolleys: A History of the Colorado Springs Streetcar System,* 1.

By the early 1880s the only public transit between Colorado Springs, Colorado City, and Manitou Springs was either irregular service on the Manitou branch of the D&RG or expensive horse-taxis and omnibuses. The sale of alcohol was prohibited in Colorado Springs and its residents frequented the saloons in Colorado City, which further taxed the limited transit options. There was clearly a need for regular and reliable transportation between the three communities. Palmer and Hagerman, owners of competing railroad companies, partnered with other leading businessmen in Colorado Springs to establish the Colorado Springs & Manitou Street Railway Company (CS&M) in 1887. The CS&M provided horsecar service within Colorado Springs and Colorado City, but did not last long enough to complete construction to Manitou Springs. Construction of the CS&M system began in 1887 through the main business corridor along Tejon Street in downtown Colorado Springs. Construction continued in 1888 north on Tejon Street and Nevada Avenue to Colorado College and the wealthy North Side neighborhood. Another line was constructed west to Colorado City along Colorado Avenue, terminating at 28th Street (see Figure 39). The CS&M operated 10 cars with 42 horses on 16-pound rails. The system primarily serviced the local communities of Colorado Springs and Colorado City, as it did not extend to major tourist destinations before investors began looking toward electrification of the system (see Figure 29).²¹⁰

²¹⁰ Cafky and Haney, *Pikes Peak Trolleys: A History of the Colorado Springs Streetcar System*, 2; Griswald, *Colorado Springs Streetcars: A History*, 2; "Index to Street Railway Franchises Granted by the Cities of Colorado Springs and Colorado City, Town of Manitou and the El Paso County Board of County Commissioners and Certain Ordinances Pertaining Thereto.," n.d., W.S. Stratton Collection, The Colorado Springs & Interurban Railway Co., Ledger 5, Colorado Springs Pioneers Museum.



Figure 29. Horsecar operated by the CS&M, later repurposed for electric service, c.1900.²¹¹

By 1889 the advent of Sprague's electric streetcar technology (see Section 2.B.(1)) convinced many in Colorado Springs of the need to overhaul and electrify their system, and extend service to Manitou Springs. However, the CS&M's investors, particularly Palmer and Hagerman, were more concerned with their primary railroads. They were reluctant to sink more capital into a local streetcar system and instead convinced other local investors to take over their shares. In 1890 the Colorado Springs Rapid Transit Railway (CSRT) was incorporated and purchased the CS&M system (see Figure 30). The CSRT obtained a franchise to operate in Colorado Springs and Colorado City, but Manitou Springs denied the franchise, preferring to invest in a local streetcar system. Work began immediately to rebuild the CS&M system with standard-gauge, 30-pound rails and electrical overhead wires.²¹²

²¹¹ "Colorado Springs Streetcar," c.1900, Margaretta M. Boas Photograph Collection, 001-2518, Pikes Peak Library District, Digital Collections.

²¹² Cafky and Haney, *Pikes Peak Trolleys: A History of the Colorado Springs Streetcar System*, 3; Griswald, *Colorado Springs Streetcars: A History*, 4; "Index to Street Railway Franchises Granted by the Cities of Colorado Springs and Colorado City, Town of Manitou and the El Paso County Board of County Commissioners and Certain Ordinances Pertaining Thereto."

The CSRT also significantly expanded the streetcar system in all directions from downtown Colorado Springs. These expansions were tied largely to tourism and land speculation, constructing new lines to encourage development on the city's fringes. The connection to Manitou Springs was completed as far as the D&RG depot on Manitou Avenue near South Path Street, where it later met the main line of the Manitou Electric Railway and Casino Company (MER&CC). The CSRT began leasing operation of the MER&CC tracks between the D&RG depot and Ruxton Avenue in 1895. The Tejon Street line was also extended north into the Roswell neighborhood, necessitating a new bridge on Tejon Street north of Harrison Street to cross the Rock Island railroad cut. A major construction effort was made on a line east toward the Austin Bluffs subdivision, a development in which the owners of the CSRT were heavily invested. Both their speculation and the streetcar line proved to be a bust, and by 1892 the tracks north of Cache la Poudre Street were removed and used to double-track the Tejon Street line. Another large extension was built to the south into the Broadmoor subdivision. James Pourtales had purchased land to the southwest of the city with plans to build the Broadmoor Casino (known as the Broadmoor Hotel after 1918) and develop the surrounding area into a residential subdivision. Pourtales paid the CSRT \$20,000 to construct a streetcar line to his casino. The Broadmoor line required an underpass on Tejon Street south of Fountain Boulevard to avoid crossing the D&RG line. In addition to these new streetcar lines, the CSRT also erected a powerhouse and carbarn for the system along Moreno Avenue between Cascade Street and Tejon Street in downtown Colorado Springs.²¹³

²¹³ Cafky and Haney, *Pikes Peak Trolleys: A History of the Colorado Springs Streetcar System*, 3–5; Griswald, *Colorado Springs Streetcars: A History*, 6–7.



Figure 30. Single-truck streetcar operated by the Colorado Springs Rapid Transit, c.1898.²¹⁴

Throughout its operation the CSRT faced financial difficulties. Although passenger service was heavy on the central and western lines, speculation along the outlying service was slow to pay off, and the Broadmoor and Austin Bluffs lines were not profitable. Ridership declined severely after the Panic of 1893 (see Section 3.E.) but the CSRT continued operations. The Colorado Springs area recovered from the silver crash more quickly than other communities in Colorado as a tourist destination for wealthy easterners that had not suffered greatly during the recession. The Cripple Creek gold boom in the mid-1890s further boosted the region's economy. In spite of this, the CSRT never made a profit and was unable to maintain and update the system. By the late 1890s the fashionable population of Colorado Springs avoided the aging streetcar system and the CSRT was barely making interest payments on its initial investments by the turn of the century. The company was on track to bankruptcy when Winfield Scott Stratton, a wealthy philanthropist, purchased the company on behalf of the City of Colorado Springs.²¹⁵

²¹⁴ "Colorado Springs Streetcar," c.1898, Margaretta M. Boas Photograph Collection, 001-739, Pikes Peak Library District, Digital Collections.

²¹⁵ Cafky and Haney, Pikes Peak Trolleys: A History of the Colorado Springs Streetcar System, 6.

Stratton originally moved to Colorado Springs in 1872 at the age of 24 and worked as a carpenter and small-time prospector for nearly 20 years. In 1891 he was one of the first prospectors to find gold near Cripple Creek at the Independence Mine, which proved to be one of the richest mines in the district. Stratton ultimately sold the mine for \$10 million and became one of the richest men in Colorado. Unmarried, he spent vast sums of his own money on public projects in Colorado Springs, including a new city hall, county courthouse, and a "pleasure park" for the city's citizens at the mouth of Cheyenne Canyon, named Stratton Park. Stratton purchased the CSRT in 1901 and incorporated the Colorado Springs and Suburban Railway Company (CS&S) to operate the system. Stratton paid \$500,000 for the CSRT, in addition to taking on the company's \$500,000 in debt. His purchase was motivated in part to provide access to his projects, but also to ensure that the citizens would have access to reliable transportation in perpetuity. In 1902 he incorporated the Colorado Springs & Interurban Railway Company (CS&I) and consolidated the two previous companies under this new name, which remained in operation until service was ended in 1932.²¹⁶

In addition to benefitting the citizens of Colorado Springs, Stratton took measures to protect his employees. The CS&I was the first company in Colorado and first streetcar company in America to take out a \$250,000 group life insurance policy for its workers. Stratton also established an employee home financing program, and by 1910 eighty-five percent of the CS&I employees were homeowners. Additionally, operators were employed in the company's shops, where they constructed new cars during the slow season to maintain full employment throughout the year. The company built 29 of its own cars between 1905 and 1911. When Stratton died in 1902, he left the CS&I under the ownership of his estate. Although the CS&I charged for all rides, the Stratton Estate incurred all construction and operating costs, and covered the financial deficits when the company was no longer profitable. During the CS&I's operation Colorado Springs was unique in that their streetcar system was not operated for profit, but as part of the Stratton's philanthropic legacy.²¹⁷

²¹⁶ Abbot, Leonard, and Noel, *Colorado: A History of the Centennial State*, 104–6; Cafky and Haney, *Pikes Peak Trolleys: A History of the Colorado Springs Streetcar System*, 15–17; Griswald, *Colorado Springs Streetcars: A History*, 9; *Street Railway Journal* 20, no. 11 (September 13, 1902): 377.

²¹⁷ Pikes Peak Trolleys: A History of the Colorado Springs Streetcar System, 25–26; Griswald, Colorado Springs Streetcars: A History, 15, 17.

When Stratton incorporated the CS&I the system was in dire need of repair and upgrading and Stratton spent \$2 million to rebuild the system and purchase new equipment (see Figure 31 and Figure 32). The existing rails were replaced with 65-pound rails to support a new fleet of double-truck cars. The older single-truck cars were refurbished and used on lighter service routes. Stratton also paid for the construction of a new carbarn and maintenance shop adjacent to the CSRT facilities between Tejon Street and Cascade Avenue, in addition to a large new power station at Sierra Madre Street and Rio Grande Street that could generate 1,600 kilowatts of electricity (see Figure 33 and Figure 34).²¹⁸



Figure 31. Double-truck streetcar operated by the Colorado Springs & Interurban, c.1901-1908.²¹⁹

²¹⁸ Cafky and Haney, *Pikes Peak Trolleys: A History of the Colorado Springs Streetcar System*, 17–19; "Improvements and Extensions of the Colorado Springs Rapid Transit System," *Street Railway Journal* 20, no. 2 (July 12, 1902): 70.

²¹⁹ "Colorado Springs Interurban Railway," c.1901-1908, James O. Hermansen Photographic Collection, 314-11551, Pikes Peak Library District, Digital Collections.



Figure 32. Construction of the streetcar tracks on Colorado Avenue in Colorado City, date unknown.²²⁰



Figure 33. Colorado Springs & Interurban carbarn on Tejon Street, c.1903.²²¹

²²⁰ "Old Colorado City Street," n.d., Margaretta M. Boas Photograph Collection, 001-5633, Pikes Peak Library District, Digital Collections.

²²¹ "Streetcar Car Barn," c.1903, Carl Mathews Collection, 005-4193, Pikes Peak Library District, Digital Collections.



Figure 34. Power plant constructed by the CS&I at Sierra Madre Street and Rio Grande Street, 1902.²²²

The CS&I also expanded the reach of the system. One of Stratton's priorities was ensuring that the public could access his other philanthropic projects. The CS&I constructed a new line along Cheyenne Boulevard to Stratton Park, just north of the existing Broadmoor line (see Figure 35 and Figure 36). The *Street Railway Journal* described the line to Stratton Park as "one of the finest pieces of street railway construction in the country." In 1917 the system's last new line was constructed from the Broadmoor line to the Myron Stratton Home, named after Stratton's father and operated by his estate, which took in the elderly who could no longer afford housing. The CS&I also expanded into new neighborhoods that were developing throughout Colorado

²²² "Improvements and Extensions of the Colorado Springs Rapid Transit System," 70.

Springs at the turn of the century. The CS&I constructed lines into established residential neighborhoods to the northeast and southeast of downtown and did not engage in the speculative practices of the CSRT. Tourism remained a significant motivator for expansion. In addition to reaching Stratton Park, the Cheyenne Boulevard line provided access to the Zoo Park established in 1905 and additional service to the Broadmoor Hotel. A new line on Fontanero Street offered service to the Patty Jewett Golf Course on the northeast side of town. In Manitou Springs the CS&I obtained the operational lease along Manitou Avenue and secured a franchise with the City of Manitou Springs to rebuild that line as well, including a loop at the intersection of Ruxton Avenue and Manitou Avenue, completed in 1908 (see Figure 37 and Figure 40). From there the MER&CC offered passengers a short streetcar trip up Ruxton Avenue to board the cog railway operated by the Manitou and Pike's Peak Railway to the top of Pike's Peak.²²³



Figure 35. Postcard of the car pavilion at Stratton Park, date unknown.²²⁴

²²³ Cafky and Haney, *Pikes Peak Trolleys: A History of the Colorado Springs Streetcar System*, 17–19; Griswald, *Colorado Springs Streetcars: A History*, 12, 16.

²²⁴ "Stratton Park," n.d., Postcard Collection, 208-9687, Pikes Peak Library District, Digital Collections.



Figure 36. Streetcar and car pavilion at Stratton Park, c.1901-1910.²²⁵

²²⁵ "Streetcar at Stratton Park," c.1901-1910, Margaretta M. Boas Photograph Collection, 001-2520, Pikes Peak Library District, Digital Collections.



Figure 37. Streetcar on Manitou Avenue in Manitou Springs, c.1905.²²⁶

The CS&I continued profitable operation with increasing ridership before 1914. The summer tourist season provided nearly half of the company's annual revenue during these years, although local ridership remained steady during the off-season (see Figure 38). Things began to change in 1914, the first year the company did not make a profit. Although deficits were modest initially, they continued to grow and the CS&I provided service at a loss for the remainder of its operation. As in many other cities, the growth of automobile ownership hit the streetcar company hard. Steadily more and more tourists arrived in Colorado Springs in their personal cars and did not require the public transit system to visit the parks and hotels serviced by the CS&I. The local population similarly turned to their personal vehicles for travel within the city rather than riding the streetcars. Street paving for automobiles also became an issue because the CS&I was bound

²²⁶ "Cliff House, Manitou Springs," c.1905, Mayall Photograph Collection, 102-194, Pikes Peak Library District, Digital Collections.

to pay for half of all paving costs on the streets they utilized. In the 1920s the CS&I went as far as rerouting the line on Platte Street to Boulder Street, one block north, and temporarily ceasing service on Manitou Avenue to avoid its share of street-paving costs.²²⁷



Figure 38. View of streetcar tracks on South Tejon Street, 1914.²²⁸

The CS&I began to adjust its operations in 1916-1917 to accommodate for the decreased revenue. The Wasatch line in east Colorado Springs was rerouted to service the Patty Jewett Golf Course, allowing the company to cancel service and remove the tracks and overhead apparatus on the unprofitable Fontanero line. The company also replaced the outdated single-track cars from the CSRT era with new Birney cars that only required one operator for the neighborhood lines. Deeper deficits continued into the 1920s. The electric service was utilized to haul coal to the Broadmoor Hotel and the Myron Stratton Home in an attempt to raise more revenue. In 1925 the

²²⁷ Cafky and Haney, *Pikes Peak Trolleys: A History of the Colorado Springs Streetcar System*, 41–43; Griswald, *Colorado Springs Streetcars: A History*, 21.

²²⁸ "South Tejon Street," 1914, Margaretta M. Boas Photograph Collection, 001-4222, Pikes Peak Library District, Digital Collections.

CS&I shut down its own power plant and paid \$45,000 for three additional generators in the city's new power plant, saving the company \$30,000 a year in operating expenses. In the mid-1920s the company also abandoned the Roswell and Wasatch lines, and this service was replaced with the first public buses in Colorado Springs. The MER&CC, which was now operating independently after the CS&I gave up their lease, dropped all off-season service in 1926 and ceased all operations in 1928. During this time there was a suggestion that the Colorado Springs municipal government take over operation of the streetcars, but no action on this front was ever taken.²²⁹

All the while, the Stratton Estate continued to cover the CS&I's deficits, which reached nearly \$100,000 by 1930. In a 1928 letter to the mayor of Colorado Springs, the president of the CS&I stated, "the only compensation derived by this Company from the operation of its street cars is the satisfaction, which is always present, of supplying a public need and furnishing employment to others."²³⁰ The directors of the estate were more interested in directing their funds toward the Myron Stratton Home than the struggling streetcar system with steadily decreasing ridership. In 1932 the decision was made to end streetcar operations in Colorado Springs. On April 30, 1932, the CS&I celebrated the final day of service with free rides throughout the day. The CS&I sold its remaining Birney cars to the City of Pueblo and the larger double-truck cars were sold and refurbished as "lunch wagons, chicken coops, summer houses, and the like."²³¹ Following the system's abandonment, the Colorado Springs Bus Company provided public transit within the city. The rails along the remaining unpaved streets were removed. They were also removed from much of the downtown business district. However, the rails along the remainder of the lines, including Colorado Avenue, were largely paved over and remain under the streets of Colorado Springs.²³²

²²⁹ Cafky and Haney, *Pikes Peak Trolleys: A History of the Colorado Springs Streetcar System*, 41–43; Griswald, *Colorado Springs Streetcars: A History*, 22.

²³⁰ "President of Colorado Springs & Interurban Railway Company to Hon. Victor W. Hungerford, Mayor, and Members of the City Council of the City of Colorado Springs," July 23, 1928, Winfield Scott Stratton Collection, The Colorado Springs & Interurban Railway Co., Box 51, Colorado Springs Pioneers Museum.

²³¹ Cafky and Haney, *Pikes Peak Trolleys: A History of the Colorado Springs Streetcar System*, 44.

²³² Cafky and Haney, *Pikes Peak Trolleys: A History of the Colorado Springs Streetcar System*, 44; Griswald, *Colorado Springs Streetcars: A History*, 23.



Figure 39. Map of Colorado Springs horse-powered streetcar lines.



Figure 40. Map of Colorado Springs and Manitou Springs electric streetcar lines.

D. Cripple Creek

Company Name	Years of Existence/ Operation	Mode of Transport
Cripple Creek District Railway	1897-1899	Electric
Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek	1899-1923	Flactric/Steam
District Railway	1077-1725	Licente/Steam

Table 4. Streetcar companies operating in Cripple Creek

The Cripple Creek mining district was the site of Colorado's last major mining boom. Following the initial gold strike in 1890, the hills west of Pikes Peak soon filled with prospectors. In 1892 there were 50 mines in the district that produced \$500,000 worth of gold. A year later 150 mines produced \$2 million worth. The town of Cripple Creek was established in 1892 near the site of the original claim and consolidated with the neighboring community of Fremont in 1893. Gold was discovered throughout the hills and soon other mining camps popped up near the mines, including Victor, Goldfield, Cameron, and Midway, among others. This entire region became known as the Cripple Creek mining district. Cripple Creek was the largest community, followed by Victor to the south. By 1896 there were 350 mines in the district along with 20,000 permanent residents. With millions of dollars flowing from the gold mines, transportation of both passengers and freight within and out of the district soon became a promising business opportunity.²³³

The first railroad into the district, the Florence & Cripple Creek Railroad (F&CC), was completed in 1894. The F&CC shipped most of the district's gold ore south to the smelters in Florence through Phantom Canyon. The F&CC also established the Golden Circle Railroad (Golden Circle) to provide steam-powered suburban service between Victor and Cripple Creek. In 1893 a new railroad, the Midland Terminal (MT), built a line south from the Colorado Midland Railroad (CM) depot at Divide to Midway, located in the heart of the mining district. The F&CC and MT continued to expand their lines throughout the district in the 1890s. The

²³³ Tivis E. Wilkins, *Short Line to Cripple Creek: The Story of the Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway* (Golden, Colo.: The Colorado Railroad Museum, 1983), 10–11.

Denver, Cripple Creek & Southwestern Railroad also had plans that were never completed to connect the Cripple Creek district directly with Denver. Although Colorado Springs was the closest large city, by the mid-1890s there was still no direct rail link between it and Cripple Creek. Irving Howbert, a resident of Colorado Springs and one of the founders of both the CM and the Colorado Springs Rapid Transit Company, saw an opportunity to construct an electric rail line from Colorado Springs into the district. In 1897 Howbert incorporated the Colorado Springs, Cripple Creek & Western Railroad and secured the rights to build a hydroelectric power plant at Lake Moraine, approximately 10 miles northeast of Cripple Creek.²³⁴

While Howbert was making plans, another enterprising group of businessmen from El Paso County was developing its own electric railroad within the district. The Cripple Creek District Railway (CCD) was established in 1897, and construction began that year between Cripple Creek and Victor. The CCD laid 60-pound rails at standard gauge throughout the route. Sensing the opportunity, Howbert soon invested in the CCD and was elected president of the company. The CCD began regular service on January 3, 1898.²³⁵

The CCD built its line over higher elevations to avoid duplicate service with the Golden Circle and provide freight service to the heart of the mining district. The CCD route became known as the "High Line" within the district. From its terminus at Cripple Creek, the CCD High Line climbed the steep grade up Poverty Gulch and the north slope of Gold Hill to the camp of Midway (see Figure 41 and Figure 42). At Midway the route turned south towards Dyer and then made another steep descent to the Victor station at 5th Street and Diamond Avenue. The CCD carbarn was located at the Cripple Creek terminus. The power plant at Lake Moraine was completed in July 1898. With a peak elevation just over 10,000 feet, the CCD High Line was the highest electric railroad operating anywhere in the world. The high elevation forced the CCD to wind the track along the district's steep mountain slopes. As the *Street Railway Journal*

²³⁴ Wilkins, Short Line to Cripple Creek: The Story of the Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway, 10–13.

²³⁵ Wilkins, Short Line to Cripple Creek: The Story of the Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway, 15–16; Tivis E. Wilkins, Colorado Railroads: Chronological Development (N.p.: Tivis Wilkins, 1974), 114–15; Fletcher, Centennial State Trolleys, 32; "Interurban Railroading at Cripple Creek," 701.

described the new railroad in 1898, "It may be said to be made up entirely of grades and curves."²³⁶ Traveling the entire 6-mile route took approximately 1.5 hours.²³⁷



Figure 41. A CCD car climbs the hill up Poverty Gulch with Cripple Creek in the background, c.1897.²³⁸

²³⁶ "Interurban Railroading at Cripple Creek," 703.

²³⁷ Wilkins, Short Line to Cripple Creek: The Story of the Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway, 17, 19, 23; Wilkins, Colorado Railroads: Chronological Development, 115; "Interurban Railroading at Cripple Creek," 703–4.

²³⁸ E.A. Yelton, "Cripple Creek District Railway," c.1897, Cripple Creek Photograph Collection, 174-3479, Pikes Peak Library District, Digital Collections.



Figure 42. CS&CCD cars passing the Anchoria Leland Mine on the north slope of Gold Hill above Cripple Creek, c.1898.²³⁹

By the end of 1898 the CCD had proved to be a successful venture and Howbert secured funds from English investors to complete his vision of a railroad between Colorado Springs and Cripple Creek. In 1899 he reincorporated the CCD as the Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway (CS&CCD). Conflicts over right-of-way with the F&CC and MT delayed new construction, but in 1900 the CS&CCD began laying track for steam-powered service along the south slope of Pikes Peak between the district and Colorado Springs. This route soon became known as the "Short Line to Cripple Creek." (Short Line) Opened in 1901, the Short Line provided daily passenger and freight service over a trip that was significantly shorter than those offered by the F&CC or the MT.²⁴⁰

Howbert also sought to expand the CS&CCD's electric service by constructing the Low Line between Cripple Creek and Victor. The Low Line extended from the intersection of 4th Street

²³⁹ Yelton, E.A., "Anchoria Leland Mine," c.1898, Cripple Creek Photograph Collection, 174-3495, Pikes Peak Library District, Digital Collections.

²⁴⁰ Wilkins, Short Line to Cripple Creek: The Story of the Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway, 15; Wilkins, Colorado Railroads: Chronological Development, 115; Fletcher, Centennial State Trolleys, 32; Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway, Short Line Blue Book: A Handbook for Travelers, 26.

and Warren Avenue in Cripple Creek and made stops at Anaconda, Elkton, and Eclipse before reaching the end of the line at 4th Street and Victor Avenue in Victor. When completed in 1901, the Low Line offered separate service from the older High Line and the two lines did not connect. The Low Line directly competed with the F&CC, Golden Circle, and MT, crossing and running parallel to their tracks to the same mines and camps. The Golden Circle did not run streetcars but provided suburban service on steam-powered trains over the F&CC tracks. By 1905 the CS&CCD, F&CC, and MT had linked the various mines and camps within the Cripple Creek district with a complex web of railroad lines and sidings (see Figure 43).²⁴¹



Figure 43. CCD trolley crossing a small trestle on the High Line, c.1898. The Cripple Creek mining district was linked with a web of railroad lines operated by the CS&CCD, F&CC, and the MT.²⁴²

Travelling west from Colorado Springs, the Short Line entered the Cripple Creek district at Cameron. In 1901 the CS&CCD continued its steam line west from Cameron over Hoosier Pass, around the south slope of Gold Hill, descending a longer but gentler grade towards Cripple

²⁴¹ Wilkins, Short Line to Cripple Creek: The Story of the Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway, 28, 35; Wilkins, Colorado Railroads: Chronological Development, 127.

²⁴² "Interurban Railroading at Cripple Creek," 702.

Creek, where it met the Low Line just south of town at Pisgah Junction. Another northern branch connected Hoosier Pass and Midway. The CS&CCD also constructed a steam line south from Cameron to Vindicator Junction, where it split again. One branch went west to Portland Junction near Dyer while the other continued south through Goldfield and into Victor (see Figure 44). By 1903 the new lines were electrified, combining the High Line and the Low Line into a single loop known as the "Electric Circle." The steep and rather dangerous older sections of the CCD High Line between Cripple Creek and Midway, and Dyer and Victor, were steadily abandoned between 1902 and 1905. Although most of the loop was shared between electric and steam service, rail traffic on the streets of Cripple Creek and Victor was carried by electric service only (see Figure 48). A small loop through Cripple Creek was built in 1902 along Meyers Avenue, 2nd Street, Bennett Street, and 3rd Avenue (see Figure 45).²⁴³



Figure 44. CS&CCD streetcar travelling down the center of Victor Avenue in Victor, looking east from 4th Street, c.1902.²⁴⁴

²⁴³ Wilkins, Short Line to Cripple Creek: The Story of the Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway,
38, 40–41, 67–68; Wilkins, Colorado Railroads: Chronological Development, 143, 145, 151.

²⁴⁴ Andrew J. Harlan, "Streetcar in Victor Colorado," c.1902, Andrew J. Harlan Photographs, 402-83, Pikes Peak Library District, Digital Collections.



Figure 45. CS&CCD streetcar rounding the corner onto Bennett Avenue in Cripple Creek, looking east, c.1908.²⁴⁵

The rapid arrival and expansion of the CS&CCD resulted in heated competition with its rival railroads that led to a series of mutual agreements and consolidations of rail service in the district. By 1901 both the F&CC and the MT were owned by the Denver & Southwestern Railroad (D&SW). The D&SW attempted to regain its status by undercutting the CS&CCD's rates. The CS&CCD responded in kind and a rate war ensued between 1901 and 1902. By the summer of 1902 passenger rates had dropped from \$2.75 to 25 cents, and freight rates had plummeted as low as 5 cents per ton. The situation was unmanageable for either side, and an agreement was arbitrated in July 1902 for both companies to pool and redistribute their earnings. In January 1905 the CS&CCD was purchased by the Colorado & Southern (C&S) but continued to operate independently for a few months. Later that year the operations, but not ownership, of the CS&CCD, F&CC, and MT were consolidated under the Allied Lines. The 1905 consolidation ended competition and duplicate service between the three railroads, with each receiving an equal

²⁴⁵ "Bennett Ave. Cripple Creek," c.1908, Margaretta M. Boas Photograph Collection, 001-285, Pikes Peak Library District, Digital Collections.
share of the profits. All three lines continued to provide freight service, but the CS&CCD provided the primary passenger service on the Short Line and the Electric Circle.²⁴⁶

Following the Allied Lines consolidation, the CS&CCD continued to operate profitably for the next 10 years. The Cripple Creek district was a popular destination for tourists in the early twentieth century and the ride along the Short Line and the Electric Circle was a highlight for many visitors (see Figure 46). The trip offered stunning views of the Colorado mountains and carried the riders "within speaking distance of the mines."²⁴⁷ President Theodore Roosevelt described the journey in 1901 as "the trip that bankrupts the English language."²⁴⁸ Locals also took advantage of the electric service for commuting and shopping. Due to the district's rugged terrain and relatively small size, automobiles did not offer strong competition to the interurban rail lines. At its peak population there were 50,000 permanent residents patronizing the railroads. Freight service also provided consistent revenue. By 1911 more than \$200 million worth of gold had been shipped out of the district. However, as with most mining communities, the boom eventually faded and the World War I years took a hard toll on Cripple Creek and the surrounding communities.²⁴⁹

²⁴⁶ Wilkins, Short Line to Cripple Creek: The Story of the Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway, 59, 78–79; Fletcher, Centennial State Trolleys, 32; "Colorado Rate War Settled," Street Railway Journal 20, no. 3 (July 19, 1902): 101–2.

²⁴⁷ Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway, *Short Line Blue Book: A Handbook for Travelers*, 22.

²⁴⁸ Wilkins, Short Line to Cripple Creek: The Story of the Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway, 52.

²⁴⁹ Wilkins, Short Line to Cripple Creek: The Story of the Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway,

^{91;} Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway, Short Line Blue Book: A Handbook for Travelers, 21–24.



ST. PETER'S DOME-ON THE CRIPPLE CREEK TRIP

Figure 46. Steam train passing St. Peter's Dome on the CS & CCD Short Line to Cripple Creek from a 1911 guidebook. While the Short Line was used exclusively by steam trains, many travelers also boarded the streetcars on the Electric Circle lines to tour the mining district. Both the Short Line and the Electric Circle lines were renowned for the spectacular views of the surrounding mountains.²⁵⁰

The profitability of gold mining sharply declined beginning in 1915. During the war years the price of gold was fixed at just over \$20 per ounce. While subject to this fixed price, mining enterprises also faced inflation from war spending, which resulted in increased expenses for labor, machinery, and supplies. In addition, the district's most profitable mines had begun to play out. While larger companies survived the downturn, many smaller outfits went under. In 1915

²⁵⁰ Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway, *The Short Line Blue Book: A Handbook for Travelers* (Denver, 1911), 19, http://www.cripplecreekrailroads.com/04library/books/bluebook_1911-12/1911-12.php.

there were 70 active mines that produced \$13 million in gold. By 1920 the remaining 41 mines produced only \$4 million. Further complicating matters for the CS&CCD, Allied Lines purchased the CM in 1917 and diverted all freight shipments to the MT and CM lines, leaving the CS&CCD with passenger service only. Tourist traffic had also dropped off during the war years, and in 1918 the Short Line bridge over Bear Creek, near Colorado Springs, was destroyed by fire and Allied Lines chose not to invest funds in repairing the bridge. Over the course of a year the CS&CCD was reduced from full operation to relying entirely on the Electric Circle lines for revenue. With the Cripple Creek district's popularity rapidly declining, the company went into receivership in January 1919.²⁵¹

In the summer of 1919 George M. Taylor, president of the Portland Gold Mining Company, took over the receivership of the CS&CCD and rebuilt the Bear Creek Bridge. With the war over, Taylor saw an opportunity to resume the Short Line runs for summer tourists and operations restarted in July. Disaster struck again that fall, however, when on November 21, 1919, the carbarn in Cripple Creek burned to the ground while two workers were asleep inside. The fire claimed the employees' lives and two thirds of the company's equipment. The CS&CCD cut its regular service in half with its remaining three cars, but this was not enough to recoup the damage caused by the fire. Electric rail service in the Cripple Creek district was cancelled on May 16, 1920, and the remaining cars were shipped to Colorado Springs. The Short Line continued operation through the summer of 1920 but it too was shut down on September 1, 1920. The CS&CCD was later purchased in 1922 to build a toll road for tourists to the district. The tracks along the Short Line were torn up in 1923 and much of the track within the district was removed at the same time. Although the towns of Cripple Creek and Victor have survived,

²⁵¹ Wilkins, Short Line to Cripple Creek: The Story of the Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway, 126; Fletcher, Centennial State Trolleys, 32.

extensive pit mining in the former Cripple Creek mining district has obliterated much of the landscape formerly served by the Electric Circle lines.²⁵²



Figure 47. Map of the Streetcar Lines in the Cripple Creek Mining District.

²⁵² Wilkins, *Short Line to Cripple Creek: The Story of the Colorado Springs & Cripple Creek District Railway*, 130–37; Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 32; Feitz, *Colorado Trolleys*, 33. Due to the heavy disturbance from recent mining within the Cripple Creek Mining District, it was not possible to accurately map the High Line and Low Line between Cripple Creek and Victor; these lines were not included in the GIS portion of this study. The map in Figure 47 identifies the lines within Cripple Creek and Victor that operated exclusively under electric traction, in addition to the route through Goldfield that was recognizable from historic maps.

E. Denver

Denver was first settled in 1858. The upstart town on the plains east of the Rocky Mountains developed as a trading and mining supply center, and by 1867 boasted a population of approximately 4,000 people.²⁵³ At that time, the city was bounded by Wynkoop, Curtis, and 18th Streets and Cherry Creek. Original residents were eager for the city to live up to its "Queen City" nickname, complete with the transit amenities of the larger cities on the east coast. By 1871 Denver was on its way toward that goal with its first horse-powered streetcar. The city's population exploded over the next decade, jumping from 4,731 in 1870 to 35,628 in 1880.²⁵⁴ With the population growth came a proliferation of new streetcar companies and lines. Denver followed much of the nation in its technological progression of streetcar service, beginning with horsecars, followed by steam dummies, cable cars, and eventually electric streetcars.

Denver's streetcar system was one of the most comprehensive in the country, with over 250 miles of trackage in the Denver metro area and 40 miles of interurban rails providing connection to communities beyond.²⁵⁵ The streetcar system, which branched out in many directions from the original city center, helped the city grow and allowed residents to live further from the city center. As a result, Denver avoided developing a "tenement district" present in many larger cities across the country. While the streetcar network facilitated the growth and settlement of many areas of the city, the proliferation of competing streetcar companies, coupled with the economic ramifications following the Panic of 1893 (see Section 3.E.), led to the consolidation of streetcar companies into one company, the Denver Tramway Company, commonly referred to as the Tramway. The Tramway provided a crucial daily service to Denver residents who rode streetcars to work, school, shop, worship, and recreate and remained an often-beloved aspect of life in Denver until the last streetcar ran in 1950 (see Figure 48). A recently restored electric streetcar runs along a short track adjacent to the Platte River on various weekends and during the Denver Broncos football games. Light rail routes have also been developed to connect Denver and surrounding communities; however, they are not based on the existing street grid like the original

²⁵³ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I* 1871-1900, I:9.

²⁵⁴ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:71.

²⁵⁵ David Forsyth, "Life Is a Roller Coaster: A History of Denver's Lakeside Amusement Park," n.d., 67; Kevin Pharris, *Riding Denver's Rails: A Mile High Streetcar History* (Charleston, S.C.: The History Press, 2013), 11.

system was. Many buildings and features remain on the Denver landscape from the original streetcar era, though most of the tracks have been removed or lay buried underneath the asphalt, peeking through occasionally to serve as a reminder of the vast transportation network that once existed across the city.



Figure 48. Denver's Mizpah Arch, which served as a welcome and farewell to visitors traveling through Union Station. A streetcar is shown, with tracks, in front of the arch and Union Station, c.1908-1913.²⁵⁶

²⁵⁶ Louis Charles McClure, "Mizpah Arch, Union Station, Denver," n.d., Call # MCC-1658, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

The streetcar history of Denver is notably complex. Since the first horsecar plodded the milehigh city's streets in 1871 until the last electric streetcar ran in 1950, almost three dozen distinct streetcar companies were established within the city.²⁵⁷ Some companies never got off the ground, some operated a single route just a few blocks long, and others were highly sophisticated. In an effort to clearly understand their role within Denver's streetcar system and the development of the city, each company that constructed trackage, operated trains, or played an important role in the advancement of streetcar service in the city is discussed separately below, organized by geographic region (see Figure 49).



Figure 49. Map of Denver showing geographic regions used in this chapter and streetcar lines. Interurban lines outside of Denver are also shown.

²⁵⁷ Glandon, Streetcar Commercial Districts Reconnaissance Survey Final Report, 2.

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Denver Horse Railway Company/Denver City Railway Company/Denver City Railroad Company/Denver City Traction Company	1867-1872: Denver HorseRailway Company, 1872-1896:Denver City Railway Company,1896-1889: Denver CityRailroad Company, 1898-1899:Denver City Traction Company	Narrow Gauge, Horsecar
Denver City Cable Railway/ Denver City Railroad/Denver City Traction Company	1888-1895: Denver City Cable Railway Company; 1893-1898: Denver City Railroad, 1898- 1899: Denver City Traction Company, 1899: Denver City Tramway Company	Narrow Gauge, Cable
Denver Electric & Cable Railway Company/Denver Tramway Company (senior)/ Denver Tramway Company (junior)/Denver Consolidated Tramway Company/Denver City Tramway Company/Denver Tramway Company/Denver Tramway Corporation	1885-1886: Denver Electric & Cable Railway, 1886-1890: Denver Tramway Company (senior), 1890-1893: Denver Tramway Company (junior), 1893-1899: Denver Consolidated Tramway Company, 1899-1914: Denver City Tramway Company, 1914- 1925; Denver Tramway Company, 1925-1971: Denver Tramway Corporation	Narrow Gauge, Cable, Electric
Denver & Suburban Railway Company	1889-1891	N/A
Denver Tramway Extension Company	1890-1890	Narrow Gauge, Electric
Metropolitan Railway	1891-1893	Narrow Gauge, Electric

Table 5. Streetcar companies operating in Denver's City-wide/Central Region

(1) City-wide/Central Region Companies

Denver Horse Railway Company/Denver City Railway Company/Denver City Railroad Company/Denver City Traction Company

On January 10, 1867, a group of Denver men incorporated the Denver Horse Railway Company and obtained a charter that granted them the exclusive rights to operate a horse powered railroad in Denver.²⁵⁸ Being the first to arrive on the streetcar scene in Denver, the company was able to obtain this favorable franchise, which helped them ward off competitors. The company, which was quickly purchased by a group of Chicago investors including Lewis C. Ellsworth, intended to build a narrow-gauge horsecar system in the central Denver business district. Ellsworth, through his role as president and general manager of the company, played an important role in the evolution of early streetcar transportation in the city.²⁵⁹ The company operated the first horsecar line in Denver on the Champa Street line on December 17, 1871 (see Figure 50). Shortly thereafter, on January 10, 1872, the company reorganized and changed its name to the Denver City Railway Company (DCRC). The company's first line was successful, and it branched out across the Platte River into north Denver and the Sloan's Lake area. The company built a barn and carbarn at 16th and Curtis Streets to store its fleet of horsecars and horses. In the spring of 1874 it expanded further with lines along South Broadway and Park Avenue.²⁶⁰

²⁵⁸ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:10.

²⁵⁹ Pharris, *Riding Denver's Rails: A Mile High Streetcar History*, 16.

²⁶⁰ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:6–16.



Figure 50. DCRC horsecar operating on Champa Street, c.1880-1885.²⁶¹

The DCRC held a monopoly on streetcar service in the heart of Denver for several years. In 1874 it held off a potential competitor, the Denver & Swansea Railroad, who intended to operate steam dummies on downtown Denver streets, citing its franchise that gave it the sole rights to operate on Denver's streets.²⁶² During 1877, the service carried 392,420 passengers, each at a 10-cent fare, and boasted 32 horses, 12 cars, and 8 miles of track. The company ultimately dropped its fares to five cents in 1878 in an effort to boost ridership and continued building new lines and extending existing ones. Most of these routes were centered in the central Denver area and other populated neighborhoods. Ridership in 1881 reached 1.8 million people, which averaged 4,000 riders each day. The DCRC, however, faced operational challenges in the form of collisions, injuries to passengers and pedestrians, startled horses, and difficulties maintaining schedules. On August 1, 1883, the original Chicago investors sold the company to a group of investors from Providence, Rhode Island, headed by Colonel George E. Randolph. Randolph was appointed general manager of the company and came to be known as "the grand old man" of Denver's streetcar system.²⁶³

²⁶¹ "Champa Street Horsecar," n.d., Call Number X-27856, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

²⁶² Cafky, Steam Tramways of Denver, 5.

²⁶³ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways* I (1871-1900), I:25–55.

With new financial backing and a vision for expansion, Randolph took on the construction of an impressive new carbarn and stables at 17th and Wynkoop Streets (see Figure 51).



Figure 51. Horsecar ready to leave carbarn at 17th and Wynkoop Streets.²⁶⁴

In October 1883 the Larimer Street line was extended and a new brick barn was constructed at the corner of 36th and Walnut Streets to store the equipment for this line. The company expanded to 20 miles of trackage, 38 cars, 240 horses, and roughly 100 employees by the end of 1884.²⁶⁵ The company had tracks on many of the downtown business streets; however, there was not yet a line serving upper 15th Street. Business and property owners along that portion of 15th Street petitioned the DCRC to construct a line there, but the company declined. This opened the door for what would become the DCRC's largest competitor: the Tramway.

 ²⁶⁴ "17th & Wynkoop," 1879, Denver Tramway Co. 1867 to Regional Transportation District (RTD), Maurice
F. Craney scrapbook, Call Number: C Photo Album 250, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

²⁶⁵ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:58–65.

Prior to this point, the DCRC managed to fend off competitors by using the language in its franchise that stated it had the sole rights to construct street railways on Denver's city streets. When the 15th Street business owners incorporated the Denver Electric & Cable Railway (DE&CR, which later became the Tramway) in late 1884 to build a line along 15th Street, they intended to use alternate modes of transport including either cable or electric, whereas the DCRC's franchise specified a horse system. In an effort to counteract the new competition, the DCRC rapidly began constructing additional lines into newly developed areas, including one originally called the South 13th Street Line, later renamed the 11th Avenue Line. Meanwhile, the DE&CR was attempting to construct lines along Cherokee Street. The DCRC took the DE&CR to court, claiming it had exclusive rights to Denver's city streets. ²⁶⁶

The DCRC continued expanding and constructing new lines, often in an effort to beat the DE&CR into different areas. Double tracks were laid to keep any possible rights-of-way from the competition. This rush to expand the system resulted in multiple lines constructed in the same general vicinity of one another and redundancy in service by both companies. By June 1887 there were complaints of too many tracks on 15th Street, with two tracks belonging to the DCRC and two for the Tramway. So much trackage left little room on the street for carriages, horses, and pedestrians. In an effort to reduce the excessive tracks, the City of Denver (City) determined that companies would need to obtain a permit from the city engineer to lay any track moving forward. This created roadblocks for future line construction, such as on Pennsylvania Street when the DCRC could not obtain permission to cross the Tramway's conduit electric track it had previously installed. A judge ultimately ruled in the DCRC's favor; however, the start of service on the line was delayed. This is just one example of the many delays and roadblocks the competing streetcar companies placed on one another.²⁶⁷

Despite the competition with the Tramway, the DCRC continued expanding. By June 1887 it operated 11 horsecar lines with 30 miles of track in the city and boasted 80 horsecars, 425

²⁶⁶ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:72–73.

²⁶⁷ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:82–96.

horses, and 125 drivers (see Figure 52). With the planning for two additional lines underway, nearly all populated portions of the city were within a couple blocks of a horsecar line (see Figure 76 and Figure 91).²⁶⁸ On July 17, 1887, the 23rd Street viaduct, which provided access to the Argo Smelter, opened for traffic. In December of that year, the company began laying track on the extension of its line on East Colfax Avenue to York Street, where it met the Colfax Avenue Railway. The DCRC was hesitant at first to construct the extension, but was persuaded by the \$3,000 annual payment it would receive for three years in exchange for its construction. The company was doing well and had a profit of \$149,278.90 in 1888, but its stubbornness to adapt to changing technologies meant it would soon be passed by.²⁶⁹ As transportation technologies evolved rapidly, other competing companies attempted electric traction and cable lines. Conversely, the DCRC held fast to horse power for likely too long, which as previously noted (see Section 2.B) had limitations in both its operations and the distances it could cover.



Figure 52. DCRC cars on 17th Street in front of the original building of Union Station.²⁷⁰

²⁶⁸ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900, I:94.

²⁶⁹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:96–124.

²⁷⁰ "Denver City Railway Co- Cars- Horse," n.d., Non-Digitized Photos, Denver, Transportation. Street Railways Folder, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

By the spring of 1888 the company knew it needed to explore other technologies in order to access newly settled areas further from the city center and began focusing efforts on its sister company, the Denver City Cable Railway (DCCRC), headed by Colonel Randolph, to construct cable rail lines. The DCRC planned few new horsecar routes after that, instead focusing on modifying existing horsecar routes to accommodate proposed cable car routes of the DCCRC.²⁷¹

The DCRC still continued operating horsecar lines, several of which now served as connectors for the cable lines of the DCCRC. In 1889 it constructed a new horsecar barn at East 21st Avenue and Humboldt Street. With the new cable lines of the DCCRC and the Tramway within the central business district, there was little space left for horsecars. By the end of 1890 many of the horsecars tracks within downtown were abandoned or removed. The company attempted to convert the remaining horsecar lines to electric and incorporated the Denver City Electric Railway in the summer of 1890, but the plans never materialized. Finally recognizing that the future of streetcar transportation lay in electric propulsion, the company incorporated a subsidiary called the West End Street Railroad (WESR) on March 26, 1890, to construct electric streetcar lines in northwest Denver.²⁷²

Following the "streetcar wars" of June 1891, in which the Denver & Suburban, the DCRC, and the Tramway battled for downtown streetcar routes by sabotaging each other and working in the middle of the night to gain an edge over their competitors on prioritized locations, the DCRC conceded and abandoned additional horsecar tracks that were serviced by nearby electric lines. The re-routed Argo Line was the last remaining horsecar line operated by the DCRC, ceasing operations near the turn of the century. In the fall of 1893, with a debt of more than \$4 million, the DCRC and its subsidiary, the WESR, defaulted on loan payments and were sent to receivership. To emerge from receivership, the company was reorganized as the Denver City Railroad Company on February 29, 1896.²⁷³

²⁷¹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways*, *Volume I 1871-1900*, I:127.

²⁷² Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:157–209.

²⁷³ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900, I:282-89.

The new company was still struggling financially and recognized it needed to electrify all of its lines to remain competitive with the Tramway. It applied for a new franchise from the city of Denver; however, the company owed the City \$29,117 for paving work completed around its streetcar tracks, a debt they could not pay. The company was placed in receivership on October 3, 1897. In December 1898 a group involved with the Tramway incorporated the Denver City Traction Company to operate the WESR and Denver City Railroad lines. The new Denver City Traction Company and Denver City Railroad Company were consolidated on March 2, 1899. On March 3, 1899, the Denver City Tramway Company was incorporated to operate the Denver Consolidated Tramway Company and Denver City Traction Company properties, and the former Denver City Railway Company became a part of its chief rival.²⁷⁴ The Tramway's ability to embrace new technology ultimately led to its perseverance over the DCRC.

Denver City Cable Railway/Denver City Railroad/ Denver City Traction Company/Denver City Tramway Company

When Colonel Randolph and his Providence, Rhode Island, backers reorganized the DCRC in 1883, they also incorporated a new company called the Denver City Cable Railroad Company (DCCRC). They did nothing with this new company until May 29, 1888, when they reincorporated it to change several horse-powered lines of the DCRC to cable traction. The company was aware of the limits of animal traction in expanding to new areas where the city was experiencing growth. It requested a franchise from the City on June 4, 1888, to convert some of the DCRC lines to cable traction, which was granted, but only on streets where the Tramway was not already operating cable car routes.²⁷⁵

The company decided to pay \$30,000 to utilize cable streetcar technology from the San Francisco patent trust, and employed a system of iron and concrete conduits typical in many cable car systems across the country.²⁷⁶ The company began exploring potential cable car routes and determined to construct a new viaduct to carry 16th Street over the South Platte River and

²⁷⁴ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:301.

²⁷⁵ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:128.

²⁷⁶ Hilton, "Denver's Cable Railways," 43.

avoid dangerous railroad crossings as a part of the proposed Goss Street or 16th Street cable car line. The costs for the structure were shared by the DCCRC, the City, and railroads, and the structure would give the DCCRC the edge over its competitors at the Tramway, whose cable line in the area had to cross the railroad tracks. The new 3,672-foot-long structure would transport not only the cable cars for the DCCRC but carriages, pedestrians, and wagons as well.²⁷⁷

In addition to the 16th Street viaduct, the company invested more than any other western city cable car company—\$2 million—for a powerhouse, trackage, and equipment. The powerhouse was located at 18th and Lawrence Streets and could hold 13 cable lines as well as repair shops, car storage, and general offices (see Figure 53).²⁷⁸ The extreme investment in the cable car system demonstrates the DCCRC's desire to have a superior cable car system than the Tramway's.



Figure 53. DCCRC powerhouse at 18th and Lawrence Streets, c.1890.²⁷⁹

²⁷⁷ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:129–53.

²⁷⁸ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:137–47.

²⁷⁹ "Denver City Cable Railway Power House," n.d., Call # Z-8818, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

On October 15, 1889, the Larimer Street cable line opened for business, with the Welton Street, 17th Avenue, and 16th Street lines opening shortly thereafter. The Welton Street Line employed the longest cable utilized anywhere in the world at the time, measuring 36,850 feet. It also had a series of right-angle turns, a difficult task for cable lines to navigate. The company built the 3,600-foot-long Larimer Street viaduct in 1889 to carry the Larimer Street Cable Line over streets, the South Platte River, and railroad tracks en route to West Colfax Avenue (see Figure 54).²⁸⁰ The DCCRC paid the entire \$125,000 for the structure, as it was to be used exclusively for cable cars. In June 1892, the company built its final cable line: the South 11th Street Line (see Figure 76 and Figure 93). The total cable car mileage for the DCCRC system reached 30 miles, with cars traveling at 10 miles per hour.²⁸¹



Figure 54. View of west end of Larimer Street Viaduct with a DCCRC car on it.²⁸²

The DCCRC's system was big for a cable car system and was considered the largest to operate from one powerhouse. The powerhouse had space for 13 cables, though only seven ended up

²⁸⁰ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:169–74.

²⁸¹ Hilton, "Denver's Cable Railways," 44.

²⁸² Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:168.

operating from it. The design also utilized a blind conduit on Arapahoe Street, making the stringing and repair of cables on this portion extremely difficult. With so much money and energy invested in their cable car system, the DCCRC and the DCRC were hesitant to embrace other technologies, including the newly developed electric, which their rival the Tramway was already adopting. The public's preference for electric streetcars and the high price of establishing and maintaining a cable car system, as well as the economic depression experienced as a result of the Panic in 1893 (see Section 3.E.), led to the downfall of the DCCR. It was sold at foreclosure on September 10, 1895, and reorganized as the Denver City Railroad. The new company was sold to individuals involved with the Tramway in December 1898, who in turn incorporated the Denver City Traction Company to operate its new holdings. The companies were merged on March 2, 1899, and brought under the newly incorporated Denver City Tramway Company the following day.²⁸³

The Tramway wanted to convert the lines to electric, but the City wanted to extract a fee for conversion. As a result, the Tramway failed to upkeep the lines and the cables wore out. In 1900 the company finally agreed to pay a \$102,000 fee over a period of 12 months, and the cable routes were quickly converted to electric service. Most of the slots between the tracks, the remnant of the old cable operations, were not removed until 1906. The cable car routes of the DCCRC proved to be a long-standing hold-out in cable car transportation, with the majority of American cities abandoning the technology by 1897.²⁸⁴

Denver Electric & Cable Railway Company/Denver Tramway Company (senior)/Denver Tramway Company (junior)/Denver Consolidated Tramway Company/Denver City Tramway Company/Denver Tramway Company/ Denver Tramway Corporation

After the DCRC failed to provide streetcar service along upper 15th Street, prominent Denver resident and businessman Rodney Curtis convinced his fellow 15th Street property owners to start their own company. Curtis, John Evans, and others wanted to assure their property values with

²⁸³ Hilton, "Denver's Cable Railways," 43–49.

²⁸⁴ Hilton, "Denver's Cable Railways," 37–51.

the presence of a streetcar line and incorporated the Denver Electric & Cable Railway (DE&CR) on February 5, 1885, with financing from corner lot property owners along upper 15th Street, which is considered the southeast end of 15th Street within the business district. Curtis assumed the role of president of the new company, which obtained a franchise from the City to use cable and electric power on Denver streets and charge five cents per fare.²⁸⁵

The company initially decided to adapt the burgeoning electric technologies of Professor Sidney H. Short, a professor of physics at the University of Denver. Short constructed a test track near the University of Denver campus at 14th and Arapahoe Streets. Rather than the overhead wire system utilized by Sprague in Richmond, Virginia (see Section 2.B.(1)), Short's system used an underground conduit, placed between the tracks to carry the electric current (see Figure 55). Meanwhile, the company constructed a small powerhouse at 15th and Tremont Streets and began laying tracks for its future routes.²⁸⁶



Figure 55. Graphic of Short's electric motor and conduit underneath the streetcar.²⁸⁷

²⁸⁵ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:72–73.

²⁸⁶ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:74–76.

²⁸⁷ William C. Jones et al., *Mile-High Trolleys* (Boulder, Colo.: Pruett Publishing Company, 1975), 16.

Short's system, however, proved unreliable and there were concerns regarding water entering the underground conduit. Realizing the risk of losing the franchise because of failure to meet deadlines, company officials incorporated the Denver Railway Association, which allowed animal traction under its franchise. The new company was merged with the DE&CR on May 4, 1886, to create the Denver Tramway Company, giving the Tramway, as it and its later iterations became known, the rights to use animal power while they waited for Short's system to be perfected.²⁸⁸

The Tramway tried operating mule-powered streetcars to get around the DCRC claims that it held the sole rights to operate horsecars in Denver. The Tramway's approach failed and it was required to cease operations. Short continued modifying his electric conduit system, and the first revenue cars employing his technology ran on July 31, 1886, along 15th Street. The Tramway's rival, the DCRC, objected to the new electric lines crossing its horsecar lines, and the companies vied for rights-of-way on key streets, often sending crews in the middle of the night to begin laying tracks before their rival could pose any obstacles.²⁸⁹

The Tramway continued operating Short's system, with more than 1,000 patrons a day riding in June 1887, but service was erratic. After years of trying and modifying, Short's system was still riddled with problems and the Tramway decided to walk away from the electric experiment. It turned its attention to cable in the end of 1887, planning to construct a cable line on Broadway using a subsidy from property owners. In addition to the Broadway cable line, cable lines on 15th Street and East Colfax Avenue, which were also subsidized by funds raised by property owners, were in the works.²⁹⁰

For its cable lines, the Tramway elected to use a system developed by Henry M. Lane of Cincinnati, rather than that developed by Hallidie in San Francisco (see Section 2.B.). The company erected a powerhouse at West Colfax Avenue and Broadway Street for the cable car

²⁸⁸ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:77–78.

²⁸⁹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:79–88.

²⁹⁰ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:90–106.

network, feeding a 25,000-foot-long cable for the Broadway line, and a 22,400-foot-long cable for the East Colfax line (see Figure 56). The 22,600-foot-long 15th Street cable was operated at a slower speed than the others, as was required for cable cars within the downtown area. The first cable car in the Tramway system began operating on December 19, 1888, along 15th Street to North Denver. The rest of the planned cable car lines came into operation soon thereafter.²⁹¹



Figure 56. Powerhouse at Broadway and Colfax that served cable cars from 1888 to 1893.²⁹²

Following a failed attempt to gain access to Lawrence Street for its final cable car route, which was blocked by the DCRC, the company decided to construct its fourth and final cable car line on 18th Avenue, using a blind conduit leaving the powerhouse at 15th and Tremont Streets, meaning there was no open cable slot (see Figure 93).²⁹³ The line, which served the quickly growing North Capitol Hill and Uptown areas of the city, began operation on October 30, 1889. It ultimately proved unsuccessful as the 20 curves and several right angles of the route rendered

²⁹¹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I* 1871-1900, I:110–15.

²⁹² Kenton Forrest, *Route 3 Englewood* (Denver: Tramway Press, Inc., 1990), 4.

²⁹³ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:159.

operation difficult.²⁹⁴ With its final cable car route operational, the company had invested approximately \$2 million into the cable car system and boasted just over 18.5 miles of cable car tracks.²⁹⁵

Meanwhile, Evans, Curtis, and others incorporated the South Denver Cable Railway Company (SDCRC) as a subsidiary of the Tramway to construct an extension of the South Broadway cable line. This subsidiary's focus, however, shifted to electric cars and the company began operations of the South Broadway electric line, located just outside the Denver city limits, in December 1889. The SDCRC was then absorbed by the Tramway on July 28, 1890. The success of the electric line, along with requests by the City to move its cable lines to the middle of the street, led the Tramway to convert most of its recently constructed cable lines to electric. All electric conversions of Tramway cable routes were completed by 1893.²⁹⁶

The company's adaptation to electric power was fairly quick, despite heated protests from citizens and strong opinions from local newspapers regarding the erection of poles to string the overhead wires. The first electric line to operate within the Denver city limits was the 34th Avenue and Water Street Line, or Lawrence Street Line, which began operations on June 3, 1890. The Tramway established a new subsidiary to construct additional electric lines. The Denver Tramway Company (senior company) then absorbed its two subsidiaries, the South Denver Cable Railway Company and the Denver Tramway Extension Company, on July 28, 1890, to form a new company: the Denver Tramway Company (junior company). The Tramway then extended the Lawrence street line to end at Williams Street and East 40th Avenue, where a depot would later be constructed.²⁹⁷

The Tramway needed facilities to accommodate its new fleet of electric streetcars and equipment. The company built a carbarn on South Galapago Street and West Ellsworth Avenue

²⁹⁴ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:174–80.

²⁹⁵ Hilton, "Denver's Cable Railways," 42.

²⁹⁶ Hilton, "Denver's Cable Railways," 48.

²⁹⁷ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:179–203.

and a powerhouse at Colfax Avenue and West Tejon Street. It also constructed a South Division repair shop, carbarn, and a powerhouse at South Broadway and West Alaska Place, and another carbarn at Yates Street and West 28th Avenue.²⁹⁸ The Tramway, on its own or through its subsidiaries, built four power plants: the cable powerhouse at West Colfax Avenue and Broadway, and three electric facilities at 32nd and Blake Streets, South Broadway and West Alaska Place, and West Colfax Avenue and Tejon Street called the Grand Avenue Plant, which would later become the Tramway's North Division Car House. The company also built the Gilpin Street Car House at East 35th Avenue and Gilpin Street, which would later become the Tramway.²⁹⁹

On December 4, 1890, the Tramway took over the Denver & Berkeley Park Rapid Transit Company (D&BPRT) to obtain a foothold in the popular northwest Denver area over its competitor, the DCRC and its affiliated WESR. The Tramway quickly electrified the D&BPRT lines. Later that month, it also purchased the University Park Railway & Electric Company Line, agreeing to extend the line to East Evans Avenue.³⁰⁰

Over the next several years, the Tramway's network grew exponentially, building new lines and extensions, and continuing to convert cable routes to electric. The company's quick expansion and construction led to multiple confrontations with other streetcar companies over rights-of-way. The competition peaked in June 1891 with the "streetcar wars." Leaders from the Tramway, the DCRC, and the Denver & Suburban Railway Company (D&SR) met and adopted a more planned approach for building the streetcar system in Denver to reduce redundancies. As a result of this meeting, the Tramway purchased the D&SR.³⁰¹ The Tramway then incorporated the Metropolitan Railway on July 6, 1891, to take over the assets of the D&SR and construct new electric streetcar lines for the Tramway.³⁰²

²⁹⁸ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:188–203.

²⁹⁹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:260–61.

³⁰⁰ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:217.

³⁰¹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:231.

³⁰² Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:231–36.

The Tramway also set about electrifying horsecar routes abandoned by the DCRC, including the old North Denver Horsecar line in November of 1892. When the Tramway electrified the DCRC's former Driving Park horsecar line, residents of the nearby town of Harman raised funds for an extension to their community, which opened on March 17, 1892. Also, in 1892 the Tramway opened the Central Loop at 15th Street between Lawrence and Arapahoe Streets. The Central Loop, with its heated waiting room for patrons, became a major hub of the Tramway's network (see Figure 57 and Figure 58).³⁰³ The Broadway cable car route was converted to electric on May 1, 1893, making it possible to ride an electric streetcar from downtown Denver all the way to Englewood. On September 5, 1893, the officers of the Tramway and its associated Metropolitan Railway incorporated the Denver Consolidated Tramway Company, which merged the Denver Tramway Company (junior) with the Metropolitan Railway.³⁰⁴



Figure 57. The Central Loop, 15th and Arapahoe Streets, shown in 1900.³⁰⁵

³⁰³ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:266.

³⁰⁴ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:260–83.

³⁰⁵ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:266.



Figure 58. Map of Tramway's central loop. ³⁰⁶

It is fortuitous that the Tramway had already converted its streetcars to electric power, which was cheaper to operate than cable, as the recession from the Panic of 1893 impacted the city. The company was in a better position economically to fare the recession than many of its smaller competitors, which the Tramway ended up acquiring. The Tramway purchased the Park Railway Company on April 23, 1893, and the Colfax Electric Railway on May 17, 1898.

It was not until March 3, 1899, that the Tramway finally bested its biggest rival, the DCRC, which by this point had been reorganized as the Denver City Traction Company. Men from both companies incorporated the Denver City Tramway Company to merge the Denver City Traction Company with the Denver Consolidated Tramway Company. Rodney Curtis was retained as the

³⁰⁶ "Denver Tramway System," *Street Railway Journal* Vol. XXII, No. 15 (October 10, 1903): 691.

president and John A. Beeler as the Chief Engineer. The new company started the drawn-out processes of updating the trackage of the Denver City Traction Company, including its cable routes, electrifying them and bringing the tracks to Tramway standards, which were able to handle the additional weight of electric streetcars. The specifications laid out by the Tramway required that "on paved streets, track would…consist of creosoted ties, to which would be spiked steel 'T' rail, 62 feet in length and weighing 72 pounds per yard. Asphalt would form the street surfacing and basalt block paving was to be placed on both sides of each rail. On unpaved streets, track standards were generally similar, except that 65 pound 'T' rail was to be used, with surfacing done with crushed basalt" (see Figure 59).³⁰⁷ The Tramway also set about electrifying routes, and used a horse-drawn pole-setting machine developed in-house to facilitate the erection of poles along the electric streetcar routes (see Figure 60).³⁰⁸



Figure 59. Drawing of Tramway track standards from 1903.³⁰⁹

³⁰⁷ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:301–5.

³⁰⁸ Jones et al., *Mile-High Trolleys*, 18.

³⁰⁹ "Denver City Tramway Company," Street Railway Journal Vol. XXII, No. 9 (August 29, 1903): 333.



Figure 60. Erecting poles at the corner of 17th and Stout Streets for the conversion to electric traction.³¹⁰

Their improvement efforts were temporarily put on hold when anti-Tramway interests attempted to invalidate the Tramway's franchise. A federal judge ultimately passed an injunction, stating that the company's franchise was still valid. It was acknowledged, however, that the Tramway had the potential to make a great deal of money from operating electric streetcars on City rights-of-way, and the City should be paid a share of that. As a result, the company agreed to pay a fee of \$102,000 to the City to convert the lines of the former DCRC to electric.³¹¹ With a monopoly on streetcar service in Denver secured, the Tramway reported gross earnings of \$1,302.289.91 in 1900.³¹²

The new company divided itself into four divisions. The North Division used the car house at West 30th Avenue and Zuni Street and the South division used the car house at West Alaska Place and South Broadway. The West Division was based in the Ellsworth Avenue car house.

³¹⁰ Jones et al., *Mile-High Trolleys*, 18.

³¹¹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I* 1871-1900, I:313–19.

³¹² Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:28.

The East Division worked out the Gilpin Street Car house. A rail supply yard was established at South Bannock Street between West Dakota Avenue and West Alaska Place.³¹³

The Tramway was also determined to construct one centralized powerhouse at 14th and Platte Street along the bank of the South Platte River, rather than to operate multiple small ones scattered about the city. To build the new power station, the Tramway incorporated a new subsidiary: the Denver Tramway Power Company. The power plant obtained coal from the company-owned Leyden Coal Company, which operated mines northwest of the city, that was shipped on the Tramway's Denver & Northwestern (D&NW) interurban trackage. The Tramway was able to save costs by procuring, shipping, and utilizing its own coal. The new powerplant was put online in the spring of 1902 (see Figure 61). The company built a substation at Clear Creek Station and converted the former Broadway powerhouse to a substation.³¹⁴ It later added another substation on Colorado Boulevard near East Colfax Avenue to provide current for lines in the eastern part of the city.³¹⁵

³¹³ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:67–76.

³¹⁴ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:31–36.

³¹⁵ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:107.



Figure 61. View showing new powerhouse at 14th and Platte Streets with feeder lines.³¹⁶

After seeing the Tramway through its birth, growth, and monopolization, Rodney Curtis, the long-time president of the company, resigned his position in 1902. He was replaced by William G. Evans.³¹⁷ Under Evans's leadership, the Tramway continued to thrive, moving its offices from the Mendota Block building at Arapahoe and 15th Streets to Broadway and 16th Streets in the Majestic Building in 1903. The company continued building new lines and modifying and expanding existing ones. They opened their new Washington Park Line in early 1904.³¹⁸

In 1897 businessman H.J. Mayham started taking prospective real estate buyers on chartered trolley rides to properties for sale. While he did not sell many properties, he did find a market for those wishing to take in the sights of the city, and as a result developed a unique sightseeing trolley tour called *Seeing Denver* that partnered with the Tramway to provide informative tours

³¹⁶ "Denver Tramway System," 688.

³¹⁷ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:114.

³¹⁸ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:66–77.

of the city. Tours departed from the Brown Palace and used special touring streetcars and by 1909, Mayham had expanded his tours to Philadelphia, Kansas City, Boston, Salt Lake City, Washington, D.C., Los Angeles, and New York City (see Figure 62).³¹⁹



Figure 62. Seeing Denver tour car.³²⁰

The company was innovative in many regards, including its use of double-truck trailers during rush hour, a practice that was to be copied in cities across the country. In addition, a company blacksmith developed an easier and safer coupling system for joining streetcars that would end up being utilized across North America.³²¹ In 1905 the company hired its first African American motorman, who is believed to have been the first African American motorman employed in the country.³²²

³¹⁹ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:51–53.

³²⁰ "American Sight-Seeing Car & Coach Co.," n.d., Non-Digitized Photos, Denver, Transportation. Street Railways Folder- American Sight-seeing Car and Coach Co. Folder, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

³²¹ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:61.

³²² Robertson and Cafky, Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950, II:110.

On May 16, 1906, Denver voters granted the Tramway a new franchise, which clarified the rights up to this point. It also stipulated that the company would pay the City \$5,000 a month, or a total of \$1,200,000, for the rights to operate on city streets as well as improve several viaducts. In addition, all remnants of the cable car rails were to be upgraded and slots removed, and multiple extensions of existing routes were to be built. Many of these improvements were funded by east coast financers that purchased much of the \$20 million in bonds and stock issued.³²³

Per the specifications of the franchise, the Tramway built and extended multiple lines including the new 11th Avenue line, the 25th Avenue Line extension, and the new 6th Avenue and Madison Street Lines (see Figure 63).³²⁴ The Tramway opened a line to Globeville, which included a newly rebuilt 23rd Street viaduct that also served Denver & Interurban (D&I) cars, on May 15, 1908. This line was unique, as the Tramway built it using standard gauge to accommodate the D&I cars whereas the rest of the Tramway's network was narrow gauge.³²⁵



³²³ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:117–20.

³²⁴ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:126–33.

³²⁵ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:144.

Figure 63. Track laying on 11th Avenue line, 1907.³²⁶

With business going well, the Tramway took over the stock of the Denver Tramway Power Company and the D&NW Railway in March 1909.³²⁷ Denver played host to the American Street and Interurban Railway Association in September of that year, where the city showed off its extensive system that boasted 1 mile of track per every 1,000 residents. This was considered an impressive statistic compared to the 1 mile of track per every 2,500 residents viewed by the industry as providing adequate service.³²⁸ The following year, the Tramway purchased the Denver & Inter-Mountain Railroad Company, retaining it as a separate, standard-gauge interurban company. With the inclusion of the interurban trackage, the Tramway now had two standard-gauge lines within its system.³²⁹

The Tramway built the Argo substation at Inca Street and West 41st Avenue in 1909 to serve lines in the northern part of the city. The following year, they completed the Interurban Loop across from its Central Loop to provide a central location for all the heavy interurban cars to turn downtown and installed a dispatcher's office at the Central Loop to help control operations. The Tramway extended the 16th Street Viaduct in 1910, which not only fulfilled part of the terms of the 1906 franchise but also allowed for most of the streetcars to be removed from the dangerous railroad crossings on 15th Street.³³⁰

Growth in many western cities, including Denver, slowed in the following years, which was reflected in the minimal expansion of streetcar lines in the years following 1910. In 1910 Denver's population was 213,381. By 1920 the population only rose to 250,000. Although it was not building many new streetcar lines, the company opened its new Tramway Building at 14th and Arapahoe Streets in 1911, which consolidated operations that were previously inefficiently spread across the city (see Figure 64). The eight-story building was impressive, with offices for

³²⁶ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:130.

³²⁷ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:148.

³²⁸ "Streetcar Service and Growth in the City of Denver," *The Tramway Bulletin* I, no. 12 (September 1909): 24.

³²⁹ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways*, Volume II 1901-1950, II:162.

³³⁰ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:164–71.

the company and an attached Central Division Car House. The car house also held amenities for the trainmen including a gymnasium, showers, a bowling alley, reading room, and barbershop.³³¹ Many of these trainmen consisted of both high school and college students, whom the Tramway began hiring in 1911 to work rush hour shifts on trailer cars and even serve as student conductors.³³²



Figure 64. New Tramway central office building at 14th and Arapahoe Streets with attached Central Division Car House, 1911.³³³

A crippling snowstorm hit Denver in December 1913, limiting service for 15 days. Some lines were out of service for a month while snow was cleared and damages were repaired (see Figure 65).³³⁴ That same year, the Tramway invested in a new Delaware Substation, located just south of the U.S. Mint building. October of that year brought about a huge change in the administration of the Tramway. Since the DE&CR was formed in 1885, a member of the Evans family had always been in a leadership role within the company. Henry M. Porter and Claude K. Boettcher,

³³¹ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:173–95.

³³² C. Arthur Hochmuth, "Denver's Student Conductors," *The Colorado Magazine*, October 1963, 271–73.

³³³ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways*, Volume II 1901-1950, II:179.

³³⁴ "December 8, 1913," n.d., Denver Tramway Co. 1867 to Regional Transportation District (RTD), Maurice F. Craney scrapbook, Call Number: C Photo Album 250, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

however, acquired a majority of the company's stock, giving them control and leading to the resignation of William G. Evans and marking the end of the Evans family's heavy involvement in the Tramway. The new controlling members of the company decided to reorganize it, merging smaller subsidiaries and changing the name to the Denver Tramway Company on March 30, 1914.³³⁵



Figure 65. A streetcar stranded in the 1913 snowstorm.³³⁶

Although this period did not include the massive expansion of lines that had occurred previously, several important changes and improvements did occur. In 1916, the company began assigning route numbers to all lines, no longer referring to them by the street or neighborhood they serviced.³³⁷ That same year, the new Colfax-Larimer Viaduct was completed, which was funded

³³⁵ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:225–29.

³³⁶ "December 8, 1913."

³³⁷ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:14.

by the City, the Tramway, and the several railroads it crossed (see Figure 66 and Figure 67).³³⁸ In addition, the company opened a new loop at Union Station in 1918. From the Union Station Loop passengers could climb stairs to the 16th Street Viaduct (see Figure 68).³³⁹ During this time, patrons of the streetcar learned about city happenings and plans for various Tramway routes in a publication called Tram-O-Grams, which was available on streetcars twice monthly. During the 1930s and until the cessation of streetcar service, a different publication entitled As-U-Go was provided to streetcar riders (see Figure 69).³⁴⁰



Figure 66. The Colfax-Larimer Viaduct under construction.³⁴¹

³³⁸ "1st Car Off Of New Larimer St. Viaduct," n.d., Denver Tramway Co. 1867 to Regional Transportation District (RTD), Maurice F. Craney scrapbook, Call Number: C Photo Album 250, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

³³⁹ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:259.

³⁴⁰ Pharris, Riding Denver's Rails: A Mile High Streetcar History, 71.

^{341 &}quot;1st Car Off Of New Larimer St. Viaduct."



Figure 67. Car on West Colfax Viaduct, 1943.³⁴²



Figure 68. The loop at Union Station.

³⁴² "DTC on West Colfax Viaduct," 1943, Non-Digitized Photos, Denver, Transportation. Street Railways, Electric Exterior Folder, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.


Figure 69. This cover of a *Tram-O-Gram* issue from 1917 shows summer amusements accessible from Tramway routes.³⁴³

Inflation from World War I rendered the five-cent fare predicated by the Tramway's franchise inadequate to meet operating expenses, grant employees a needed raise, and complete improvement projects. The company sought to increase fares to six cents, but the City fought it, so fares remained at five cents. Meanwhile, the Tramway took its cause for a fare increase to the Public Utilities Commission which granted a small increase to a seven-cent fare which was implemented in December 1918. The increase would not last, as the Colorado Supreme Court determined on January 14, 1919, that the Public Utilities Commission lacked jurisdiction to grant

³⁴³ "Summer Amusements," *Tram-O-Grams*, June 23, 1917, Call # C388.460978 D437co/ D437as, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

such an increase and those rights instead belonged to the City. Fares were returned to the original five-cent rate.³⁴⁴

Frustrated with their lack of salary raises, Tramway employees joined the Amalgamated Association of Street and Electric Railway Employees, a national union for streetcar workers. Tramway employees went on a brief four-day strike starting on July 8, 1919, which ended when the City allowed a temporary increase in fares until a special election for Denver residents could be held.³⁴⁵ The special election ultimately failed and the five-cent fare was restored briefly until the city council passed an increase to six cents in November 1919.³⁴⁶

In the spring of 1920 the Tramway sought a fare increase to seven cents, which the City denied. As a result, the Tramway informed employees their pay would be cut. Workers voted to strike on August 1, 1920, and approximately 1,100 employees walked off the job, bringing operations, and the citizens' ability to move about the city, to a halt. The Tramway brought in strikebreakers to operate streetcars, but things turned violent on August 5, 1920, with mobs overturning streetcars and swarming the Tramway Building (see Figure 70 and Figure 71). The strikebreakers were beaten and mobs attacked the *Denver Post*, which had sided with the Tramway during the strike. The National Guard was finally called in to restore order on August 7, 1920. When the violence ended, seven people had been killed and 53 were injured.³⁴⁷

³⁴⁴ Robert Michael Brown, "The Denver Tramway Strike of 1920" (University of Colorado, 1965), 23–31.

³⁴⁵ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:273–74.

³⁴⁶ Brown, "The Denver Tramway Strike of 1920," 46–51.

³⁴⁷ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:274–85.



Figure 70. Image of protected streetcar driven by strikebreakers on Arapahoe Street during the 1920 strike.³⁴⁸



Figure 71. Mobs overturned streetcars on E. Colfax Avenue during the strike, 1920.³⁴⁹

³⁴⁸ "Car Being Escorted to Company Central Barns," 1920, Non-Digitized Photos, Denver, Transportation. Street Railways, Denver Tramway Company, Strike Folder, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

³⁴⁹ "Overturned Streetcars," 1920, Non-Digitized Photos, Denver, Transportation. Street Railways, Denver Tramway Company. Strikes Folder, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

In addition to the fractures the strike caused between the company, its employees, and city residents, the Tramway took a financial hit as a result and defaulted on several bonds. It entered receivership on December 24, 1920. As part of its efforts to emerge from receivership, the Tramway replaced antiquated rails and purchased new cars.³⁵⁰ The Tramway also petitioned the federal district court to increase fares to 10 cents, which the City opposed. The courts granted permission for a fare increase, but only to eight cents. The City appealed, but the increased fare was upheld.³⁵¹ Few additional improvements occurred from this point on. The company established a Material Yard in 1922 at the corner of South Santa Fe Drive and West Alameda Avenue. The following year, the Tramway opened its final new route, Route 73, which provided access to a newly constructed railroad locomotive shop west of Globeville (see Figure 76 and Figure 94).³⁵²

On September 11, 1925, the Tramway was sold under foreclosure to a reorganization committee including Claude K. Boettcher, George K. Clark, and Samuel M. Perry. The reorganization committee then established a new company, called the Denver Tramway Corporation, retaining the former board of directors from the Denver Tramway Company³⁵³

In 1926 the City claimed that the Tramway's franchise expired. The company fought the claim, elevating it all the way to the Eighth U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals, which sided in favor of the Tramway, and stated it had a perpetual franchise to operate in Denver and that the City did not have the ability to restrict fares.³⁵⁴ Two years later the Tramway decided not to incur the cost of rehabilitating the 23rd Street viaduct for streetcar service, instead opting to institute bus service on the route. This marked the first in a long series of lines that were slowly replaced by buses.³⁵⁵

³⁵⁰ Robertson and Cafky, Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950, II:286–94.

³⁵¹ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:349.

³⁵² Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:303–10.

³⁵³ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:351.

³⁵⁴ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:350–52.

³⁵⁵ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways*, Volume II 1901-1950, II:355.

In 1929 the Tramway finally got its major fare increase when the City passed a new ordinance granting the company a new franchise and increasing the adult fare to 10 cents.³⁵⁶

When the Great Depression crippled much of the country, the Tramway instituted several costsaving measures to ride the financial storm. It stopped using trailers, which sped up service, and also converted many streetcars to a single-man operation. In addition, salaried and hourly employees took pay cuts in 1932 and 1933 to fund necessary improvement projects. Service on some lines was cut and replaced by the Tramway-owned subsidiary, the Fitzsimmons Bus & Taxi Company.³⁵⁷ The Tramway also abandoned and removed several portions of track in the 1930s, including the line to Fairmount Cemetery.

In 1933 the bus company was merged into the Denver Tramway Corporation.³⁵⁸ Exiting the Depression, the company decided to focus its future on the electric trolley coach, which was basically a rubber-tired bus powered from overhead power lines, therefore utilizing the investments the company already had in power plants and distribution centers (see Figure 72). Trolley coaches did not require the costly upkeep and maintenance of a rail network. The later part of the 1930s saw the conversion of several routes from streetcar to trolley coaches. The Tramway abandoned more and more lines or converted to them to trolley coaches.³⁵⁹ As tracks were no longer needed, the Tramway occasionally removed them, but more often, they were covered in asphalt as paving projects occurred throughout the years.

³⁵⁶ The Denver Tramway Corporation, "The Denver Tramway System... Its Past, Present, and Future."

³⁵⁷ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways*, *Volume II 1901-1950*, II:363–75.

³⁵⁸ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:355.

³⁵⁹ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:381–95.



Figure 72. Tramway Trolley coach with pantograph mounted to top of bus.³⁶⁰

World War II brought an increase in ridership because of rationing of gasoline and rubber, items crucial to personal automobile operation. The tramway donated spare metal machinery and parts to the war effort, removed some unused tracks from streets for donation, and advertised war bonds (see Figure 73).³⁶¹ In 1945 the Tramway boasted its highest number of riders, with 122 million fares purchased.³⁶² Although ridership during the war was up, nearly doubling the number of passengers from 1930 to 1948, costs for supplies, equipment, and labor more than doubled as well.³⁶³

³⁶⁰ "Trolley Bus," n.d., Denver Tramway Co. 1867 to Regional Transportation District (RTD), Maurice F. Craney scrapbook, Call Number: C Photo Album 250, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

³⁶¹ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:403.

³⁶² Stephen J. Leonard, "Bloody August The Denver Tramway Strike of 1920," *Colorado Heritage*, Summer 1995, 30.

³⁶³ The Denver Tramway Corporation, "The Denver Tramway System... Its Past, Present, and Future."



Figure 73. Tramway car during World War II.³⁶⁴

When the war ended in 1945 the company continued its conversion efforts to trolley coach and buses, aware of the greater flexibility a system not tied to rails offered the rapidly growing city. The new sleek trolley coaches were a point of pride and advancement for residents, who viewed them as part of the modern city. The end of the war also brought a decline in ridership, which was down 11 percent in 1947 from the year prior.³⁶⁵ In February 1948 the company reported a yearly net income of \$247,218, which marked a drastic decline from the year prior (\$827,129).³⁶⁶ Patronage continued to drop, dipping from 101,875,413 in 1948 to 94,477,041 in 1949.³⁶⁷ With automobile ownership in Denver reaching 176,737 vehicles in 1950, it was time to cease

³⁶⁴ "Buy War Bonds," n.d., Denver Tramway Co. 1867 to Regional Transportation District (RTD), Maurice F. Craney scrapbook, Call Number: C Photo Album 250, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

³⁶⁵ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:427–32.

³⁶⁶ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways*, Volume II 1901-1950, II:462.

³⁶⁷ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways*, Volume II 1901-1950, II:482.

streetcar operations.³⁶⁸ On July 2, 1950, the final streetcar ran on Denver's streets, replaced by sleek and modern buses and trolley coaches (see Figure 74).³⁶⁹



Figure 74. Tramway car on its last day of service.³⁷⁰

Denver & Suburban Railway Company

A group of Denver residents not previously involved in the streetcar business incorporated the Denver & Suburban Railway (D&SR) company on November 19, 1889 with the intention to build a line from the city center southwest to Fort Logan.³⁷¹ The City passed an ordinance on

³⁶⁸ Leonard, "Bloody August The Denver Tramway Strike of 1920," 30.

³⁶⁹ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways*, Volume II 1901-1950, II:530.

³⁷⁰ "Goodbye Old Friends," n.d., Denver Tramway Manuscript Collection, Photo Box 1, Album 2, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

³⁷¹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:203; Jerome C. Smiley, *History of Denver* (Denver: The Times-Sun Publishing Company, 1901), 864.

March 18, 1890, giving the company permission to construct an electric streetcar line, but the new company was met with a roadblock in the form of the Tramway and DCRC.³⁷²

The DCRC and the Tramway engaged in a turf war with the D&SR, removing competitors tracks, quickly installing new rails in the middle of the night and using streetcars themselves to block the progress of the others at crucial intersections in the downtown business district along Champa Street.³⁷³ Tired of the disruption to downtown traffic, the police chief took away all of the company's permits. Denver residents were also tired of the "streetcar wars" that resulted in hastily laid sections of track, with no attention to quality or planning regarding routes and ridership.³⁷⁴ The Tramway, DCRC, and the D&SR realized they were at an impasse and something needed to change. The leaders of the three companies sat down on June 24, 1891, to discuss how to move forward and create a future plan for streetcar routes in Denver that would hopefully limit oversaturation in certain parts of the city.³⁷⁵

Possibly discouraged by their experience, or cognizant of the barriers they faced building a route in downtown Denver, the D&SR sold to the Tramway on June 24, 1891. All of the D&SR assets were then transferred to the Metropolitan Railway, a subsidiary of the Tramway formed on July 6, 1891.³⁷⁶ Although the D&SR never operated any streetcars, it played an important role in Denver's streetcar history. The presence of the D&SR marked a high point in the streetcar competitions occurring across the city and foreshadowed the mass consolidations that were to come.

Denver Tramway Extension Company

On April 7, 1890, the Denver Tramway Company incorporated the Denver Tramway Extension Company to construct two new electric routes: the Ashland Avenue Line and the Agate Avenue Line. These lines began operation in July of that year. The Denver Tramway Company (senior)

³⁷² Smiley, *History of Denver*, 864.

³⁷³ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:227–28.

³⁷⁴ Smiley, *History of Denver*, 864.

³⁷⁵ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I* 1871-1900, I:229.

³⁷⁶ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I* 1871-1900, I:231-36.

then absorbed the Denver Tramway Extension Company as part of their new company, the Denver Tramway Company (junior).³⁷⁷

Metropolitan Railway

The Tramway was busy creating more subsidiaries on July 6, 1891, when it incorporated the Metropolitan Railway. This subsidiary was formed to take over the D&SR's assets. The D&SR had succumbed to the "streetcar wars" just a couple of weeks prior and the Metropolitan Railway acquired all of their stock, materials and powerhouse building, which was later sold. Through 1893 the Metropolitan Railway was the company in charge of building new lines for the Tramway. Although it never operated any streetcars under its purview, it was responsible for expanding the electric streetcar network in Denver along the 8th and 11th Avenue lines, the line down Elati and Galapago Streets, and portions of the 19th Avenue and Stout Street Lines, among others.³⁷⁸ Some of these routes were previously served by cable cars. Their conversion to electric by the Metropolitan Railway helped usher in a new phase of transportation in Denver.

The Metropolitan Railway and the Tramway constructed a carbarn in 1892 to house all the electric cars traveling on their newly constructed routes. The barn was located at East 35th Avenue and Gilpin Street and later became the East Division Car House for the Tramway (see Figure 75). The company also constructed a powerhouse at 32nd and Blake Streets that same year. Another major route that the Metropolitan Railway constructed was the electric line to the town of Elyria north of Denver that extended to Riverside Cemetery, which was subsidized by Elyria residents eager for better transportation into the city. Travelers on this line transferred to the Stout and Lawrence Street lines at a depot located at East 40th Avenue and Williams Street constructed two final lines in 1893: the East 25th Avenue Line and the South Pearl Street Line (see Figure 76 and Figure 94. Local residents also subsidized the later line. The Metropolitan Railway consolidated with the Denver Tramway Company on September 6, 1893.³⁷⁹

³⁷⁷ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways*, *Volume I 1871-1900*, I:198.

³⁷⁸ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:236–49.

³⁷⁹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:260–83.



Figure 75. East Division carbarn at East 35th Avenue and Gilpin Street, built by the Metropolitan Railway in 1892.³⁸⁰



Figure 76. Map of streetcar lines constructed by companies in the City-wide/Central Region. Some of the lines shown appear outside of the central Denver area; however, they were constructed by companies described in the City-wide/Central Region.

³⁸⁰ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:262.

(2) South Region Companies

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Denver Circle Railroad/Denver & Santa Fe Railway Company	1880-1887: Denver Circle Railroad, 1887-1898: Denver & Santa Fe Railway Company	Narrow Gauge, Steam Dummy
University Park Railway & Electric Company	1889-1890	Narrow Gauge, Electric
South Denver Cable Railway Company	1889-1890	Narrow Gauge, Electric

Table 6. Streetcar companies operating in Denver's South Region

Denver Circle Railroad/Denver & Santa Fe Railway Company

On November 16, 1880, W.A.H. Loveland, along with other Denver businessmen, incorporated the Denver Circle Railroad (Circle) to build a steam operated narrow-gauge rail line that would encircle the city and provide a connection with narrow-gauge steam trains already connecting the city with the greater region, such as the Denver South Park & Pacific, the Colorado Central, and the Rio Grande (see Figure 77).³⁸¹ In addition to creating a railroad connection, the founders also hoped to profit off of real estate development in the areas the Circle serviced. Loveland, among others, incorporated the accompanying Denver Circle Real Estate Company just two years after starting the Circle to handle the real estate investment aspects. Loveland was keenly aware that steam power would allow for faster and further coverage than that provided by horsecar, making areas previously considered rural countryside accessible for development. The railroad possibly contributed to the viability of the entire area southwest of West Washington Park to Overland Park for development.³⁸²

³⁸¹ Cafky, Steam Tramways of Denver, 7.

³⁸² Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:43; "The Denver Circle Railroad 1882-1898," *AcrosstheCreek*, March 12, 2015, https://lincolnparkhistory.com/2015/03/12/the-denver-circle-railroad-1882-1898/.



Figure 77. Steam engine for the Circle.³⁸³

After failing to secure property downtown for a depot, the Circle constructed a large timber trestle bridge over Cherry Creek and built a temporary depot near where Curtis Street abutted the creek. The company installed secondhand, 35-pound rail along the route. On January 16, 1882, the Circle opened for business and provided easy access to the exposition grounds. Initially, the line was very popular, with extra cars and locomotives borrowed from the Denver & Rio Grande (D&RG) and the Denver, South Park & Pacific Railroad to accommodate the heavy weekend demand.³⁸⁴ The line was constructed to be a rapid transit line for passengers. Additional income was obtained by hauling freight, an aspect the company relied on more heavily over the years. An 1885 report of the Colorado Railroad Commissioner notes that the company earned \$22,000 from passenger fares, whereas freight revenue only amounted to \$500. Looking to further increase passenger income, the company constructed an amusement resort at the current Overland Park that included a picnic ground, horse track, and hot rod track (see Figure 79 and Figure 92). The park was originally named Jewell Park after Circle board member Charles A. Jewell.³⁸⁵

The opening of Jewell Park provided a valuable influx of riders, but the company still had to contend with several roadblocks. Neighbors along the route thought the railroad took up too much space on the streets. Additionally, the route started earning a reputation as a nuisance, with

³⁸³ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:42.

³⁸⁴ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:43–45.

³⁸⁵ Cafky, Steam Tramways of Denver, 8.

undesirable, drunken people utilizing the line to access the San Souci Beer Garden. Slower growth than anticipated in the area to the south of the city meant there was not the sustained, daily ridership to support the Circle. Loveland retired from the line and the eventual demise of the line was evident.³⁸⁶

The company suffered from reports of "ramshackle depots and its inability to keep trains operating on schedule."³⁸⁷ By 1885 the Circle reported a revenue of only \$500 and was placed into receivership in November of that year. The company was foreclosed upon in 1886 but was bailed out by the Denver & Santa Fe Railway (D&SF), which needed access into the city center and to secure a terminal. The D&SF helped improve the trackage infrastructure to accommodate its heavier train and hoped to add a third rail on the Circle's track. The D&SF officially purchased the Circle on June 1, 1887, for \$149,125. By November it opened an extension to the new University of Denver campus. The D&SF had grand plans for the Circle that included developing subdivisions along the route. These plans were all for naught; however, as a judge determined on July 10, 1887, that the D&SF would have to condemn adjacent land owner's property prior to laying a third rail, as it would create a burden. On top of this, the Denver City Council denied the D&SF the right to use the Circle's former trackage to access a downtown terminal. Instead, the D&SF arranged with the Denver, Texas and Gulf Railroad to access downtown.³⁸⁸

Despite mounting financial hardships and issues with combative neighbors, the D&SF managed to construct another extension to Sheridan Heights, which opened on January 13, 1889, and featured a station built of rhyolite from quarries in Castle Rock. By this point the total trackage of the line reached 22 miles.³⁸⁹ Ultimately, however, the inability of the D&SF to utilize the route for access into the city, and the reputation the line obtained over the years, along with the influx of more reliable electric streetcar service entering south Denver area, led to the demise of

³⁸⁶ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:47.

³⁸⁷ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:78.

³⁸⁸ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:98–99.

³⁸⁹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I* 1871-1900, I:137.

the route. The Circle helped entice individuals to in the South Denver area; however, this increase in population also drew the attention of competing companies that saw the area as a potentially lucrative market and ultimately helped contribute to the Circle's demise, which was abandoned in March 1898.³⁹⁰

University Park Railway & Electric Company

Milo Smith, along with several other partners, incorporated the University Park Railway & Electric Company (UPR&E) on February 12, 1889, with the intent to construct an electric streetcar to the University Park area and provide electricity to homes as well. Smith and his partners began buying land surrounding the future University of Denver location and planned provide better transportation to the area than the Denver Circle Railroad. The UPR&E determined to utilize the Sprague technology (see Section 2.B.(1)) with overhead wire power transmission that had been developed the prior year in Richmond, Virginia. The company's route provided a connection with the Tramway's cable line on South Broadway and then headed southeast through the East Washington Park neighborhood to the University of Denver campus and the University Park area (see Figure 79 and Figure 94). Area property owners along the proposed route quickly subscribed \$35,000 to begin construction of the line.³⁹¹ The municipality of South Denver passed an ordinance on March 5, 1889, giving the company permission to build its line (see Figure 78).³⁹²

³⁹⁰ Cafky, Steam Tramways of Denver, 10.

³⁹¹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:146.

³⁹² Smiley, *History of Denver*, 864.



Figure 78. View looking north on South University Boulevard from East Exposition Avenue at the UPR&E trackage after its sale to the Tramway.³⁹³

The UPR&E constructed a carbarn and powerhouse at the corner of East Alameda Avenue and South Pennsylvania Street. The 4-mile line utilized 30-pound rails and opened for business on February 4, 1890.³⁹⁴ Just 10 months later the Tramway purchased the UPR&E on December 10, 1890, for \$32,000.³⁹⁵ Residents were happy with the sale because they could travel all the way into downtown on a single fare. The Tramway quickly announced plans to extend the line deeper into University Park. Because of its original association with the University of Denver, and the tradition of hiring University students to serve as motormen, the University of Denver earned the nickname "Tramway Tech."³⁹⁶

³⁹³ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:184.

³⁹⁴ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:185; *Whipple's Electric, Gas, and Street Railway Financial Reference Directory Second Year* (Detroit, Mich.: The Fred H. Whipple Co., 1890), 156.

³⁹⁵ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:217.

³⁹⁶ "University of Denver Past and Present," 2007, https://www.du.edu/architect/media/documents/Ch_2.pdf.

South Denver Cable Railway Company

Rodney Curtis, John Evans, Henry Brown, and others incorporated the South Denver Cable Railway (SDCRC) as a subsidiary of the Tramway on January 2, 1889. The intent of the company was to construct an extension of the cable car line on Broadway from Alameda Avenue, through South Denver to Orchard Place (Englewood). Just a few months later, in March 1889, the Tramway was considering using the SDCRC to construct an electric streetcar line on South Broadway instead. Local residents raised a subsidy for the construction of the line and the company built a power plant near the Woeber Brothers Carriage Co. factory at South Bannock Street and West Colorado Avenue. The company used the Sprague system for electrification (see Section 2.B.(1)), despite arguments from residents along South Broadway who were not interested in unsightly overhead wires crowding their street. When an electric streetcar successfully traveled the route on December 25, 1889, it marked the first successful electric streetcar route in the Denver area, nearly two years after Sprague successfully piloted the technology in Richmond, Virginia (see Figure 79 and Figure 94). The SDCRC was absorbed by the Denver Tramway Company on July 28, 1890, along with the Denver Tramway Extension Company. The three entities together were reorganized as the Denver Tramway Company.³⁹⁷

³⁹⁷ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:145–98.



Figure 79. Map of streetcar lines constructed by companies in the South Region.

(3) *East Region Companies*

Table 7. Streetcar	companies	operating in	Denver's	East Region
--------------------	-----------	--------------	-----------------	--------------------

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport	
Colfax Avenue Railway/ Colfax Avenue Electric Railroad Company/ Colfax Avenue Electric Railway/ Colfax Electric Railway	 1887-1889: Colfax Avenue Railway, 1889-1900: Colfax Avenue Electric Railroad Company, 1890-1891: Colfax Avenue Electric Railway, 1891-1898: Colfax Electric Railway 	Standard Gauge, Standard Gauge, Horsecar, Steam Dummy, Electric	
Park Railway Company	1888-1893	Unknown Gauge, Steam Dummy	
Eastern Capitol Hill Electric Railroad	1889-1891	Narrow Gauge, Electric	
Capitol Avenue Subdivision Line	1890-c.1899	Unknown Gauge, Horsecar	

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Montelair Pailroad Company	1800 1801	Narrow Gauge,
Monutan Kambad Company	1070-1071	Electric
Cook's Addition Line	1892 c 1899	Unknown Gauge,
	1072-0.1077	Horsecar
Esirmount Beilwey Company	1803 1806	Narrow Gauge,
Fairmount Kanway Company	1075-1070	Steam Dummy

Colfax Avenue Railway/ Colfax Avenue Electric Railroad Company/ Colfax Avenue Electric Railway/ Colfax Electric Railway

A group of real estate developers incorporated the Colfax Avenue Railway (CAR) in 1887 to provide streetcar service to the newly established Montclair development. The group included Baron von Richtofen, who was partly responsible for platting Montclair; Milo Smith, who was involved in various developments in Denver, including the Eastern Capitol Hill Subdivision; and Donald Fletcher, a founder of the town of Fletcher (now Aurora) and the Fairmount Cemetery. Samuel Marston Perry and Thomas S. Hayden, other founders of Fletcher, were officers on the CAR board as well. Perry served on the board and in leadership roles for most of the line's tenure. Outside of his involvement in the CAR and its subsequent iterations, Perry was heavily involved in real estate development and eventually went on to become the vice president of the Tramway.³⁹⁸

The company quickly set about building a standard-gauge track on the south side of East Colfax Avenue to connect the Denver city boundary at York Street with the eastern boundary of Montclair at Quebec Street, a total distance of roughly 3 miles. The CAR hoped that the DCRC or the Tramway would provide a connection with their line; however, neither company was interested initially.³⁹⁹

³⁹⁸ Chris E. Geddes, "Fletcher and Her Trolley: A Suburb's Link to the City, Our Link to the Past," May 12, 1998, 1–3,

https://www.auroragov.org/UserFiles/Servers/Server_1881137/File/Things%20to%20Do/Aurora%20History%20M useum/Historic%20Sites/Landmark/020187.pdf.

³⁹⁹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:101–2.

In April 1887 the company ordered two standard-gauge cars from the Woeber Carriage Company in Denver. It completed trackage to Quebec Street by July 9, 1897; however, it delayed opening the line as it awaited a decision from Arapahoe County commissioners on whether it could utilize a steam dummy instead of horse power.⁴⁰⁰ The company decided to begin operations under horsepower while the commissioners determined whether or not to permit steam dummy operation (see Figure 91).

Meanwhile, Smith worked with property owners along Colfax to create the Colfax Building & Improvement Association with the goal of persuading the DCRC or the Tramway to construct the needed connection with the start of the CAR line at York Street. The DCRC ultimately agreed to this.⁴⁰¹ Horsecar service continued, with free train rides offered by the company and local real estate developers for potential investors to see the area. By December 1888 it obtained permission from the county commissioners to convert the operations to steam dummy (see Figure 92). The increased speed afforded by the steam dummy cut the travel time required by horsepower in half to 40 minutes.⁴⁰²

The reign of the steam dummy on the CAR, which was reincorporated as the Colfax Avenue Electric Railroad (CAERR) on September 20, 1889, was short-lived. In October 1889 Smith petitioned the Arapahoe County commissioners for permission to convert the line to electric. At the same time he requested an extension eastward into the town of Fletcher, ending at Potomac Street, and changed the gauge from standard to the narrow gauge utilized on Denver's other streetcar lines (see Figure 86 and Figure 94).⁴⁰³

The first new electric car in the CAERR system sped along on May 17, 1890, utilizing Sprague technology (see Section 2.B.(1)). It traversed Colfax Avenue from the company's carbarn and

⁴⁰⁰ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:102.

⁴⁰¹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:102–3.

⁴⁰² Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:132.

⁴⁰³ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I* 1871-1900, I:174–332.

powerplant on Ulster Street to York Street, where it met the Tramway or the DCRC (see Figure 80). Every 20 minutes riders caught the new electric train downtown, or eastbound to their homes.⁴⁰⁴ This also marked the beginning of service to Fletcher (Aurora), which lasted roughly 50 years and provided a connection for Fletcher's residents with the larger city of Denver. Fletcher's streetcar connection "was the heart of the town. It allowed for people to escape the dirtiness of the city and yet remain connected to the services it provided."⁴⁰⁵



Figure 80. CAERR in front of their powerhouse at East Colfax Avenue and Ulster Street when it was under construction, c.1890.⁴⁰⁶

On October 2, 1890, Smith, von Richtofen, Henry Bohm, and others incorporated the Colfax Avenue Electric Railway (CAER) to take over and reorganize the CAERR. The new company worked out a deal with the DCCRC so that their trailers could be attached to the end of cable cars and continue on the DCCRC trackage through the city, paying a single fare. This partnership required the construction of a two-block segment on York Street between East 17th and East

⁴⁰⁴ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:186.

⁴⁰⁵ Geddes, "Fletcher and Her Trolley: A Suburb's Link to the City, Our Link to the Past," 6.

⁴⁰⁶ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:167.

Colfax Avenues in order to make the connection.⁴⁰⁷ In 1890, the CAER operated 6 miles of narrow-gauge tracks, using 45-pound rails.⁴⁰⁸

By December 3, 1890, the CAER controlled operations on the newly constructed Eastern Capitol Hill Electric Railroad. The CAER then expanded their powerhouse to also accommodate the nearby Montclair Railroad, which was controlled from its inception by the CAER, and took over operations on March 25, 1891. Shortly thereafter, the company purchased the Montclair Railroad, but defaulted on the loans used to purchase the line. The CAER found itself in financial difficulties in May of 1891. As a result, the developers of Fletcher purchased the line and reincorporated it again on May 4, 1891 as the Colfax Electric Railway (CER).⁴⁰⁹ This time, however, the franchise with the City required a \$100 payment, marking the first time the City set a price for a streetcar franchise.⁴¹⁰

In early 1896, the company partnered with the Fairmount Cemetery Association, co-founded by Donald Fletcher, to electrify their steam-dummy line. The CER continued its operations on Colfax Avenue, as well as the former Eastern Capitol Hill Electric, Montclair, and Fairmount Railroad's lines for a few years. After years of combating the slow growth in the Montclair and Aurora area and attempting to save money by trimming the schedule and eliminating evening service, the CER faced foreclosure in 1898. The Tramway purchased the CER and its associated lines and franchises on May 17, 1898 for \$5,000. The Tramway quickly abandoned and removed the eastern most portion of the line on East Colfax, bringing the end of service to Lima Street. They also stopped service on the Birch Street portion of the line.⁴¹¹ According to the Aurora History Museum, the Tramway's cost saving measure of cutting service to lower ridership areas

⁴⁰⁷ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:214–15.

⁴⁰⁸ Whipple's Electric, Gas, and Street Railway Financial Reference Directory Second Year, 156.

⁴⁰⁹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:216–38.

⁴¹⁰ Smiley, *History of Denver*, 864.

⁴¹¹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:198–300.

helped sustain and eventually increase ridership to Aurora, ensuring continued service to the community.⁴¹²

Park Railway Company

The Park Railway Company (PRC) operated in the current Park Hill area. Similar to the D&BPRT, the PRC was also started by real estate developers who were involved in the development of Park Hill. Few details are known regarding the company, which was incorporated on August 20, 1888, and utilized a steam dummy on its line. The company obtained a franchise from the City on August 31, which set a fare of five cents.⁴¹³ The line was likely completed around 1889 and started at 17th Avenue at York Street, zigzagging east and north until ending at East 31st Avenue and Forest Street (see Figure 86 and Figure 92).⁴¹⁴

Despite various advertising efforts extolling the superiority of the line and the surrounding neighborhoods, the Park Hill area was slower to develop than the bustling northwest Denver neighborhoods (see Figure 81). Development further stalled following the Panic of 1893 (see Section 3.E.) and, as a result, the Tramway purchased the PRC on April 23, 1893.⁴¹⁵ The Tramway left the line stagnant and unused for several years before abandoning the portion north of Holly Street and East 23rd Avenue and electrifying the remaining line in 1893.⁴¹⁶

⁴¹² Aurora History Museum, "Trolley Trailer No. 610," May 5, 2016,

https://www.auroragov.org/UserFiles/Servers/Server_1881137/File/Things%20to%20Do/Aurora%20History%20M useum/History/Trolley%20Trailer%20No%20610%20History%20(1).pdf.

⁴¹³ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:135.

⁴¹⁴ Cafky, Steam Tramways of Denver, 17.

⁴¹⁵ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:135–283.

⁴¹⁶ Smiley, *History of Denver*, 864.



Figure 81. Advertisement for Strayer's Park Place.⁴¹⁷

Eastern Capitol Hill Electric Railroad

Milo Smith, who was involved in the CER as well as the UPR&EC, incorporated the Eastern Capitol Hill Electric Railroad (ECHER) in 1889. Smith wanted the convenience of a streetcar right in front of his personal residence at 1360 Birch Street, so he established the ECHER to run on Birch Street from East Colfax Avenue to East 2nd Avenue (see Figure 86). Smith intended for this line to be unique and use a storage battery system, marking the first such use in Denver.⁴¹⁸

Smith's streetcars were to utilize large batteries mounted to the cars that would be charged by attaching it to an electric generator. The generator was to be located within a building on East 2nd Avenue. By utilizing a battery, the ECHER would avoid overhead trolley wires, likely of interest to Smith since the line was to pass in front of his house. Although there were high hopes for this battery-operated system, it never came to fruition and the ECHER began stringing overhead trolley wire in the summer of 1890. The company completed electrification efforts by July of that year, but elected not to operate any streetcars on the route, and Smith worked out an agreement

⁴¹⁷ "Strayer's Park Place," *Denver Times*, January 12, 1889, 10.

⁴¹⁸ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:186–87.

with the CAER, of which he was also involved, to run CAER cars on the route.⁴¹⁹ It was not until December 1890 that electric cars sped along the route, continuing on CAER trackage and into the city (see Figure 94). Just a month later, in January 1891, it was reported that the ECHER was transferred to the Montclair Railroad, which was controlled since its inception by the CAER.⁴²⁰

Capitol Avenue Subdivision Line (aka Monroe Street Horsecar Line)

Similar to other lines outside of the city center, the Capitol Avenue Subdivision line, also known as the Monroe Street Horsecar Line, was established and promoted by real estate developers. Very little is known regarding the details of the line, except that it was started by two men named Montgomery and Leonard to provide a connection between East Colfax Avenue and East 6th Avenue (see Figure 86 and Figure 94).⁴²¹ The line started operations in 1890 and there were plans to continue it all the way west on East 6th Avenue to Broadway, though that connection never transpired. It appears the line ceased operations by 1899.⁴²²

Montclair Railroad Company

On October 2, 1890, the CAER and its investors incorporated the Montclair Railroad Company to construct a connection along East 8th Avenue from the Eastern Capitol Hill subdivision, developed by Milo Smith, and the Montclair subdivision, developed by Baron von Richtofen. Both men were involved with the CAER. The route ran along East 8th Avenue from Quebec Street to Birch Street, where it met the ECHER line (see Figure 82, Figure 86, and Figure 94). It appears, however, that the Montclair Railroad never operated independently. The CAER took it

⁴¹⁹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:187–216.

⁴²⁰ "Denver, Colo.," *The Street Railway Journal* VII (1891): 42.

⁴²¹ "Denver, Colo.," Street Railway Journal VI (June 1890): 305,

https://books.google.com/books?id=X6xIAQAAMAAJ&pg=PA305&lpg=PA305&dq=horsecar+leonard+montgomery+denver&source=bl&ots=V9kUaQ7nbc&sig=ACfU3U0A1qt9UrzQ-

rFKfwUvKd6C01qrIw&hl=en&sa=X&ved=2ahUKEwiX_pnVl_vhAhUewMQHHXBFCwQQ6AEwB3oECAgQA Q#v=onepage&q=horsecar%20leonard%20montgomery%20denver&f=false.

⁴²² Ryan Keeney, "Denver's Streetcar Legacy and Its Role in Neighborhood Walkability," accessed October 4, 2019, https://www.arcgis.com/apps/MapSeries/index.html?appid=00a2d498a2ac4c58ad140ac306110213.

over on March 25, 1891, and constructed an addition to the power plant to accommodate operations of the Montclair Railroad line.⁴²³



Figure 82. View of the Montclair Railroad Company line along East 8th Avenue, looking west from Quebec Street.⁴²⁴

Cook's Addition Line

The Cook's Addition line was another unique streetcar line operating in Denver. Information on the line is scarce. It appears the North Division of the Capitol Hill Land Company started the line in 1892. The company owned a large amount of land in the northeastern area of Denver and wanted to secure streetcar service to this development. It tried unsuccessfully to convince the Tramway to extend its tracks. Instead, the company built a horsecar track on its own.⁴²⁵ Another version of the line's origin revolves around J. Cook Jr., who was developing the J. Cook Jr.'s North Division of Capitol Hill subdivision, which is now within the Clayton neighborhood and is roughly bounded by Martin Luther King Boulevard, Steele Street, East 36th Avenue and Jackson Street.

The track ran on East 34th Avenue from Gaylord Street to at least Colorado Boulevard, but the full extent is unknown (see Figure 86 and Figure 91). The company started building the line on

⁴²³ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:216.

⁴²⁴ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:216.

⁴²⁵ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:264.

May 27, 1892, and service started shortly thereafter. The streetcar line was an unknown gauge; however, it operated a gravity-powered horsecar line in which the horse would pull the car uphill from Gaylord Street to the east end of the tracks. For the return trip, the horse pulled the car for a portion before boarding a platform on the back of the streetcar and ride downhill with the streetcar patrons (see Figure 83).⁴²⁶



Figure 83. Cook's Addition horsecar showing horses riding downhill.⁴²⁷

⁴²⁶ "Horses as Passengers," The Street Railway Journal IX, no. 5 (May 1893): 286.

⁴²⁷ "Horses as Passengers," 286.

The 1.25-mile line just covered its operating expenses.⁴²⁸ It is unknown when this novel line ceased operating, though a reference to the line appears in a *Denver Times* article on August 9, 1899, which noted that J. Cook Jr. would be requested to make improvements to his horsecar line.⁴²⁹

Fairmount Railway Company

Reinhard Schuetze, known as the "father of Denver's park system," opened Fairmount Cemetery in east Denver in 1890. It quickly became a burial ground for "the who's who of Colorado history."⁴³⁰ The cemetery's owners knew a streetcar connection would be a valuable asset to procure; however, they could not convince the CER, the closest streetcar line at the time, to extend trackage to the cemetery. As a result, they incorporated the Fairmount Railway Company on May 23, 1890, to construct a narrow-gauge steam dummy line that ran along Poplar Street to East 7th Avenue, and then south on Quebec Street to the cemetery (see Figure 84, Figure 85 and Figure 86).⁴³¹ The Fairmount Cemetery line connected with the end of the Montclair Railroad route at Birch Street, which was controlled by the CAER. The 6,800-foot long route, which utilized 30-pound rail, opened on Memorial Day in 1893 and provided a valuable service to not only those attending funeral services, but also to cemetery visitors, since it was popular as a picnic ground (see Figure 92). In 1896 the CER absorbed the line and electrified it (see Figure 94).⁴³²

⁴²⁸ "Thirty-Fourth Avenue Railway," *Street Railway Supplement of the Commercial & Financial Chronicle*, Smi, LXVIII (February 25, 1899): 86.

⁴²⁹ "East End Improvements," *Denver Times*, August 9, 1899, 6.

⁴³⁰ "Fairmount History," *Fairmount Cemetery*, accessed April 2, 2019, https://fairmount-cemetery.com/our-grounds/fairmount-history/.

⁴³¹ Cafky, Steam Tramways of Denver, 18.

⁴³² Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:280–98.



Figure 84. Fairmount steam dummy c.1893.⁴³³



Figure 85. Train station at Fairmount, located just southwest of the Ivy Chapel.⁴³⁴

⁴³³ "Fairmount Railroad, ca. 1893," n.d., Jim Cavoto Records, Fairmount Heritage Foundation.

⁴³⁴ "Train Station at the Fairmount," n.d., Jim Cavoto Records, Fairmount Heritage Foundation.



Figure 86. Map of streetcar routes constructed by companies in the East region.

(4) North Region Companies

Table 8. S	Streetcar	companies	operating	in I	Denver's	North	Region
		1	1 0				

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Denver & Berkeley Park Rapid	1888-1890	Narrow Gauge,
Transit Company	1000-1070	Steam Dummy
Highlands Street Railroad	1888-1889	Narrow Gauge,
Tightunds Stroot Kuntoud		Horsecar
West End Street Railroad/ West	1890-1893: West End Street Railroad,	Standard Gauge,
End Street Railway	1893-1898: Wes End Street Railway	Electric
Denver & Crown Hill Railway	1910-1928	Narrow Gauge,
Company	1910 1920	Electric

Denver & Berkeley Park Rapid Transit Company

In 1887 four investors from Kansas created the Denver Land & Security Company began buying land and laying out streets in northwest Denver. These Kansas investors formed the Denver & Berkeley Park Rapid Transit Company (D&BPRT) on May 15, 1888, to provide transportation to its new development, Berkeley Park, which featured a park and a lake.⁴³⁵ The company obtained a franchise on June 2, 1888, from the Highlands town board for a 3.25-mile steam dummy line from the Tramway's cable route at Zuni street to its new development (see Figure 90 and Figure 92.⁴³⁶ It appears that the steam dummy never lived up to its "noiseless" claims.⁴³⁷

The line, known as the 'Berkeley Motor,' opened on December 23, 1888, and provided access to the new development and the park. The company built a loop at the park's southwest corner to turn cars and eventually built a storage facility there. The Berkeley Motor also provided special cars to the Elitch Theatre, where an agent from the real estate company would pitch the development to streetcar riders. The line was especially popular in the summer months as it provided access to the popular Elitch Gardens, which opened in the spring of 1889 and included row boats, a steam launch, and a zoological garden, as well as multiple other parks in the area.⁴³⁸ The company partnered with the Tramway to offer riders a five-cent fare that transported patrons over the Tramway's cable line, onto the D&BPRT lines, and terminated at the two popular north Denver resorts: Elitch Gardens and Berkeley Park.⁴³⁹

In February 1889 an overcrowded weekend train had a fatal accident. Neighbors were still concerned about the fact that the steam dummies were not completely noiseless, despite initial promises from the company. In July 1889 the D&BPRT was allowed a change to its franchise that allowed for alternate modes of power, including cable, electric, or gas, although those

⁴³⁵ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:132; Andrew Morrison, ed., *The City of Denver and State of Colorado* (St. Louis: Geo. W. Englehardt, 1890), 23.

⁴³⁶ Morrison, *The City of Denver and State of Colorado*, 23.

⁴³⁷ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:216.

⁴³⁸ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:134.

⁴³⁹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:153.

changes were not immediately instituted. The same year the company built an extension toward the Jesuit College (now Regis University) (see Figure 87).⁴⁴⁰ Later that year the D&BPRT obtained permission to operate its steam dummies on the failing Highlands Street Railroad's line. In order to do so, a short connecting track was built on Lowell Boulevard to join the two tracks and create a circular route.⁴⁴¹



Figure 87. View of D&BPRT cars in front of the Jesuit College, 1890.⁴⁴²

By 1890 the company carried approximately 3,000 riders each day, but it struggled financially due to competition with the WESR, which opened earlier that year.⁴⁴³ The company received pushback from the town of Highlands regarding the not-so-noiseless steam dummies and the lack of planking at their intersections. The company persevered through the busy summer months but was ultimately taken over on December 4, 1890, by the Tramway, which saw an opportunity to compete with the DCCRC-controlled WESR. The Tramway purchased the D&BPRT, as well as the Highlands Street Railroad, for \$100,000, eventually converting them to electric (see Figure 94).⁴⁴⁴

⁴⁴⁰ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:140–59.

⁴⁴¹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:180.

⁴⁴² Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:144.

⁴⁴³ Morrison, *The City of Denver and State of Colorado*, 23.

⁴⁴⁴ Smiley, *History of Denver*, 863.

Highlands Street Railroad

Real estate developers incorporated the Highlands Street Railroad (HSR) and obtained a franchise on July 18, 1888, which allowed them to utilize horse, cable, electric, steam dummy, or storage battery power. The company ultimately decided to utilize mules to pull its streetcars. The company provided a connection with the Tramway route through the Potter Highlands area that ended near Rocky Mountain Lake. It wanted to lay tracks on Zuni Street and West Caithness, but a "turf war" erupted with the D&BPRT, which was also utilizing those streets. The companies ended up in court. Details of the resolution are unknown; however, the companies may have had side-by-side tracks or the HSR may have used the D&BPRT's trackage on Zuni and West Caithness Place.⁴⁴⁵

With the disagreement resolved, the HSR began operations at the end of December 1888.⁴⁴⁶ The following year, the company obtained permission to run a 60-day trial of a Ransom Steam Motor locomotive on the route, which claimed to be noiseless and smokeless. Many felt it was an improvement over horse service, but others preferred electric. Meanwhile, the company constructed a 2-mile-long extension, which provided more direct access to Rocky Mountain Lake. The extension was completed in April 1889 and the HSR obtained permission to utilize a steam dummy on this new portion of track (see Figure 90 and Figure 92). It is likely the original line ending at West 43rd Avenue and Federal Boulevard ceased operations that year, though some accounts claim it continued for a number of years as a horsecar route.⁴⁴⁷

Shortly after obtaining permission to operate a steam dummy on the new line, the company ceased operations altogether for unknown reasons. It is possible that the competition from the D&BPRT was too much to support the two lines. In December 1889 the town of Highlands gave the D&BPRT company permission to operate its steam dummy trains on the HSR tracks. The D&BPRT then built a connecting track on Lowell Boulevard to create a circle route utilizing

⁴⁴⁵ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:134.

⁴⁴⁶ "The Highlands Street Railroad," *The Street Railway Journal* V (1889): 45; Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:134.

⁴⁴⁷ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:180.

both lines.⁴⁴⁸ The Tramway purchased the D&BPRT and the HSR in late 1890 for \$100,000 and eventually converted the HSR route to electric on July 2, 1891 (see Figure 94).⁴⁴⁹

West End Street Railroad/ West End Street Railway

Begun as a subsidiary to the DCCRC, D.F. Longstreet, among others, incorporated the West End Street Railroad (WESR) on March 26, 1890. Longstreet had previously converted the West End Street Railroad of Boston to electric power. Most of Denver's street railways utilized a 42-inch, narrow-gauge alignment for their tracks. Longstreet, however, opted to construct the WESR in standard gauge with 50-pound rails.⁴⁵⁰ The town of Highlands adopted an ordinance on April 15, 1890, allowing the company to operate with any mode of power except steam.⁴⁵¹ The residents of the Highlands had clearly had their share of steam railroads and the controversy over the D&BPRT's and HSR's "noiseless" and "smokeless" engines.

The company intended to tap in to the growing Northwest Denver population and the recreational amenities located in that part of the city by constructing an electric streetcar line from the end of the DCCRC's cable car at West 32nd Avenue and Tejon Street, then zigzagging along city streets in a northwesterly route until reaching Elitch's Zoological Gardens (see Figure 90 and Figure 94). The route then met with Sheridan Boulevard, where it headed south and passed the other attraction of Manhattan Beach, which was an amusement park on the northwest edge of Sloan's Lake. The line terminated on West Colfax Avenue and Tennyson Street, where transfers could be made with the Larimer-Colfax Cable car line.⁴⁵² The company also constructed a branch line to Berkeley Park that ran from the company's powerhouse at West 38th Avenue and Utica Street north to West 46th Avenue (see Figure 88).⁴⁵³ Just north of the powerhouse was a carbarn and repair shop that serviced the line.

⁴⁴⁸ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:180.

⁴⁴⁹ Smiley, *History of Denver*, 863.

⁴⁵⁰ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:204–9.

⁴⁵¹ Smiley, *History of Denver*, 861.

⁴⁵² Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:211.

⁴⁵³ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:211.



Figure 88. WESR cars in front of their powerhouse and carbarn at West 38th Avenue and Utica Street.⁴⁵⁴

The company's intent, with its affiliation with the DCCR, was to siphon customers from the Tramway's North Denver cable car route and provide competition to the D&BPRT lines, which serviced a similar section of town. The line started operations on September 29, 1890, and was a huge success, forcing the steam-dummy powered D&BPRT to cease operations later that year. Despite the company's initial success, the Panic of 1893 set in and negatively impacted the company's finances. The WESR, along with the DCCRC, were placed into receivership on November 10, 1893.⁴⁵⁵ As part of its emergence from receivership, the WESR was reorganized as the West End Street Railway. The new company managed to stay afloat for a few more years before the newly formed Denver City Traction Company purchased it at foreclosure, along with its parent company the DCCRC (then reorganized as the Denver City Railroad Company), on December 15, 1898.⁴⁵⁶ The WESR's standard-gauge trackage was then converted to the narrow-gauge trackage used throughout the city by the Denver City Traction Company.

⁴⁵⁴ Jones et al., *Mile-High Trolleys*, 17.

⁴⁵⁵ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:211.

⁴⁵⁶ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:301.

Denver & Crown Hill Railway Company

Many details regarding the streetcar line that ran out to Crown Hill Cemetery are unknown. Individuals involved in the Crown Hill Cemetery incorporated the Denver & Crown Hill Railway Company on November 18, 1910.⁴⁵⁷ Crown Hill Cemetery opened in December 1907 on 180 acres west of Denver. The owners of the cemetery, including George W. Olinger, a prominent Denver resident and mortuary practitioner, recognized the need to provide a streetcar connection to their new cemetery and initiated the Denver & Crown Hill Railway Company in response.⁴⁵⁸ They entered into a partnership with the Tramway in which the Denver & Crown Hill Railway Company funded and constructed the 1.5-mile-long, single-track line. The company built the line to narrow gauge so it could connect with the Tramway's line on West 29th Avenue and Yates Street and travel west to the cemetery at Wadsworth Boulevard (see Figure 90 and Figure 94).⁴⁵⁹ The Tramway then operated, maintained, and supplied the power for the line (see Figure 89).⁴⁶⁰ It is believed operations started in 1911, and on May 30, 1928, the streetcar route was replaced by bus service.⁴⁶¹

⁴⁵⁷ "Denver & Crown Hill Railway Co. Incorporation Records," November 18, 1910, S500, Microfilm Page 4, Book Number 149, Book Page, 1, Colorado State Archives.

⁴⁵⁸ National Register of Historic Places, Crown Hill Burial Park, Wheat Ridge, Jefferson County, Colorado, National Register #08000708.

⁴⁵⁹ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:170; Jones et al., *Mile-High Trolleys*, 22.

⁴⁶⁰ "Jefferson County, Colorado - Place Names Directory," accessed May 2, 2019, https://placenames.jeffco.us/search3.cfm?ps_oid=221623&search=.

⁴⁶¹ "Jefferson County, Colorado - Place Names Directory," accessed May 2, 2019, https://placenames.jeffco.us/search3.cfm?ps_oid=221585&search=.


Figure 89. Funeral car in the Tramway's fleet, like one that would have operated on the Denver & Crown Hill Railway Company line.⁴⁶²

⁴⁶² Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:109.



Figure 90. Map of streetcar routes constructed by companies in the North Region.



Figure 91. Map of horsecar lines in Denver.



Figure 92. Map of steam dummy lines in Denver



Figure 93. Map of cable lines in Denver.



Figure 94. Map of electric lines in Denver

(5) *Interurbans*

Across the country, interurban streetcar lines provided an important connection between rural and urban areas. Interurban routes connected commercial centers and opened new areas for residential development. Denver and its surrounding environs were no different than the rest of the country. Three distinct companies constructed interurban routes that radiated from Denver to the surrounding environs.

Company Name		Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Denver to Golden via Lakewood			
	Denver, Lakewood & Golden Railroad	1890-1904	Standard Gauge, Steam
	Denver & Inter-Mountain Railway Company	1904-1909	Standard Gauge, Steam

 Table 9. Companies operating interurban streetcar lines connecting Denver

Company Name		Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
	Intermountain Railway Company	1907-1909	Standard Gauge, Electric
	Denver and Inter-Mountain Railroad Company	1909-1950 (passenger service)- 1953 (freight service	Standard Gauge, Electric
Denver to Golden via Leyden			
and Arvada			
	Denver & Northwestern Railway Company	1901-1950	Narrow Gauge, Electric
Denver to Boulder			
	Denver & Interurban Railroad	1904- 1926	Standard Gauge, Electric

Denver to Golden via Lakewood: Denver, Lakewood & Golden Railroad/Denver & Inter-Mountain Railway Company/Intermountain Railway Company/Denver and Inter-Mountain Railroad Company

A group of investors, including William A.H. Loveland and Charles Welch, incorporated the Denver, Lakewood & Golden Railroad (DL&G) on July 11, 1890, to provide a fast, standard-gauge connection between Denver and Golden. The company also hoped to reach mining towns in the mountains beyond, although this dream never came to fruition.⁴⁶³ They purchased property on West Myrtle Place between West 13th and West 14th Avenues in Denver and constructed a shop, yards, and a station. West from the shops, the route traveled through the Villa Park area, along Dry Gulch, through Lakewood (which had been platted a year earlier by Welch and Loveland) and onward to Golden.⁴⁶⁴

⁴⁶³ Kevin Flynn, "The History of the West Corridor," September 29, 2009, http://www.rtd-fastracks.com/media/uploads/wc/The_History_of_the_West_Corridor-Kevin_Flynn_09-29-09.pdf.

⁴⁶⁴ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:12.

The company decided on a steam locomotive to power its interurban line until it could operate an electric system. Residents along the route allegedly donated the right-of-way for the trackage in exchange for lifetime tickets on the interurban line.⁴⁶⁵ The DL&G began laying track with 75-pound rails on August 2, 1891. By the end of the month the track was in place from the shops at Myrtle Place to the Golden city limits. A route in Golden was procured after a right-of way dispute with the Denver, Apex & Western Railroad was resolved in court. The DL&G terminal was constructed on the northeast side of 13th Street between Jackson and Washington, with offices located in a building just to the north.⁴⁶⁶ Operations began in September 1891 with the trip to Golden taking approximately 35 minutes (see Figure 95). The company shuttled passengers by day and hauled freight cars at night.⁴⁶⁷



Figure 95. DL&G Railroad car near 12th Avenue and Carr Street in Lakewood.⁴⁶⁸

The route into downtown Denver proved more challenging. From the shops and yards on Myrtle Place, the route was to travel east into Denver on tracks shared with the Tramway, which were to be dual gauge. The franchise also required that the cars only operate on city streets by gas,

⁴⁶⁵ Stephen Millard, "Lakewood's Only Train- a Glimpse of the Past," The Lakewood Sentinel, May 25, 1972, 5.

⁴⁶⁶ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:12–15.

⁴⁶⁷ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:12–15.

⁴⁶⁸ "Interurbans to Golden from Denver- A Pictorial History," n.d., Interurban McGuire Collection, 1980.58#3, Loyd Files Research Library, Museums of Western Colorado.

compressed air, or electricity. As the company had not secured electric power, it was unable to access downtown Denver using its own trains.⁴⁶⁹

Although the company planned to electrify the route, it lacked the funds to complete a costly electrification conversion. The City of Golden granted a grace period to complete the conversion, but Denver was not as lenient.⁴⁷⁰ Without access to downtown Denver, the company instead constructed a depot near Decatur and Eliot Streets, called the Gibson Street Depot. This depot was more accessible for patrons than the original property on Myrtle Street. From the new depot passengers could walk or ride in a Denver Omnibus and Cab Company vehicle to West Colfax and catch the DCCRC's cable car.⁴⁷¹ This arrangement was changed shortly thereafter and another depot was built on West Colfax Avenue with a boardwalk connecting to the Gibson Street depot so passengers no longer needed to walk the long distance in the muddy, unpaved streets.⁴⁷²

Helen Barnum Buchtel, daughter of circus owner, P.T. Barnum, approached the company in the fall of 1891 to obtain a streetcar connection with her Barnum subdivision. She had previously talked with the DCRC, but ultimately came to a deal with the DL&G to construct a branch line from the main line to Golden near Federal Boulevard at a point called Barnum Junction (see Figure 98). In turn, she would contribute \$25,000 toward its construction, but she required that the line be electric, open by April 1, 1892, and provide service every half hour. The company decided to combine the Barnum line with the line into Denver, thereby electrifying the route and procuring its access into downtown. This way, all passengers could originate in downtown Denver and then transfer to a steam train at the Gibson Station for the remaining journey to Golden.⁴⁷³

⁴⁶⁹ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:14.

⁴⁷⁰ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:16.

⁴⁷¹ Kenton Forrest and Charles Albi, *Denver's Railroads* (Golden, Colo.: Colorado Railroad Museum, 1986), 224.

⁴⁷² Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:16.

⁴⁷³ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:20.

Hoping to avoid the expense of installing overhead wires and poles, the company ordered electric motors. These hopes were dashed when their order was delayed and the motors ultimately failed to handle the steeper grades of the Barnum branch. With the electric motor failing its test, the DL&G was forced to utilize the more expensive overhead wire method. The company obtained an extension of their franchise with the City of Golden, to January 1, 1893. The DL&G formed the Lakewood Electric & Investment Company to construct a powerhouse on property it acquired from Loveland and Welch between Harlan Street and West 13th Avenue. The building was completed in December 1892.⁴⁷⁴

Meanwhile, the company debated the best route into Denver from its shops on West Myrtle Place, ultimately deciding on a route that shared the Tramway's West Denver Line before heading to Arapahoe Street and ending at 5th and Arapahoe Streets. The line was completed on January 1, 1893, and the company opened a terminal at 1453 Arapahoe Street, across from the Tramway's Central Loop.⁴⁷⁵ The DL&G used this as the end of its line until the Interurban Loop was completed in 1910.⁴⁷⁶

The Panic of 1893 took its toll on the line. Despite economic difficulties, Newhouse completed the line to the Tindall coal mine, located roughly 7 miles north of Golden in Ralston Creek, in 1894. The company was hopeful that the freight income from the mine would help its struggling finances. These plans, however, were short-lived. A storm on July 24, 1896, washed the branch out and the company had no funds to rebuild the line. The DL&G was placed in receivership on July 31, 1896. The company hobbled along, hauling freight including clay from the pits near Golden, as well as coal and lumber, and cutting passenger service schedules. Helen Buchtel sued the company in 1901 for \$5,000 for failing to provide service every half hour as were the terms of their original agreement. The following year the federal courts ordered that the company be sold to pay off creditors. At the time, no interested purchasers came forward.⁴⁷⁷

⁴⁷⁴ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:25.

⁴⁷⁵ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:18–27.

⁴⁷⁶ Forrest and Albi, *Denver's Railroads*, 224.

⁴⁷⁷ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:327–29.

Finally, on May 19, 1904, the company's stockholders purchased the company at foreclosure for \$175,000. The stockholders formed the new Denver and Inter-Mountain Railway Company on May 20, 1904, with ambitious plans to extend the line westward to Idaho Springs, north to Boulder, and on to Fort Collins and eventually Wyoming. The company soon realized it was in financial trouble again as the Barnum line was deteriorating and began looking for investors or interested purchasers. Thomas B. Doan, T.J. Milner, and C.H. Chase created the Intermountain Railway Company (IRC) on October 29, 1907, to purchase the company for \$450,000. The sale agreement came with several stipulations, however, including that the line was to be fully electrified by April 1, 1908, for the sale to be finalized.⁴⁷⁸

The new IRC hit a bump in its proposal when it failed to meet the electrification deadline. It received an extension as well as an investment from the president of the McGuire-Cummings Manufacturing Company, John J. Cummings, who purchased \$100,000 worth of stock, which allowed the company to electrify the line to Golden and purchase new equipment for the powerhouse. Electric operations on the complete line began on February 22, 1909 (see Figure 96).⁴⁷⁹

⁴⁷⁸ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:83–86.

⁴⁷⁹ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:87.



Figure 96. Intermountain cars leaving Golden on newly electrified lines, 1909.⁴⁸⁰

The IRC met the terms of the sale agreement and the new electric interurban provided service to Golden every hour and the Barnum service was returned to the agreed upon half-hour schedule. The 25-cent trip to Golden took 45 minutes. A round trip fare was 40 cents and passengers took advantage of the access the line provided to the Colorado Golf Club at Lakewood, the Colorado State School of Mines, the Colorado State Industrial School, and Camp George West. Additionally, tourists rode the line to experience the popular "Touring the Foothills" sightseeing tour, which was an extension of the "Seeing Denver" tour company that provided informative tour guides on sightseeing excursions (see Figure 97).⁴⁸¹

⁴⁸⁰ Jones et al., *Mile-High Trolleys*, 63.

⁴⁸¹ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:87–94.



Figure 97. Brochure of *Touring the Foothills* featuring the Denver & Inter-Mountain Railroad.⁴⁸²

In March 1909 Cummings purchased the rest of the controlling stock in the Intermountain Railway and changed its name to the Denver and Inter-Mountain Railroad Company (D&I-MRR). Later that year the company suffered several accidents and residents were calling for safer service.⁴⁸³ Despite claims that he had no desire to sell the D&I-MRR, by June of that year Cummings sold the stock to the Denver City Realty Company, a subsidiary of the Tramway, and over the years the company was referred to as the Denver & Intermountain Railroad.⁴⁸⁴

The rail network itself and equipment needed to be incorporated into the Denver City Tramway's operations. It was determined to continue operations on the standard-gauge tracks rather than the

⁴⁸² Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:91.

⁴⁸³ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:94–95.

⁴⁸⁴ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:125–26.

Tramway's narrow gauge, as conversion would be costly. Electric feeder lines were replaced so that the Barnum line received its power from the main Tramway powerhouse at Platte and 14th Streets. Connections were also installed between the D&I-MRR and the Denver & Northwestern Railroad (D&NW), and the approach into downtown Denver was improved to reduce sharp curves.⁴⁸⁵ Within Denver itself, the terminus of the Barnum line and the D&I-MRR was changed to the newly created Interurban Loop. The Tramway created the Interurban Loop between Arapahoe and Curtis Streets and 14th and 15th Streets on May 1, 1910, to provide a single stopping place for the Denver & Interurban/Globeville and the D&I-MRR lines, which were standard gauge, as well as the Denver & Northwestern (D&NW) and Tramway narrow-gauge tracks (see Figure 98). The new loop was adjacent to the D&I-MRR depot property. The Tramway then purchased the D&I-MRR Depot, which was utilized as the new interurban depot for the multiple lines.⁴⁸⁶

⁴⁸⁵ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:140.

⁴⁸⁶ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:124.



Figure 98. Map showing downtown lines and Interurban Loop location.⁴⁸⁷

⁴⁸⁷ Forrest and Albi, *Denver's Railroads*, 224.

In 1912 the Tramway decided to consolidate the freight operations of the D&I-MRR with those of their other interurban line to Golden, the D&NW, for more efficient operations in and around Golden.⁴⁸⁸ Freight operations on the line were important as the line transported groceries, dental supplies, automotive parts, newspapers and U.S. Mail.⁴⁸⁹

Shortly after the Tramway acquired the D&I-MRR, construction of a branch to the clay pits south of Morrison began. John Brisben Walker, a Denver pioneer, had long wanted to establish a railroad connection between Golden and Morrison and established the Denver, Golden & Morrison Railway to accomplish this. The Denver, Golden & Morrison Railway built the line while the D&I-MRR operated it. It had intended for the line to reach all the way to Morrison, but it never made it that far south and instead stopped near today's Interstate 70. In 1916 the line was extended to the south and stopped north of Red Rocks Amphitheater (see Figure 101). In 1920 the D&I-MRR ended up purchasing the line.⁴⁹⁰ During the Great Depression, Works Progress Administration workers would be transported on this line to their worksite at Red Rocks Amphitheater.⁴⁹¹

The Barnum branch needed an overhaul in 1915. The line was originally built with 40-pound rail that could not withstand the heavy streetcars. It was replaced with a stronger 60-pound rail in 1915 (see Figure 99). In addition, shelters located along the track to Golden were nearly all moved to the south side of the track, rather than the inconsistent placement that existed prior to 1915.⁴⁹²

⁴⁸⁸ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:140.

⁴⁸⁹ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:179–216.

⁴⁹⁰ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:126.

⁴⁹¹ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:198.

⁴⁹² Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:152.



Figure 99. View of trackage at Barnum Junction looking east.⁴⁹³

In 1916, another change was in the works for the D&I-MRR. The line dangerously crossed three steam railroad tracks en route to downtown Denver. It was decided that the D&I-MRR should utilize the new Colfax-Larimer viaduct for its approach into the city to avoid these dangerous crossings. Along West Colfax Avenue, the Tramway installed dual gauge tracks that continued to the Interurban Loop. The following year the new Summit substation was put into operation. With both the D&NW and the D&I-MRR operating into Golden, the Tramway decided to reconfigure the terminus in Golden. The new configuration consisted of a dual gauge loop on 12th, Washington, 13th, and Jackson Streets with the original D&I-MRR depot at 13th and Washington Streets used by both operations.

⁴⁹³ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:148.

⁴⁹⁴ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:146–90.

The Barnum line was eventually converted to narrow-gauge in September 1922 to match the rest of the Tramway's network. The tracks were converted by taking out the spikes, digging the dirt street around the rails and moving the rails over, and re-spiking them in place at their new width. At this point, the terminus for the Barnum line was changed from the Interurban Loop to the Central Loop, like the majority of the other Tramway streetcar routes.⁴⁹⁵

The D&I-MRR built a final spur in 1941 from the main line south toward the Remington Arms Plant that was being constructed by the United States government in Lakewood (now the Denver Federal Center). The line was operated under a trackage rights agreement between the D&I-MRR, the Colorado & Southern (C&S), the Atchison, Topeka & Santa Fe, the Chicago Burlington & Quincy, the Denver & Rio Grande Western and the Chicago, and the Rock Island & Pacific, which allowed them to haul freight on the line that was constructed by the Remington Arms Company.⁴⁹⁶ The railroads, which together were called the Associated Railroads, took turns operating on the Remaco Spur, as it was called, and eventually took over the line completely in 1953, when freight service was stopped on the D&I-MRR.⁴⁹⁷

By 1948 the City of Golden was tired of the tracks clogging its streets as the use of automobiles increased and it asked the Tramway to stop operations on the tracks within Golden on Washington Street between 12th and 13th Streets; the company complied. From this point forward interurban cars backed out of the Golden Loop and the abandoned trackage was covered over.⁴⁹⁸

The last train on the D&I-MRR ran on June 3, 1950, coinciding with the end of streetcar service in Denver. Buses replaced the electric interurban service while freight service continued for roughly three years.⁴⁹⁹ After freight service stopped, the tracks sat vacant and sections may have been removed. Today, much of the grade is still evident; however, most shelters were removed

⁴⁹⁵ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:159–92.

⁴⁹⁶ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:213.

⁴⁹⁷ Richard Gardner, "Mile Markers in the History of the West Rail Line," n.d., 3.

⁴⁹⁸ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:214.

⁴⁹⁹ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:283.

and the grade has been repurposed as the RTD West (or W) Light Rail Line. One shelter from along the interurban electric route to Golden, similar to that at Smith's Station which was located east of Kipling Street and shown in Figure 99, remains preserved at Lakewood's Belmar Historic Park.⁵⁰⁰ Additionally, Car #25, built by the Woeber Carriage Company in 1911 and operated by the D&I-MRR until operations ceased in 1950, is owned by the city of Lakewood and operates occasionally on the Remington Arms Plant spur.⁵⁰¹



Figure 100. Car waiting at Smiths Station. This shows a typical station located along the route.⁵⁰²

⁵⁰⁰ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:180.

⁵⁰¹ "National Register of Historic Places Official Website--Part of the National Park Service," accessed January 9, 2020, https://www.nps.gov/nr/feature/weekly_features/12_01_20_interurban25.htm.

⁵⁰² Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:131.



Figure 101. Map of Denver, Lakewood & Golden Line.

Denver to Golden via Arvada: Denver & Northwestern Railway Company

The Denver City Tramway Company's majority investor at the turn of the century, David Moffat, had grand dreams of connecting Denver and Salt Lake City by way of an electric railway. Moffatt had plans to connect a vast amount of the Front Range by electric streetcars as well, accessing the valuable coal fields northwest of Denver. Shipments from the coal fields could furnish a profitable freight component to the lines. The first step in achieving this vision was the incorporation of the Denver & Northwestern Railway Company (D&NW) as a subsidiary of the Tramway on June 6, 1901 with a goal to connect Front Range communities with a new rail connection. The D&NW was to utilize the same 3-foot, 6-inch narrow-gauge rails utilized by Tramway cars across the city of Denver. ⁵⁰³

Although William G. Evans, the secretary of the Denver City Tramway Company, was aware of the market for tourist travelers, the company turned its initial focus to the construction of lines to

⁵⁰³ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:36.

the coal mining areas. To this end, Tramway officials incorporated the 1,000-acre Leyden Coal Mine near the intersection of State Highway 83 and West 82nd Avenue in Arvada in 1901 to supply its powerhouses with its own coal and transport the coal on its own rail lines (see Figure 102). The company even advocated for an additional business of making coal deliveries around the city on its streetcar lines; however, the idea of freight shipments moving along the city streets was ultimately frowned upon and abandoned. The Tramway incorporated the Denver Tramway Power Company on March 26, 1901, to construct a new powerhouse at Platte and 14th Streets.⁵⁰⁴



Figure 102. Cars full of coal from the Leyden mine parked north of the Tramway's North Division barns near West Caithness Place and Zuni Street, c.1900-1905.⁵⁰⁵

The line to Arvada and on to Leyden originated in downtown Denver at the Central Loop on Tramway trackage to the Berkeley Loop, situated at Yates and Tennyson Streets and West 46th and West 41st Avenues (see Figure 103). From there, the route traveled northwest beyond the Denver city limits. The company quickly began laying 60-pound T-rails set to the Tramway's 3-

⁵⁰⁴ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:35–36.

⁵⁰⁵ "Coal Cars from Leyden Mine Parked North of North Division Barns," n.d., Call # X-18328, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

foot, 6-inch narrow-gauge standard. Moffat, however, wanted to keep the possibility of dual gauging the track, so 8-foot ties were utilized so it would be easy to lay a third rail in the future.



Figure 103. View of two cars at West 32nd Avenue and Zuni Street. The car on the left is returning to downtown Denver, the car on the right is headed to Leyden.⁵⁰⁶

The company ran into a delay after construction reached Arvada. The D&NW wanted to go under the C&S Railroad tracks there, and the dispute ultimately went to court (see Figure 104). While this delay was occurring, the Tramway continued stringing overhead wire on the route it had in place and began operating what was called the "Arvada Flyer" from Denver to the Arvada Station, near the intersection of the present-day Wadsworth Bypass and Grandview Avenue in December 1901 (see Figure 105).⁵⁰⁷ The ready access to the commerce of Denver and eventually Golden afforded by the interurban connection caused Arvada's population to grow and the interurban served as Arvadans' primary transportation for many years.⁵⁰⁸

⁵⁰⁶ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:64.

⁵⁰⁷ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:37–38.

⁵⁰⁸ SWCA Environmental Consultants, *Arvada'' From Farming Community to Atomic Age Suburb, Historic Building Survey of Olde Town Arvada and the Allendale and Alta Vista Neighborhoods* (prepared for City of Arvada, May 2015), 25.



Figure 104. Site of D&NW crossing with the C&S, under construction, 1902.⁵⁰⁹



Figure 105. Interurban Depot in Arvada near the intersection of the present-day Wadsworth Bypass and Grandview Avenue, c.1902.⁵¹⁰

⁵⁰⁹ Jones et al., *Mile-High Trolleys*, 54.

⁵¹⁰ "Denver City Tramway Company Trolley at Arvada Depot," n.d., Call Number X-18457, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

The company constructed a substation between Arvada and Clear Creek east of the intersection of West 52nd Avenue and Wadsworth Boulevard, called the Clear Creek Substation, and was ultimately victorious in the dispute with the C&S (see Figure 106). Construction continued to a point called Leyden Junction, which was situated southeast of today's Indiana Street and 86th Parkway. The line to Leyden Junction began operations in November 1902, utilizing the 600-volt direct current system employed in the rest of the Tramway network. Freight traffic on the 1.5-mile interurban line, which did not begin until May 1903 when the mine was ready to ship coal, was restricted to the nighttime. In a move intended to give the D&NW rights on Denver city streets through the Tramway's franchises, the D&NW became the Tramway's holding company on May 6, 1902.⁵¹¹



Figure 106. Clear Creek Substation east of West 52nd Avenue and Wadsworth Boulevard.⁵¹²

The coal shipments from Leyden to the various tramway stations across the city were a huge financial success for the company and helped procure financing for a branch called the Mt. Olivet extension that would run to Golden. The D&NW selected a route to Golden that extended

⁵¹¹ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:36–58.

⁵¹² Sam Lusky, 101 Years Young: The Tramway Saga (Denver: Denver Tramway Corporation, 1968), 55.

9.65 miles from the Clear Creek Substation southwest to Golden, obtaining a franchise from the City of Golden on June 2, 1903 (see Figure 107).⁵¹³ The D&NW had originally unsuccessfully approached the struggling DL&G about purchasing its line, but now the steam route found themselves facing competition in the form of a faster electric interurban.⁵¹⁴



Figure 107. Crews erecting poles to support the catenary wire on the route to Golden.⁵¹⁵ It was common practice during the first part of the twentieth century for the poles to be painted white.⁵¹⁶

Interurban service to Golden on the D&NW began on April 9, 1904. Cars ran to Golden every hour from 5:30 in the morning to 11:30 in the evening. The 55-minute, 35-cent trip from the central loop to Golden made Golden entirely accessible for those living in Denver and vice-

⁵¹³ Forrest and Albi, *Denver's Railroads*, 226.

⁵¹⁴ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:62–63.

⁵¹⁵ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:63.

⁵¹⁶ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:76.

versa. Originally, passengers in Golden got out at 12th and Washington Streets until a brick depot was constructed one block over, at the corner of Washington and 13th Streets (see Figure 108). This station featured a ticket office, waiting room, and baggage and freight storage sections.⁵¹⁷



Figure 108. Interurban car in front of the D&NW Depot at 13th and Washington Streets in Golden.⁵¹⁸

Taking cues from its coal operation, the D&NW decided to operate a basalt quarry just east of Golden, utilizing the stone as cobblestone and loose aggregate in the construction and maintenance of Tramway streetcar lines, as a city ordinance required the Tramway to pave the space between the tracks as well as a buffer of 24 inches on either side of the track with paving blocks.⁵¹⁹ Other freight operations, including hauling clay from nearby clay pits, also supplemented the line's income.⁵²⁰

⁵¹⁷ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:63–71.

⁵¹⁸ "Station at Golden, Colo.," 1890, Call # X-10072, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

⁵¹⁹ "Notes on the Denver City Tramway System," *Street Railway Journal* Vol. XXII, No. 6 (August 8, 1903): 196.

⁵²⁰ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:71–74.

The D&NW's route along the Ralston Valley to Leyden and then on to Golden via the Clear Creek Valley was popular. On a map, the route appeared to resemble a "V" and as a result, gained the nickname the "Wishbone Route" (see Figure 109). Tourists comprised a large number of the line's patrons, including those utilizing the *Seeing the Foothills* touring service. Three hour guided tours on the D&NW's "Wishbone Route" began operating by July 1907.⁵²¹ Special trains were also added on holidays, including Memorial Day when additional patrons rode the interurban to Mount Olivet Cemetery⁵²²

⁵²¹ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:74.

⁵²² Robertson and Forrest, Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans, 3:211.



Figure 109. Advertising for the D&NW. Note the jab at their competitors still operating a steam dummy by proclaiming "No Smoke. No Cinders."⁵²³

In addition to organized tours, many people utilized the D&NW to access the recreational areas near Berkeley Lake as well as Elitch Gardens, which was located south of the Berkeley Loop. In 1908 the White City Amusement Park, later renamed Lakeside Amusement Park, opened to the west of the Berkeley Loop (see Figure 110).⁵²⁴ In 1913 a new funicular railway opened on South

⁵²³ Jones et al., *Mile-High Trolleys*, 56.

⁵²⁴ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:39.

Table Mountain in Golden. The funicular and Lakeside were additional attractions accessible to patrons of the D&NW lines.⁵²⁵



Figure 110. Interurban car from D&NW route passing Lakeside Amusement Park at West 48th Avenue and Sheridan Boulevard.⁵²⁶

The year 1910 was a busy one for the D&NW. First, the Interurban Loop between 14th and 15th Streets and Curtis and Arapahoe Streets opened on May 1, 1910 (see Figure 111). This dualgauge loop gave all interurban traffic in the city a single terminus and became a hub of downtown activity. Passengers purchased tickets and waited for trains at the depot building, originally built by the D&I-MRR, or transferred to other Tramway trains at the central loop, just a block away.⁵²⁷

⁵²⁵ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:142.

⁵²⁶ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:233.

⁵²⁷ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:123–25.



Figure 111. A view of the interurban loop.⁵²⁸

Later in 1910 a subsidiary of the Tramway purchased the D&I-MRR, bringing it under the control of the D&NW. This acquisition did not affect the D&NW's operations much, although freight shipments were consolidated between the two lines. Several years later, in 1919, the Golden terminus was reconfigured to create a dual gauge loop on 12th, Washington, 13th, and Jackson Streets with the original D&I-MRR depot at 13th and Washington Streets used by both operations (see Figure 113).⁵²⁹

The D&NW suffered a major blow in December 1910, when a fire broke out in the Leyden Mine, killing 10 men and destroying the mine. It took 17 months to establish a new shaft, rebuild the mine, and begin shipping coal again. The following year Leyden miners went on strike for three weeks. The strike, combined with the cost of rebuilding the mine, created a great deal of debt for the company to overcome.⁵³⁰ A reorganization of the Denver Tramway Power Company, the D&NW, and the Tramway was arranged on June 4, 1913. The distinct companies

⁵²⁸ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:125.

⁵²⁹ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:190.

⁵³⁰ Robertson and Forrest, Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans, 3:127.

would now exist as one: the Denver Tramway Company.⁵³¹ The D&I-MRR, however, remained autonomous. Although the interurban to Leyden and Golden was now part of the Tramway, people still referred to the "Wishbone Route" as the D&NW.⁵³²

The company built a new substation at Leyden Junction in 1920 to provide additional power to the lines heading to Leyden so it could handle increased coal shipments. The Leyden Substation obtained its power from the Clear Creek Junction substation.⁵³³

By 1932 the company had cut service frequency in an effort to save money.⁵³⁴ Eight years later, the West 38th Avenue rails were abandoned and the interurban traffic was rerouted, another sign that finances were strained as changes and abandonments occurred.⁵³⁵ In 1948 the D&NW lines transported 785,340 passengers. The following year, that number dropped to 689,138. By 1950 all streetcar service, including interurbans, was coming to an end, despite ardent protestations from people who still relied on the line for consistent, fast transportation to and from Denver. In addition, the Leyden Mine closed on February 28, 1950. While the former DL&G route stopped service on June 3, 1950, regular service on the D&NW line continued until July 1, 1950 (see Figure 112). Buses and trolley coaches replaced operations on the route and much of the rights-of-way and associated parcels were sold.⁵³⁶

⁵³¹ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:146.

⁵³² Forrest and Albi, *Denver's Railroads*, 227.

⁵³³ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:156.

⁵³⁴ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:198.

⁵³⁵ Forrest and Albi, *Denver's Railroads*, 227.

⁵³⁶ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:239–87.



Figure 112. Interurban car on D&NW trackage approaching Golden.⁵³⁷



Figure 113. Map of D&NW

⁵³⁷ "No. 84, 19th Street Crossing," n.d., Call # X-10115, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

Denver to Boulder: Denver & Interurban Railroad

The "Kite Route," as the diamond shaped tracks of the Denver & Interurban Railroad (D&I) came to be known, began on September 10, 1904, when the Colorado & Southern Railway (C&S) incorporated the new company as a subsidiary.⁵³⁸ The C&S already had a standard-gauge rail network connecting Denver to Boulder and beyond and sought to contain the market on electric interurban transportation between those communities (see Figure 113). The company intended to electrify the C&S's trackage already in place and provide service that extended from Denver to Boulder via Westminster, Broomfield, Louisville, and Marshall, and then on to Fort Collins, although the connection to Fort Collins would never materialize.⁵³⁹ The company would erect a streetcar system within Fort Collins, but the connection with Boulder was never constructed. Colorado was experiencing a population boom during the time, increasing by 29 percent from 1890 to 1900 and then by another 48 percent from 1900 to 1910. The company wanted to take advantage of the potential business these new residents could provide on a fast, frequent interurban line connecting much of the Front Range.⁵⁴⁰ An interurban line owned and operated by a steam railroad and utilizing their trackage was fairly rare for interurbans across the country.⁵⁴¹

⁵³⁸ William C. Jones and Noel T. Holley, *The Kite Route* (Boulder, Colo.: Pruett Publishing Company, 1986), 11.

⁵³⁹ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:99.

⁵⁴⁰ Jones and Holley, *The Kite Route*, 9.

⁵⁴¹ Colorado State Register of Historic Places, 8.



Figure 114. D&I car outside of the Broomfield Depot, originally located at West 120th Avenue and the C&S tracks. Note the diamond-shaped pantograph atop the car.⁵⁴²

To gain access onto Denver city streets, the D&I entered into an agreement with the Tramway on April 17, 1906. The agreement stipulated that the Tramway would build standard-gauge tracks that would operate D&I cars within Denver city limits, starting in Globeville. Since the Tramway's system was exclusively narrow-gauge, with the exception of the shared portions with the standard-gauge D&I-M, this line to Globeville was unique. Construction of the Globeville route began in the spring of 1908 and utilized the 23rd Street wood viaduct.⁵⁴³

On February 2, 1907, the route from Globeville to Boulder was electrified. The Northern Colorado Power Company ran overhead power lines and supplied the power for the interurban route (see Figure 115).⁵⁴⁴ The D&I obtained a franchise to operate on Boulder's streets on December 5, 1907.⁵⁴⁵ The franchise in Boulder stipulated that the company pay an annual

⁵⁴² Colorado State Register of Historic Places, 29.

⁵⁴³ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:100–102.

⁵⁴⁴ Jones and Holley, *The Kite Route*, 91.

⁵⁴⁵ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:102.

franchise tax that was based on Boulder's population and pay to pave the streets on which the interurban would run.⁵⁴⁶



Figure 115. Crews stringing wire during the construction of the D&I.⁵⁴⁷

Part of the route between Denver and Boulder was a dual-gauge track that accommodated narrow-gauge cars of the Colorado & Northwestern. Other railroads also held agreements to operate on the trackage between Denver and Louisville. In an effort to minimize the already congested tracks in this area, the C&S determined to construct a separate standard-gauge track for the D&I, parallel to its existing trackage, between Modern Junction and Webb, approximately 2 miles south of Louisville. From Webb on to Boulder, the existing C&S trackage was electrified. At a point called Louisville Junction, the line to Boulder split. The southern approach to Boulder went through Marshall and the northern approach went through Louisville. From Louisville, the C&S built a separate extension to Lafayette where the Northern Colorado Power Company power plant was located.⁵⁴⁸

⁵⁴⁶ Jones and Holley, *The Kite Route*, 98.

⁵⁴⁷ Jones and Holley, *The Kite Route*, 13.

⁵⁴⁸ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:103.

The northern approach to Boulder passed through Boulder Junction, which was later named Ara and into downtown Boulder via Pearl Street. The D&I had a waiting room and ticket office at the rear of the First National Bank Building, although it would stop for waiting passengers at any Pearl Street corner.⁵⁴⁹ From here, the line utilized dual trackage with the street railway in Boulder and connected with the C&S's southern access to Boulder that traveled past the University of Colorado campus.⁵⁵⁰

The D&I selected the Westinghouse Electric proposal for electrification, which relied on the use of a single-phase alternating current, a new technology for interurban streetcars. Most electric streetcar companies felt this arrangement was unreliable, but the D&I determined alternating current was preferable on the long expanses between the cities because it required fewer boosting locations along the line and therefore cost less to construct.⁵⁵¹ Within the cities, however, it used the direct current (DC) voltage already utilized by those street railway companies. The line was rare in that it utilized both alternating current (AC) and DC. In order to transfer the current from alternating to direct in Boulder, a substation was built near the C&S crossing at 12th Street where voltage was converted from 11,000 volts AC to 600 volts DC (see Figure 116).⁵⁵² D&I cars were equipped with both a trolley pole that collected the DC current in Denver and Boulder and a pantograph that collected the AC current along the main line between the two cities.⁵⁵³ Williams H. Edmunds was the representative selected by Westinghouse to install the system. He ultimately stayed and became the general foreman for the D&I and worked his way up to electrical engineer, trainmaster, and general manger before ultimately being appointed as receiver of the company twice when future financial problems would arise.⁵⁵⁴

⁵⁴⁹ Silvia Pettem, *Tracking Down Boulder, Colorado's Railroads* (prepared for the Boulder Historic Context Project, 1996), 45.

⁵⁵⁰ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:103.

⁵⁵¹ Jones and Holley, *The Kite Route*, 90.

⁵⁵² Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:106.

⁵⁵³ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:109.

⁵⁵⁴ Jones and Holley, *The Kite Route*, 58.



Figure 116. Catenary and pole line construction for alternating current portions of D&I.⁵⁵⁵

Within Denver, D&I cars were piloted by Tramway crews and did not stop for passengers except at the beginning of the route, which commenced at 16th and Arapahoe Streets, with a stop located at 23rd and Market Streets. The company utilized a rented house at 5126 North Washington Street in Globeville to serve as a ticket office and station of sorts where cars switched from direct to alternating current and D&I crews took over for the rest of the trip to Boulder.

Tramway crews began operating cars on the route from downtown Denver to Globeville on May 14, 1908. It was not until June 23, 1908, however, that full service on the interurban line from Denver to Boulder started (see Figure 117). When service to Boulder began, the *Denver Post* noted that Boulder could now be considered a suburb of Denver.⁵⁵⁶ In 1910 the Denver terminus

⁵⁵⁵ Jones and Holley, The Kite Route, 77.

⁵⁵⁶ Colorado State Register of Historic Places, 10.

would change from 16th and Arapahoe Streets to the newly completed Interurban Loop at Arapahoe, 13th, Curtis, and 15th Streets. A trip took one hour, eleven minutes and cars alternated entrances to Boulder from the northern and southern routes. Patrons could travel the length from Denver to Boulder for 70 cents or \$1.25 for a round trip ticket. Discounted round trip fares of \$1 were available on Sundays.⁵⁵⁷ In addition to carrying passengers, the D&I carried four mail shipments each day.⁵⁵⁸ Most freight shipments, however, were left to the C&S operations.



Figure 117. View in Louisville showing a Boulder-bound interurban on the left, a Denverbound interurban in the middle, and a C&S steam locomotive on the right.⁵⁵⁹

In 1904, the popular resort community of Moffat Lakes, later renamed Eldorado Springs, was started around a hot spring swimming pool. Recognizing the potential connection with the D&I, a group of investors established the Eldorado Springs Railway and constructed a standard-gauge

⁵⁵⁷ Robertson and Forrest, Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans, 3:106–9.

⁵⁵⁸ Pettem, Tracking Down Boulder, Colorado's Railroads, 43–44.

⁵⁵⁹ Jones and Holley, *The Kite Route*, 40.
track from Marshall to the resort community in 1906. The company used two automobiles retrofitted with railroad wheels to move passengers along the small route (see Figure 118). Aware of the business the little line brought in and the potential to capitalize on pleasure travelers, the D&I purchased the line and electrified it in 1908.⁵⁶⁰ The investment in the line to Eldorado Springs proved wise. As many as two thousand people rode the interurban on summer weekends to the resort (see Figure 119 and Figure 120).⁵⁶¹



Figure 118. Eldorado Springs Railway Company car on route between Marshall and C&S line, c.1906.⁵⁶²

⁵⁶⁰ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:112.

⁵⁶¹ Jones and Holley, *The Kite Route*, 30.

⁵⁶² "Eldorado Springs: Railroad: Photo- 1," 1916 1906, Eldorado Springs Historical Society photograph collection, Call Number 701-1-1, Boulder Carnegie Library.



Figure 119. Image from Eldorado Springs advertising brochure⁵⁶³



Figure 120. D&I car beside the Eldorado Springs depot, c.1916.⁵⁶⁴

⁵⁶³ "Eldorado Springs Advertising: Photo 9," 1916 1906, Eldorado Springs Historical Society photograph collection, Call Number 701-1-20, Boulder Carnegie Library.

⁵⁶⁴ "Eldorado Springs: Railroad Photo- 4," n.d., Eldorado Springs Historical Society photograph collection, Call Number 701-1-1, Boulder Carnegie Library.

The Chicago, Burlington & Quincy Railroad purchased the C&S in 1908 and had no interest in constructing interurban lines. This marked the end of the vision to connect Boulder to Fort Collins by way of an electric interurban. Little growth or expansion of the line occurred from this point forward. A 1.8-mile-long, short-lived branch line was built to Westminster College in 1910, but was only operated for three years when school was in session.⁵⁶⁵

In the summer of 1917 the City of Denver condemned the 23rd Street viaduct because of safety concerns. While the structure was being rebuilt, the D&I terminated at Union Station via C&S steam locomotives that towed the D&I cars.⁵⁶⁶ After the new viaduct was completed, D&I cars again returned to Denver via Globeville. By 1917 the company's finances were not doing well, and they were no longer interested in running on Boulder's city streets as the heavy interurban cars were damaging the rails. Each time the rails were damaged, the company had to pay to have the rails replaced and the street repaved. The company also felt they could save costs by no longer paying the franchise fee to Boulder and instead moved their terminus to the C&S Boulder Depot (see Figure 121 and Figure 123).⁵⁶⁷ From then on, C&S steam locomotives towed D&I cars within Boulder and the D&I turned their operation over to Boulder's street railway system.⁵⁶⁸

⁵⁶⁵ Jones and Holley, *The Kite Route*, 10–35.

⁵⁶⁶ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:115.

⁵⁶⁷ Jones and Holley, *The Kite Route*, 99.

⁵⁶⁸ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:116.



Figure 121. View of D&I car on Pearl Street in Boulder, before moving their terminus to the C&S station.⁵⁶⁹

Despite promises for large returns by local real estate investors along the route, the development grew slowly between Denver and Boulder.⁵⁷⁰ The sparsely populated area offered fewer paying riders than anticipated, although trips to Eldorado Springs were very popular.⁵⁷¹ In addition, the D&I was determined a non-essential railroad by the United States Railroad Administration during World War I, and as a result, lacked the financial support of its parent company. The company had borrowed money from its parent company, the C&S, for years, and it owed the C&S a reported \$820,828. The D&I also owed money to a list of other creditors.⁵⁷² In its 10 years of operation, the company had never generated a profit, and in June 1918 it was placed in receivership. It abandoned the isolated Fort Collins system, which was ultimately sold to the City. The D&I trimmed the number of round trips from Denver to Boulder from 16 to 13 in 1920

⁵⁶⁹ Jones and Holley, *The Kite Route*, 99.

⁵⁷⁰ Jones and Holley, *The Kite Route*, 20.

⁵⁷¹ Forrest and Albi, *Denver's Railroads*, 229.

⁵⁷² Jones and Holley, *The Kite Route*, 145.

in an effort to cut costs and got creative in its attempts to generate additional riders.⁵⁷³ The D&I ran special trains to Boulder for football games, and partnered with local automobile drivers to offer extended tours beyond the limits of the interurban rails. Drivers extended the passenger tours out to the mountain communities of Estes Park and Nederland and beyond.⁵⁷⁴

The company's troubles worsened in the early 1920s. On September 6, 1920, when two D&I cars crowded with Labor Day weekend travelers collided outside of Globeville, resulting in "the worst accident in the history of electric railroads in Colorado" (see Figure 122).⁵⁷⁵ The wreck, caused by crew miscommunication, killed 13 people, injured more than 100, and worsened the company's financial standing. The company had seen its peak number of fares in 1910 with 666,287 riders. By 1921 and 1922 that number had dropped to a half million riders annually.⁵⁷⁶ The company decided it could save money by abandoning the Globeville entrance and operating solely on C&S trackage into Union Station, like it did during the 23rd Street viaduct closure previously. In order to do this, the D&I constructed a new shop on Fox Street. It also removed the now unnecessary direct current equipment from its cars. On September 24, 1922, D&I cars began operating on the new permanent route in and out of Union Station. By January 1923 the Tramway converted the standard-gauge tracks to Globeville to the narrow gauge used in the rest of the system.⁵⁷⁷

⁵⁷³ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:116.

⁵⁷⁴ Pettem, *Tracking Down Boulder, Colorado's Railroads*, 46; Smith, A History of Boulder's Transportation, 1858-1984, 8.

⁵⁷⁵ "Interurban Railroad Crash in 1920," September 6, 1964, The Denver & Interurban Railroad, Clippings, 1907-1980, Call # BHS 528 B196 F27, Boulder Carnegie Library.

⁵⁷⁶ Colorado State Register of Historic Places, 10.

⁵⁷⁷ Robertson and Forrest, Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans, 3:108–59.



Figure 122. Mangled interurban cars after the Globeville wreck.⁵⁷⁸

The company was beginning to operate at a profit; however, automobile ownership and bus ridership was increasing. The C&S decided to start its own Denver & Interurban Motor Company to operate a bus line between Denver and Boulder. In August 1926 the D&I was again placed in receivership and ultimately ceased operations on December 15, 1926. The Denver & Interurban Motor Company took over the role of transporting riders between Denver and Boulder.⁵⁷⁹ All of the D&I's equipment, materials, and property were sold for \$88,850.⁵⁸⁰

⁵⁷⁸ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:117.

⁵⁷⁹ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:120.

⁵⁸⁰ "Interurban (Railroads)," n.d., The Denver & Interurban Railroad, Clippings, 1907-1980, Call # BHS 528 B196 F27, Boulder Carnegie Library.



Figure 123. Map of D&I route.

F. Durango

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Durango City & Suburban Railway Co.	1891-1892	Horsecar, Narrow Gauge
Durango Railway & Realty Company	1893-1920	Electric, Standard Gauge

Table 10. Streetcar companies operating in Durango

In 1878 the community of Animas City was incorporated near the Animas River in southwest Colorado. In 1879-1880 the potential for future growth seemed assured when the Denver & Rio Grande (D&RG) Railroad announced plans to build a line along the Animas Valley en route to Silverton. However, the D&RG ultimately bypassed Animas City in favor of establishing a new town of Durango to the south of the existing community.⁵⁸¹

By the end of 1879 several individuals associated with the D&RG, including the railroad's patriarch William Jackson Palmer, organized the Durango Trust. The trust quickly set about purchasing land, and by September 1880 had started surveying the new town. The railroad arrived in 1881 and the community grew rapidly. The town soon expanded to the north, into an area known as the Fassbinder Addition, which was not owned by the trust. In 1884 the Durango Trust transferred the property to a new entity, the Durango Land and Coal Company, and later opened another addition near the Fassbinder Addition called Sunnyside.⁵⁸²

Early attempts at streetcar service in Durango failed. In 1891 a group of locals established the Durango City & Suburban Railway Company (DC&S). This company provided horsecar service along Main Avenue from the railroad depot north to the Animas River. The DC&S started operations by August 1891.⁵⁸³ The horsecars ran on 30-pound T-rails set at a 3-foot-gauge.⁵⁸⁴

⁵⁸¹ Duane A. Smith, *Rocky Mountain Boom Town A History of Durango* (Albuquerque, NM: University of New Mexico Press, 1980), 7.

⁵⁸² Smith, Rocky Mountain Boom Town A History of Durango, 8–26.

⁵⁸³ Smith, Rocky Mountain Boom Town A History of Durango, 26; McLeod, "Durango's Trolley, Ver. 2."

⁵⁸⁴ McLeod, "Durango's Trolley, Ver. 2."

The company was short lived, however, and the Durango Railway and Realty Company (DR&R) took it over the following year (see Figure 124).



Figure 124. Horsecar shown traveling down Main Avenue in Durango near the Strater Hotel.⁵⁸⁵

A group of real estate investors interested in developing an electric streetcar system incorporated the DR&R on July 13, 1892.⁵⁸⁶ The DR&R intended to provide the convenience of streetcars to prospective buyers of the company's land between Durango and Animas City. The Durango Land and Coal Company, which also had an interest in the extension of streetcar service to its own additions, purchased 330 shares in the DR&R.⁵⁸⁷ The DR&R obtained a franchise from the City of Durango and took over operations of the failed DC&S in 1892.

⁵⁸⁵ Fletcher, Centennial State Trolleys, 99.

⁵⁸⁶ McLeod, "Durango's Trolley, Ver. 2."

⁵⁸⁷ Smith, Rocky Mountain Boom Town A History of Durango, 26–75.

The DR&R saw an opportunity to extend service to its real estate holdings in an area north of the city known as Brookside.⁵⁸⁸ During the first year of ownership the company quickly set about electrifying and extending the line, and it appears the line was changed to standard gauge at this time as well. The company eventually acquired power from a new powerhouse constructed along the river at 14th Street.⁵⁸⁹ The streetcars operated every 20 minutes and riders could traverse the length of the entire line, from the railroad depot, across the Animas River, and on to approximately 24th Street and Main Avenue for five cents (see Figure 125).⁵⁹⁰ With visions to expand the line further, the company worked to get an ordinance passed in Animas City; however, a franchise agreement with Animas City was not drafted until 1895.⁵⁹¹



Figure 125. Electric streetcar on Main Avenue in Durango.⁵⁹²

⁵⁸⁸ McGraw Publishing Company, "Durango," American Street Railway Investments, 1909, 30.

⁵⁸⁹ McLeod, "Durango's Trolley, Ver. 2."

⁵⁹⁰ Feitz, Colorado Trolleys, 54; "Durango's Electric Street Car History 1890's |."

⁵⁹¹ McLeod, "Durango's Trolley, Ver. 2."

⁵⁹² Feitz, Colorado Trolleys, 54.

The DR&R also provided access to the company-owned fairgrounds, as well as Brookside Park and Animas Park.⁵⁹³ Residents frequently rode the streetcar on weekend excursions. The D&RR was one of many streetcar companies across the county that invested in amusement parks and recreational activities in the outlying city areas. Streetcar patrons were encouraged to visit Brookside Park to watch free movies, and the company purchased steel rowboats for use at Animas Park.⁵⁹⁴ The company made other substantial investments to the park, including refreshment stands, boat houses, and summer houses, all completed with the goal of increasing revenue by enticing more visitors to the park.⁵⁹⁵

The company finally approved the extension into Animas City in 1904, almost 10 years after the initial ordinance was granted by Animas City (see Figure 126).⁵⁹⁶ With the extension the entire length of the streetcar system was approximately 2.5 miles, allegedly one of the smallest electric street railways in the country (see Figure 127).⁵⁹⁷

In 1906 the DR&R posted a net income of \$1,509, growing marginally to \$2,159 in 1908.⁵⁹⁸ Significant financial trouble was on the horizon, and in 1916 the company was forced to sell the county a 40-acre parcel which included the private fair grounds and which then became the La Plata County Fairgrounds. One account of the company notes that stockholders were asked to contribute \$5 per share to help buoy the struggling line.⁵⁹⁹

Despite the various efforts to keep the line profitable, and predictions that the streetcar service would be "one of the best paying enterprises in the city," it never produced major profits.⁶⁰⁰ After attempts to sell the line to the city and multiple applications to the Public Utilities

⁵⁹³ McGraw Publishing Company, "Durango," 30.

⁵⁹⁴ "Street Railway Company," 3; "Durango's Electric Street Car History 1890's |."

⁵⁹⁵ "Durango's Electric Street Car History 1890's |."

⁵⁹⁶ McLeod, "Durango's Trolley, Ver. 2."

⁵⁹⁷ "Durango's Electric Street Car History 1890's |."

⁵⁹⁸ McGraw Publishing Company, "Durango," 30.

⁵⁹⁹ McLeod, "Durango's Trolley, Ver. 2."

⁶⁰⁰ McLeod, "Durango's Trolley, Ver. 2."

Commission of Colorado to cease operations, Durango's streetcars stopped running in October 1920.⁶⁰¹ The line operated at a deficit of \$2,972.42 in its final year.⁶⁰² The Durango City Attorney requested that the company remove the tracks along Main Street. The company complied and tracks were removed in April 1921.⁶⁰³



Figure 126. Streetcar shown on Main Avenue in Durango, in front of the Newman Building at 8th Street.⁶⁰⁴

⁶⁰¹ McLeod, "Durango's Trolley, Ver. 2."

⁶⁰² State of Colorado, *Eighth and Ninth Annual Reports of the Public Utilities Commission of the State of Colorado* (Denver: Hames Brothers Printers, 1923), 114.

⁶⁰³ McLeod, "Durango's Trolley, Ver. 2."

⁶⁰⁴ "Electric Streetcar in Front of Newman Building," n.d., Historic Photographs, 5502PH, City of Durango Records Management.



Figure 127. Map of Durango streetcar lines.

G. Englewood

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Cherrelyn Gravity & Bronco Railroad	c.1892-1910	Horsecar, Narrow Gauge
Loretto Heights Railway Company/	1898-1901	Horsecar, Unknown Gauge
Fort Logan Street Railway		

Table 11. Streetcar companies operating in Englewood

In 1864 Thomas Skerrit, the "Father of Englewood," claimed a 640-acre homestead south of Denver. Much of Skerrit's land was eventually sold off to land speculators and settlers. A few hamlets emerged on Skerrit's former claim, including Petersburg, Cherrelyn, and Orchard Place; Cherrelyn and Orchard Place later merged into the city of Englewood in 1903. The residents of these small communities traveled to the larger city of Denver to the north on a steam rail line that served multiple railroad companies. They also utilized the old Santa Fe Trail until Broadway, now the major north-south thoroughfare in the area, was established. At this same time Denver was growing and expanding to the south. At the end of 1889 electric streetcar service on South Broadway reached Alameda Avenue and then Orchard Place (Hampden Avenue). The Denver Tramway eventually developed a loop at the southeast corner of Broadway and Hampden Avenue and sought to extend the line with a direct connection to Cherrelyn.⁶⁰⁵

The history of the famous Cherrelyn horsecar line that spanned eight blocks down Broadway in Englewood is cloudy. Some accounts claim that tracks for the line were laid in 1883 by the Southside Investment Company. However, that company abandoned its efforts to build a streetcar line in 1892, at which point M.C. Bogue took over ownership and operations.⁶⁰⁶ No information on the Southside Investment Company could be found in the historical record. One source states that a man named Kountze, a banker from Denver involved with the Broadway Investment

⁶⁰⁵ Englewood Historical Society, A History of Englewood, Colorado and An Overview of Fort Logan Colorado, 106.

⁶⁰⁶ "The Cherrelyn Gravity and Bronco Street Railway," accessed June 5, 2019, http://www.rrstuff.net/cherrelynpage1.htm.

Company, identified the need for a streetcar system to link to its new potential development south of Denver.⁶⁰⁷ The authors of *Denver's Street Railways, Vol. I* state that Bogue took over a South Denver Cable Railway franchise for the portion south of Hampden Avenue to Cherrelyn and established a horsecar service; however, the franchise for the South Denver Cable Railway Company from Arapahoe County extended on Broadway to Hampden, which would have stopped north of the Cherrelyn route.⁶⁰⁸ Other sources claim it was John Bogue, who may have been related to M.C. Bogue, who controlled the line and that it opened in 1894 (see Figure 128).⁶⁰⁹



Figure 128. The Cherrelyn horsecar seen with the horse traveling on the rear platform, c.1905.⁶¹⁰

⁶⁰⁷ Doug Cohn, "The Cherrelyn Gravity and Bronco Railroad," *Englewood Historic Preservation Society Newsletter Vol. 7 No. 1*, September 2018, http://www.historicenglewood.com/wpcontent/uploads/2013/01/Englewood-Newsletter-v7no1.pdf.

⁶⁰⁸ Denver City Tramway Company, Ordinances of the City of Denver and Adjoining Towns and Cities, Granting Franchises for and Affecting the Operation of the Street Railways Owned by the Denver City Tramway Company (Denver, 1899); Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900, I:183.

⁶⁰⁹ Englewood Historical Society, A History of Englewood, Colorado and An Overview of Fort Logan Colorado, 103.

⁶¹⁰ "Cherrelyn Horse Car," c.1900 -1905, Call # X-6873, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

Regardless of its impetus, the Cherrelyn Gravity & Bronco Railroad became a popular tourist attraction in Englewood. The unique horsecar line used a gravity system in which a horse pulled the streetcar uphill from Hampden Avenue to a small business district on Quincy Avenue. The horse then used a dirt ramp at Quincy Avenue to board a platform affixed to the end of the modified streetcar and rode along with the patrons for the downhill trip back down to Hampden Avenue (see Figure 129 and Figure 132). The uphill ride took approximately 15 minutes while the speedy trip downhill took just three.⁶¹¹



Figure 129. Mr. John Bogue poses with the horse that is standing on the platform of the Cherrelyn horsecar.⁶¹²

Visitors from Denver and the surrounding area often took the Tramway electric line south to experience the famed Cherrelyn line. The tramway even offered reduced tickets for tramway

⁶¹¹ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:287.

⁶¹² "Mrs. Bogue and Markus," 1903, Call # X-6891, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

passengers to ride the Cherrelyn line. While the horsecar line itself, with its five-cent fare, was not all that profitable, souvenir photographs provided supplemental income.⁶¹³ Some sources claim that James O'Brien, a longtime driver for the line, became the owner of the line starting in 1903. However, a newspaper article from 1906 states that a Mrs. George H. Bogue of Denver owned the line.⁶¹⁴ In addition to the gravity-powered nature of the line, its female ownership was also a rare occurrence at the time, if true.

The line was sold in 1908 to the Colorado Land Company. The year prior, in 1907, the Denver & South Platte Railway constructed an electric line along South Broadway from Englewood to Littleton. The electric service, which ran parallel to the Cherrelyn trackage, may have deterred business from the horsecar line and contributed to its decline. The Colorado Land Company retained ownership for only a couple years before it refused to make repairs to the line and Arapahoe County declined to renew the franchise. The tracks were subsequently removed.⁶¹⁵ When the line ceased operations in 1910, it held the distinction of being the last operating horsecar in the Denver metropolitan area.⁶¹⁶

Another street railway operated in the Englewood area at the same time. When the Denver & Santa Fe Railway ceased operations of the former Circle Railroad that provided access to south Denver, there was no longer a means for students and faculty of the Loretto Heights Academy, located at West Dartmouth Avenue and South Federal Boulevard, to reach school. Loretto Heights Academy was founded by the Sisters of Loretto as a girls' boarding school. Reverend Thomas H. Malone, an influential member of the Archdiocese of Denver, set out to create his own streetcar line to ensure continued access to the school.

Malone, among others, incorporated the Loretto Heights Railway Co. (LHR) on July 22, 1897, with \$15,000. The company's purpose was to provide transportation to the Loretto Heights

⁶¹³ Englewood Historical Society, A History of Englewood, Colorado and An Overview of Fort Logan Colorado, 103.

⁶¹⁴ "Unique Street Railway," 10.

⁶¹⁵ Robertson, Cafky, and Haley, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume I 1871-1900*, I:288.

⁶¹⁶ Englewood Historical Society, A History of Englewood, Colorado and An Overview of Fort Logan Colorado, 103.

Academy along West Hampden Avenue, but the line also garnered business from its connection with Fort Logan, which ran from West Hampden Avenue south along south Lowell Boulevard to the military outpost (see Figure 130 and Figure 133). Initial plans showed that the line was intended to be electrified; however, those never came to fruition.⁶¹⁷



Figure 130. The horsecar of the LHR with "Fort Logan" labeled on the side of the car.⁶¹⁸

The company ran into delays negotiating a crossing with the Atchison, Topeka & Santa Fe and the Denver & Rio Grande Railroad tracks.⁶¹⁹ Eventually, the Loretto Heights Street Railway decided to leave a break in the tracks on either side of the major rail lines. At the crossing, patrons disembarked the streetcar, walked across the tracks, and boarded another streetcar waiting at the other side. The track was completed with a total distance of approximately 3.6

⁶¹⁷ Hutcheson and Hutcheson, "Transportation in Sheridan."

⁶¹⁸ "Fort Logan, Colorado," c.1910, Call # X-8479, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

⁶¹⁹ "Guarding the Crossing," *Littleton Independent*, September 30, 1898, 1.

miles (see Figure 131).⁶²⁰ Its tenure, however, was short-lived. In 1901 the county attempted to tax the line for \$7,500, a sum Father Malone did not have. The line was subsequently abandoned and the tracks removed.⁶²¹



Figure 131. LHR tracks visible traveling through the trees on the right.⁶²² (Image from the Collection of the Littleton Museum. May not be reproduced in any form without permission of the Littleton Museum.)

⁶²⁰ Smiley, History of Denver, 870.

⁶²¹ Hutcheson and Hutcheson, "Transportation in Sheridan."

⁶²² "Tracks at Right Are Part of the 'Fort Logan Street Railway," n.d., Call # PHOT.00644, Littleton Museum.



Figure 132. Map of the Cherrelyn Gravity & Bronco horsecar line.



Figure 133. Map of the Loretto Heights Railway Co. streetcar line.

H. Fort Collins

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Denver & Interurban Railroad Company	1906-1918	Electric
Fort Collins Municipal Railway	1918-1952	Electric

Table 12. Streetcar companies operating in Fort Collins

Fort Collins was one of many agricultural colonies established in northern Colorado in the late nineteenth century. The townsite was originally the location of Camp Collins, a small and shortlived army outpost established in 1864 to protect settlers and mail routes that was abandoned in 1866. Inspired by the success of the nearby communal Union Colony at Greeley, the Fort Collins Agricultural Colony purchased the land surrounding the Camp Collins site and established the town of Fort Collins in 1872. More an attempt at land speculation than a communal colony, the Fort Collins Agricultural Colony sold lots within and outside of the town limits and built an irrigation network to attract settlers. In 1877 the Colorado Central Railroad (CC) built a line through Fort Collins that connected local farmers with markets in Denver and Cheyenne and the state legislature established the Colorado Agricultural College, currently Colorado State University, south of town in 1879. Local agriculture consisted of grain production and limited ranching through the 1880s and 1890s. At the turn of the century sugar beets became the primary cash crop throughout northern Colorado. A sugar beet factory was constructed on the northeastern outskirts of Fort Collins in 1903, which was purchased by the conglomerate Great Western Sugar Company in 1904. Fort Collins grew quickly in response to the rise in sugar beet production, including an influx of German-Russian and Mexican immigrants who lived near the Great Western factory, with its population increasing from 3,000 to 8,000 residents between 1900 and 1910.623

⁶²³ Abbot, Leonard, and Noel, *Colorado: A History of the Centennial State*, 76, 124, 159; Carl Ubbelohde,
Maxin Benson, and Duane A. Smith, *A Colorado History*, Seventh (Boulder, Colo.: Pruett Publishing Company, 1995), 120, 259; Wyckoff, *Creating Colorado: The Making of a Western American Landscape*, 1860-1940, 129, 166; Jason Marmor, *Historical Contexts for the Old Fort Site, Fort Collins, Colorado, 1864-2002* (Prepared for The City of Fort Collins Advance Planning Department, June 2002), 13, 17, 25, 35.

During this period of growth the Denver & Interurban Railroad Company (D&I) built Fort Collins's first streetcar system. The Colorado & Southern Railroad (C&S) launched the D&I in 1904 with hopes of establishing an electric interurban system in northern Colorado connecting the small towns between Denver and Fort Collins, including Boulder, Longmont, and Loveland, among others. In addition to the interurban line, the D&I intended to complement the C&S main line, originally constructed by the CC, with local electric systems. ⁶²⁴ The D&I began construction in Fort Collins because it was the largest town in the proposed system after Denver and Boulder, which already had their own local streetcars. The D&I secured a franchise from the City of Fort Collins (City) in 1906 and began construction in 1907 (see Figure 134).⁶²⁵



Figure 134. Grading the roadway for construction of the D&I streetcar lines, 1907.⁶²⁶

⁶²⁴ For more information on the Denver & Interurban Railroad Company, see Section 2.E.(5).

⁶²⁵ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:99–100; Kristin Gensmer and Eva Donkin, *The Tracks Beneath the Pavement: A Look at Changing Transportation Systems in Fort Collins, Colorado Through a Segment of the Fort Collins Municipal Railway* (Prepared by Centennial Archaeology LLC, 2018), 4; Peton, Moorman, and Jessen, *Trolley Cars of Fort Collins: Including "Last of the Birneys" and "Restoration of Car No. 21", Second Printing*, 235.

⁶²⁶ "Building Trolley Car Line," 1907, Historic Photographs, H06239, Fort Collins History Connection.

The D&I initially built two main lines in town, centered at the intersection of College Avenue and Mountain Avenue, with single-tracked, standard-gauge rails (see Figure 135). A small loop on College Avenue, Jefferson Street, and Linden Street serviced the downtown core. This line was extended south along College Avenue to the Colorado Agricultural College campus, looping at Pitkin, Remington, and Elizabeth Streets. Another line followed Mountain Avenue between Peterson Street and Grandview Cemetery. The D&I built a large brick carbarn and electrical substation at the corner of Howes Street and Cherry Street, and electricity was provided by the Northern Colorado Power Company (see Figure 136). Regular service in Fort Collins began on New Year's Day in 1908, and construction continued for the next two years. In 1908 a new line opened with service to the resort at Lindenmeier Lake, 2.5 miles northeast of downtown, where locals enjoyed picnics, boating, and other recreational activities (see Figure 137). In 1909 the company built an extension south from the east end of the Mountain Avenue line into the residential neighborhoods along Peterson Street and Whedbee Street, ending at Elizabeth Street.⁶²⁷



Figure 135. Two D&I streetcars entering the intersection of College Avenue and Mountain Avenue, c.1910.⁶²⁸

⁶²⁷ Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 104; Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:100; Peton, Moorman, and Jessen, *Trolley Cars of Fort Collins: Including "Last of the Birneys" and "Restoration of Car No. 21", Second Printing*, 204.

⁶²⁸ "Streetcars in Ft. Collins," c.1910, Historic Photographs, H06159, Fort Collins History Connection.



Figure 136. Carbarn, originally constructed in 1907 by the D&I, at the intersection of Howes and Cherry Streets, c.1950.⁶²⁹



Figure 137. D&I streetcar on the Lindenmeier Lake line, 1911.⁶³⁰

In 1908 the Chicago, Burlington & Quincy Railroad (CB&Q) purchased the C&S, including a majority ownership of the D&I. The CB&Q continued operation of the D&I along the existing

⁶²⁹ "Ft. Collins Muni Rwy - Garage," 1951 1947, Digital Collections, X-10992, Denver Public Library.

⁶³⁰ "Jesse Beeler in Front of Streetcar, 1911," 1911, Historic Photographs, H01744, Fort Collins History Connection.

lines between Denver and Boulder and in Fort Collins. However, the CB&Q had no interest in expanding electric service and discontinued construction on the D&I network between Boulder and Fort Collins. The D&I failed to turn a profit, and the Fort Collins system continually operated at loss. Nonetheless, operations in Fort Collins continued. As automobiles became more popular across the country in the 1910s, streetcar ridership in Fort Collins, as in the rest of the state, dramatically declined. The D&I chose to modify its streetcars from two-man to one-man operations to save costs. In 1917 the Whedbee line was extended south to Edwards Street and east to join the College Avenue line, allowing one operator to serve the large loop on the south side of town.⁶³¹

In 1917 the D&I's financial situation dramatically worsened. That year the United States Railroad Administration took control over major railroads across the country, including the CB&Q, to support the war effort during World War I. The federal government determined the D&I to be nonessential and left the small company to operate on its own. Without support from the larger parent company, the D&I quickly ran out of funds and was forced into receivership in June 1918. The situation did not improve and streetcar service in Fort Collins was abruptly halted on July 10, 1918.⁶³²

Although the system had not been profitable, the local citizens who had become accustomed to the streetcars soon began calling for the City to take ownership of the defunct railway. In January 1919 voters approved a \$100,000 bond measure allowing the City to purchase and repair the D&I system. The City ultimately paid \$75,000 for the system, \$20,000 less than its value for parts alone. The City did not entirely rebuild the D&I's network but did replace rails where necessary and provide new overhead wires throughout the system. The Western Light & Power

⁶³¹ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:115–16; Peton, Moorman, and Jessen, *Trolley Cars of Fort Collins: Including "Last of the Birneys" and "Restoration of Car No. 21", Second Printing*, 11, 242; Gensmer and Donkin, *The Tracks Beneath the Pavement: A Look at Changing Transportation Systems in Fort Collins, Colorado Through a Segment of the Fort Collins Municipal Railway*, 5.

⁶³² Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*, 3:116; Peton, Moorman, and Jessen, *Trolley Cars of Fort Collins: Including "Last of the Birneys" and "Restoration of Car No. 21", Second Printing*, 245, 247; Gensmer and Donkin, *The Tracks Beneath the Pavement: A Look at Changing Transportation Systems in Fort Collins, Colorado Through a Segment of the Fort Collins Municipal Railway*, 5.

Company was contracted to provide electrical power. The D&I's streetcars were sold to an Oklahoma company and replaced with a fleet of four new Birney cars. With new equipment and refurbished tracks, the City established the Fort Collins Municipal Railway (FCMR) and streetcar service resumed throughout Fort Collins in the summer of 1919.⁶³³

The FCMR replicated the D&I service, but with a few minor alterations. The new company developed an effective solution to maintain regular service on the single-tracked network with no passing sections. Every 20 minutes three cars met at the wye at College Avenue and Mountain Avenue to load passengers before departing simultaneously in separate directions (see Figure 138). Soon after the FCMR resumed service, it dismantled the least profitable line out to Lindenmeier Lake and used the tracks to construct a loop through City Park at the end of the Mountain Avenue line (see Figure 139). In 1920 tracks were removed from Vine Street between the Great Western factory and Anderson Corner (North Lemay Avenue and East Vine Street), which had served the small immigrant neighborhoods of Andersonville and Alta Vista. A new spur was constructed from Linden Street to the entrance of the sugar beet factory, but this too was abandoned in 1923 (see Figure 140 and Figure 144). The final change to the system occurred in 1925, when the City paved Pitkin Street at the southern end of the system. To improve timing, the tracks on Pitkin Street and Whedbee Street were extended and joined, and the old loop on Remington Street was abandoned.⁶³⁴

⁶³³ Robertson and Forrest, *Denver's Street Railways Vol. 3 The Interurbans*; Peton, Moorman, and Jessen, *Trolley Cars of Fort Collins: Including "Last of the Birneys" and "Restoration of Car No. 21", Second Printing*, 251–52; Gensmer and Donkin, *The Tracks Beneath the Pavement: A Look at Changing Transportation Systems in Fort Collins, Colorado Through a Segment of the Fort Collins Municipal Railway*, 6; Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 106; Feitz, *Colorado Trolleys*, 39.

⁶³⁴ Feitz, Colorado Trolleys, 39; Gensmer and Donkin, The Tracks Beneath the Pavement: A Look at Changing Transportation Systems in Fort Collins, Colorado Through a Segment of the Fort Collins Municipal Railway, 6; Peton, Moorman, and Jessen, Trolley Cars of Fort Collins: Including "Last of the Birneys" and "Restoration of Car No. 21", Second Printing, 16–17, 255.



Figure 138. Three FCMR Birney cars meeting at the intersection of College Avenue and Mountain Avenue, 1948.⁶³⁵



Figure 139. FCMR Car 21 picks up passengers on the City Park loop, 1948.⁶³⁶

⁶³⁵ Foster M. Palmer, "Three Trolley Cars," June 16, 1948, Historic Photographs, H15494, Fort Collins History Connection.

⁶³⁶ "Fort Collins Trolley Car #21," 1948, Historic Photographs, H01840, Fort Collins History Connection.



Figure 140. FCMR streetcar in front of the Great Western Sugar Company factory, c.1920.⁶³⁷

The FCMR continued to provide regular service between 1920 and 1950 (see Figure 141). During this time automobile ownership continued to increase, but the residents of Fort Collins remained committed to their streetcars and voted to continue operation of the FCMR four times. Some citizens feared replacing the municipally owned streetcars with an independent bus company because the bus service might go under and leave the city without public transportation. The municipal system even managed to turn a profit in some years. As described in the *Saturday Evening Post* in 1947, "The municipally-owned Fort Collins system holds two impressive records. It has the lowest trolley fares in the nation, five cents a ride, six tokens for a quarter, and a dollar for an unlimited monthly pass—and it makes money."⁶³⁸ However, by the time that article was written, the city's landscape was quickly changing. Following World War II new housing developments went up on the edges of town beyond the reach of the streetcars. The Bussard Bus Company, based in Englewood, Colorado, was granted a franchise in the late 1940s

⁶³⁷ "Great Western Sugar Factory," c.1920, Historic Photographs, S01246, Fort Collins History Connection.

⁶³⁸ Peter Kocan, "Some of My Best Friends Are Streetcars," *The Saturday Evening Post*, December 6, 1947, https://www.saturdayeveningpost.com/2012/06/friendly-streetcars/.

to operate in these new neighborhoods and was soon competing with the streetcars in downtown.⁶³⁹



Figure 141. FCMR Car 20 on Mountain Avenue, c.1950.⁶⁴⁰

By 1950 it was no longer feasible to maintain, let alone extend, the aging streetcar system. The FCMR's deficits increased rapidly as its ridership declined, doubling from \$6,500 in 1949 to \$13,000 in 1950. The primary difficulty was maintenance of the 30-year-old Birney cars, for which replacement parts were nearly impossible to find. The FCMR purchased two junked cars for spare parts, but this proved to be only a temporary solution and the cost of that purchase was never recouped. By 1951 the FCMR determined that the cars could not be repaired and they were retired, one by one, as they broke down. On June 30, 1951, the last car made its final rounds through the city. In 1952 the residents of Fort Collins finally voted to officially close the FCMR. Some of the tracks were taken up throughout the city, but others were paved over and remain in place to this day. The original carbarn still stands at Howes Street and Cherry Street and is used

⁶³⁹ Peton, Moorman, and Jessen, *Trolley Cars of Fort Collins: Including "Last of the Birneys" and "Restoration of Car No. 21", Second Printing*, 261, 263; Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 106; Gensmer and Donkin, *The Tracks Beneath the Pavement: A Look at Changing Transportation Systems in Fort Collins, Colorado Through a Segment of the Fort Collins Municipal Railway*, 7.

⁶⁴⁰ "Ft. Collins Muni Rwy," 1951 1947, Digital Collections, X-10993, Denver Public Library.

by the City for storage. In contrast to other Colorado cities, such as Pueblo, there were no celebrations to mark the end of the streetcars in Fort Collins, even though the FCMR had outlasted every other streetcar operation in Colorado. However, this was not the end of the story for the streetcars of Fort Collins.⁶⁴¹

Fort Collins is currently one of two cities in Colorado, along with Denver, currently operating a streetcar. In 1976 the Junior Women's Club began a project to restore Birney Car 21, which had been deteriorating while on display outside the Pioneer Museum in Library Park. A crew of volunteers completed the restoration over several years and by the time it was finished, a new idea had surfaced to rebuild part of the old tracks for the newly refurbished car. In 1980 the Fort Collins Municipal Railway Society was established, and the City approved a plan to rebuild the Mountain Avenue line out to City Park. The construction work was completed entirely by volunteers working weekends over the next five years (see Figure 142). Historic rails were salvaged from another defunct railroad in Cripple Creek. By 1983 a new small carbarn had been constructed in City Park near Grandview Cemetery. One of the original streetcar bridges from the City Park loop was also salvaged and repurposed to cross the Bryant Avenue irrigation ditch. In 1986 the restoration was completed and opened to the public. The Fort Collins Municipal Railway Society currently operates Car 21 every summer along Mountain Avenue between Roosevelt Street and Howes Street (see Figure 143). A plan to extend the line to College Avenue was considered, but was deemed too expensive to construct a crossing over the active train line on Mason Street. However, the original tracks remain exposed on Mountain Avenue between Remington Street and Peterson Street, east of College Avenue.⁶⁴²

⁶⁴¹ Fletcher, Centennial State Trolleys, 106; Feitz, Colorado Trolleys, 39; Peton, Moorman, and Jessen, Trolley Cars of Fort Collins: Including "Last of the Birneys" and "Restoration of Car No. 21", Second Printing, 263, 266.

⁶⁴² Peton, Moorman, and Jessen, *Trolley Cars of Fort Collins: Including "Last of the Birneys" and "Restoration of Car No. 21", Second Printing*, 273–76; Gensmer and Donkin, *The Tracks Beneath the Pavement: A Look at Changing Transportation Systems in Fort Collins, Colorado Through a Segment of the Fort Collins Municipal Railway*, 8.



Figure 142. Volunteers complete the reconstruction of the Mountain Avenue line, 1986.⁶⁴³



Figure 143. Car 21 running on Mountain Avenue, 2004.⁶⁴⁴

⁶⁴³ Jessen, Kenneth, "Last Section of Trolley Track Installed," August 9, 1986, Historic Photographs, H26158, Fort Collins History Connection.

⁶⁴⁴ Kenneth Jessen, "Trolley Car 21 Crossing Mountain Street," May 6, 2004, Historic Photographs, H26104, Fort Collins History Connection.



Figure 144. Map of Fort Collins streetcar lines.

I. Grand Junction

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Grand Junction Street Car Company	1890-1891	Horsecar, Narrow Gauge
Grand Junction Street Railway Co.	1891- c.1901	Horsecar, Narrow Gauge
City of Grand Junction	1901-1903	Horsecar, Narrow Gauge
Grand Junction & Grand River Valley	1909-1914	Electric, Standard Gauge
Railway Company		
Grand River Valley Railway Company	1914-1926	Electric, Standard Gauge
	1926-1928 (passenger and	
Grand River Valley Railroad	freight), 1928-1935 (freight	Electric, Standard Gauge
	only)	

Table 13. Streetcar companies operating in Grand Junction

Incorporated in 1882, the community of Grand Junction attracted settlers with its location at the confluence of the Grand (currently the Colorado) and Gunnison Rivers as well as its railroad connection with the Denver & Rio Grande Western Railroad (D&RGW). The valley was an ideal location for agriculture, particularly fruit orchards. By 1885 Grand Junction's population reached 378 people and ballooned to 2,030 just five years later.⁶⁴⁵ The growing community was eager to attract new residents and boast the same amenities of the larger cities to the east.

In 1890 Grand Junction obtained its first streetcar, a horsecar that ran approximately five blocks along Main Street. Local resident Barney Kennedy incorporated the Grand Junction Street Car Company on August 2, 1890, and obtained a franchise from the City of Grand Junction (City) (see Figure 145). The company repurposed two streetcars from the Pueblo Street Railway Company for its new line, which cost \$10,000 to build and used a 22-pound rail system. The route opened in September 1890. The company also built a small connection with the Little Book Cliff Railroad line that extended to the fairgrounds.⁶⁴⁶

⁶⁴⁵ "Grand Junction History • MWC," *Museums of Western Colorado*, accessed June 21, 2019, https://museumofwesternco.com/learn/history-of-grand-valley/grand-junction-history/.

⁶⁴⁶ McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 6–7.



Figure 145. Image of the horsecar in Grand Junction.

The town was proud of its new amenity, with a local paper boasting that "'the establishment of a street car line in this city marks still another step in her inevitable destiny...[as] the leading city on the Western Slope.'"⁶⁴⁷ The company reorganized in July 1891 as the Grand Junction Street Railway Company.⁶⁴⁸

By 1893 John Newman, an African American resident of the town, took over the line following Kennedy's departure. After multiple complaints regarding the timeliness of the cars, as well as accusations of cruelty to the animals, the city council revoked the company's permit in July 1899. In November 1900 the company offered to sell the system to the City. The City awarded another African American man, John M. Price, the lease to operate the streetcar line. Price was

⁶⁴⁷ McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 6.

⁶⁴⁸ McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 7.

responsible for completing an extension of the line to the Grand Hotel on 4th Street (see Figure 152).⁶⁴⁹

The line was reportedly abandoned by August 1902 due to the extreme heat and the toll it took on the horses. In 1904 the City removed and sold the rails and auctioned the equipment. The City saved money by keeping the horses at the City corral, rather than continuing to lease the barn on 5th Street. As a result, the City covered the rails on 5th Street with dirt and the turntable at 5th and Main Streets was no longer utilized.⁶⁵⁰

After the horsecar ceased operations, Grand Junction was left with no streetcar transportation. Grand Valley continued to prosper with fruit production, but transportation was a concern for farmers, ranchers, and residents. Several attempts to connect Grand Junction and nearby communities in the valley via electric streetcars failed, but in the spring of 1908 the Fruit Belt Power and Irrigation Company gained momentum. The new company contracted Charles E. Noble, an attorney and former treasurer for the Colorado Midland (CM) Railroad, to assist with right-of-way and legal concerns. He quickly switched the focus from constructing a power plant toward developing an electric streetcar system in the Grand Valley.⁶⁵¹

Noble successfully negotiated a franchise with the City on July 17, 1908. As a term of the franchise, the company was to pay \$1,000 payments for 25 years for the rights to operate in Grand Junction, beginning in 12 years, 6 months.⁶⁵² Several of the Fruit Belt Power and Irrigation Company's investors, along with new investors from Colorado Springs, incorporated the Grand Junction Electric Railway Company (GJE) on November 20, 1908.⁶⁵³ One year prior, Orson Adams, a founder of the Fruit Belt Power and Irrigation Company, incorporated the Grand

⁶⁴⁹ McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 7–9.

⁶⁵⁰ McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 10–13.

⁶⁵¹ McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 13.

⁶⁵² McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 14.

⁶⁵³ Interstate Commerce Commission, Interstate Commerce Commission Reports, Volume 135, Decisions of the Interstate Commerce Commission of the United States (Valuation Reports) November, 1927-March, 1928 (Washington, D.C.: prepared for United States Interstate Commerce Commission, 1928), 379.

Junction, Gas & Manufacturing Company along with two others. On January 1, 1909, the GJE signed a contract with the Grand Junction Electric, Gas & Manufacturing Company, securing a power source for the streetcars.⁶⁵⁴ The Grand Junction and Grand River Valley Railway Company would then purchase the Grand Junction Electric, Gas and Manufacturing Company, which provided the 600-volt direct current to the city streetcar lines, and later the interurban line.⁶⁵⁵

At the same time, the GJE studied a potential interurban route. This interurban line would be run by a new company, the Grand Junction and Grand River Valley Railway Company (GJ&GRV), incorporated on February 27, 1909. The GJ&GRV purchased the GJE in April 1909.⁶⁵⁶

The GJ&GRV completed the system started by the previous company and began operations on May 22, 1909. The streetcars ran along a figure-eight through downtown Grand Junction (see Figure 146 and Figure 153). Patrons traveled the entire loop in about 20 minutes for five cents.⁶⁵⁷

⁶⁵⁴ McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 14–54.

⁶⁵⁵ "Notes on the Grand Junction & Grand River Valley Railway," 832.

⁶⁵⁶ Interstate Commerce Commission, Interstate Commerce Commission Reports, Volume 135, Decisions of the Interstate Commerce Commission of the United States (Valuation Reports) November, 1927-March, 1928, 380.

⁶⁵⁷ Marie (Johns) Nowlan, Interview with Esther Faussone, June 2, 1977, Mesa County Oral History Project Collection, Museums of Western Colorado.


Figure 146. A GJ&GRV streetcar at Main and 4th Streets in Grand Junction.⁶⁵⁸

Success in the first year led to the construction of a carbarn at 12th Street and South Avenue, which later provided a convenient connection for the interurban line with the D&RGW tracks to the south.⁶⁵⁹

Meanwhile, the company planned the interurban routes. The assumption from the beginning was that the interurban route would first connect Grand Junction with Palisade, eventually joining with Fruita and beyond. However, residents in Bethel, a small community between Fruita and Grand Junction, offered 2 miles of right-of-way for free, convincing the company to construct the line to Fruita first. A survey was completed and the company selected a "zig-zag" route through established farmlands to Fruita (see Figure 154). As initially designed, the interurban route connecting Grand Junction with Fruita spanned approximately 16 miles. The company

⁶⁵⁸ Frank Dean E., "Main and 4th St., Grand Junction, Co.," 1910, Call # X-8680, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

⁶⁵⁹ McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 38.

employed 300 men in the construction of the line, which included three passing tracks, and ordered new cars from the Woeber Carriage Company in Denver. The interurban streetcars left Grand Junction and Fruita once an hour, with increased frequency when necessary.⁶⁶⁰ In addition to transporting passengers, the line also picked up local freight from loading platforms located approximately every mile down the length of the route. Crops were then transferred to the D&RGW adjacent to the carbarn at 12th Street and South Avenue.⁶⁶¹

The company also built a \$70,000 headquarters building in Grand Junction at 3rd and Main Street, which housed the company offices as well as those of the associated Grand Junction Electric, Gas, and Manufacturing Company. The headquarters building also served as a depot for the interurban and local Grand Junction lines (see Figure 147). The building was completed by November 28, 1910. Around the same time, the company also built a yellow brick depot and substation in Fruita at Pabor and Mesa Streets.⁶⁶²



⁶⁶⁰ McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 16–21.

⁶⁶¹ "Notes on the Grand Junction & Grand River Valley Railway," 832.

⁶⁶² McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 21–38.

Figure 147. Interurban station and GJ&GRV office building with an interurban car in the right of the image, c.1910-1920.⁶⁶³

The construction of the interurban line, known as the "Fruit Belt Loop," progressed with minimal interruption through March 1910. By April the cedar poles for the power lines were in place within the city limits of Grand Junction. Beyond Grand Junction, power lines were hung from single poles, set 5 feet, 6 inches apart and cemented in the ground, with arms extending over the tracks. These poles also carried high-tension wires, phone lines, and the feeder line.⁶⁶⁴ Because the line ran through heavily cultivated and irrigated lands, the company also built at least 800 feet worth of pipe-and-timber culverts, as well as pile-and-frame trestles to carry the tracks over the various irrigation and drainage features along the route (see Figure 148 and Figure 149).⁶⁶⁵



Figure 148. A corrugated culvert on the GJ&GRV interurban line to Fruita.⁶⁶⁶

⁶⁶³ "Interurban Car in Grand Junction," c.1910-1920, Call # CHS.X5201, Denver Public Library Western History Collection.

⁶⁶⁴ "Notes on the Grand Junction & Grand River Valley Railway," 832.

⁶⁶⁵ Interstate Commerce Commission, Interstate Commerce Commission Reports, Volume 135, Decisions of the Interstate Commerce Commission of the United States (Valuation Reports) November, 1927-March, 1928, 366.

⁶⁶⁶ "Notes on the Grand Junction & Grand River Valley Railway," 833.



Figure 149. Typical plans for poles and lines along the GJ&GRVR.⁶⁶⁷

On July 14, 1910, the Fruit Belt Route opened with crowds estimated at 7,000 people joining in the festivities. A round-trip ticket cost 50 cents (see Figure 150).⁶⁶⁸ The 16.2-mile route cost \$22,000 per mile to build.⁶⁶⁹ The local and interurban lines provided a valuable service to residents of Grand Junction and Fruita for many years, although talk of expanding the interurban network to Palisade had ceased (see Figure 151). Beginning in 1912, however, there were rumblings that the

⁶⁶⁷ "Notes on the Grand Junction & Grand River Valley Railway," 833.

⁶⁶⁸ McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 25.

⁶⁶⁹ "Town Has Big Time," *Palisade Tribune*, July 16, 1910, Vol. 8, Number 7 edition, 1.

line might be sold to the City. Although the sale never happened, rumors of a potential municipal sale made financing potential expansions difficult to secure. Without these expansions the company's financial burden steadily increased because "the local system had to carry the overhead expense which could have been distributed over a larger system" had the expansions become reality.⁶⁷⁰ The company was foreclosed on August 1, 1914, and a new company, called the Grand River Valley Railway Company (GRV), was formed to take over operations.⁶⁷¹



Figure 150. Men picking fruit adjacent to the interurban trackage.⁶⁷²

⁶⁷⁰ McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 34.

⁶⁷¹ McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 34.

⁶⁷² F. E. Dean, "Gathering Apples on the Interurban," c.1910, Digital ID

³a26245//hdl.loc.gov/loc.pnp/cph.3a26245, Library of Congress Prints and Photographs Division Washington, D. C. 20540 USA, https://www.loc.gov/resource/cph.3a26245/.



Figure 151. Travelers using the GJ&GRV to travel to the Grand Junction fair.⁶⁷³

The new company was making money, but by 1919, due to increased costs, it registered a total loss of \$783. Additionally, the company was soon required to begin paying the \$1,000 annual fee set forth in its franchise. Despite financial concerns, the company remained steadfast in its desire to continue service. Ridership in 1921 was at 245,000; however, the nickel rate per fare equated to just \$30 per day. On November 4, 1924, a 5.5-mile freight extension toward the Enterprise School north of Fruita was operational. This freight line was the only extension ever built.⁶⁷⁴

In March 1926 the Colorado Springs investors that had purchased the CM Railroad in 1917, including Spencer Penrose, Charles M. McNeil and A.E. Carlton, sold their interests in the

⁶⁷³ "Interurban Car, GJ & GRV Railway," n.d., McGuire Collection, Call # 1980.210, Loyd Files Research Library, Museums of Western Colorado.

⁶⁷⁴ McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 35–41.

railway to the Cities Service System. The Cities Service System, which held the Public Service Company of Colorado as a subsidiary at the time, was mostly interested in the lucrative utilities services and had no interest in operating a streetcar line. It promptly requested to cease city streetcar service.⁶⁷⁵ The city council approved the request and the final streetcar ran within Grand Junction on October 29, 1926. On paved streets, most of the rails were simply covered over, whereas rails on the remaining unpaved streets were removed.

Although the streetcar service in Grand Junction ceased operating in 1926, the interurban service continued under a new company named the Grand River Valley Railroad. From November 1, 1914, through June 30, 1919, the company had operating expenses amounting to 124.7 percent of its revenue. The investments the company held in the Grand Junction Electric, Gas and Manufacturing Company helped cover the deficit.⁶⁷⁶ After struggling along financially for years, the last passenger run on the interurban line was completed on October 31, 1928, and was immediately replaced with bus service. Freight service on the interurban line continued until January 1, 1935. Interurban rails between the two communities were removed, but some of the tracks in Fruita remain buried under the pavement.⁶⁷⁷

⁶⁷⁵ McGuire, "Interurban Cars Were to Serve Entire Valley."

⁶⁷⁶ Interstate Commerce Commission, Interstate Commerce Commission Reports, Volume 135, Decisions of the Interstate Commerce Commission of the United States (Valuation Reports) November, 1927-March, 1928, 364.

⁶⁷⁷ McGuire and Teed, *The Fruit Belt Route*, 49–51.



Figure 152. Map of the Grand Junction horsecar line.



Figure 153. Map of the Grand Junction electric streetcar system.



Figure 154. Map of the interurban route between Grand Junction and Fruita.

J. Greeley

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Greeley & Denver Railroad	1910-1922	Electric

Table 14. Streetcar companies operating in Greeley

The city of Greeley was founded in 1870 by Nathaniel Meeker as the home of the Union Colony. Meeker had established the Union Colony in 1869 with designs to build a communally owned agricultural settlement in Colorado. He selected a townsite location near the confluence of the South Platte River and Cache la Poudre River and organized the construction of irrigation networks to attract settlers. Located on the Denver Pacific Railroad between Cheyenne and Denver, by 1875 Greeley was an important agricultural center with a significant population of farmers and professionals. The city also became one of Colorado's educational centers in 1890, when the State Normal School, now the University of Northern Colorado, was established on the south side of town. In the years after 1900 sugar beet production overtook the northern Colorado agricultural region and Greeley's population, along with several other small farm towns, expanded quickly.⁶⁷⁸

The early 1900s was also a time of expansion for streetcar companies in Colorado. Operations across the state were actively rebuilding their local systems and extending their service with interurban routes. With the explosion of sugar beet production and the rapid growth of small farming communities, investors in northern Colorado saw potential for a vast network of interurban electric railroads in the region with Greeley as the central hub. As early as 1904 multiple prospective companies developed plans to construct more than 100 miles of rails to provide passenger and freight service for northern Colorado farmers.⁶⁷⁹ Although there was plenty of planning and speculation, no rails were laid for several years. The *Greeley Tribune*

⁶⁷⁸ Abbot, Leonard, and Noel, *Colorado: A History of the Centennial State*, 124; Ubbelohde, Benson, and Smith, *A Colorado History*, 259; Wyckoff, *Creating Colorado: The Making of a Western American Landscape*, *1860-1940*, 126–27, 133.

⁶⁷⁹ "Greeley & Denver Electric Railroad May Soon Be Built," *Silver Cliff Rustler*, March 2, 1904, 2.

described the situation in 1907: "Three different companies are now competing for the construction of an electric railway between Greeley and Denver. More correctly, perhaps, three companies are trying to raise the wind upon which to build the line."⁶⁸⁰

One of those companies was the Greeley & Denver Railroad Company (G&D), incorporated by local Greeley businessmen in June 1907. The G&D designed a system connecting Greeley, Longmont, Loveland, Johnstown, Hillsborough, Fort Collins, Windsor, Severance, and Easton, with the ultimate goal of connecting the northern farming region with Denver. The G&D was granted a franchise to operate in Greeley in 1908 and began construction in 1909. The G&D purchased used cars from Spokane, Washington, for the new railway, which arrived in January 1910. The company equipped each car with a guard rail lubricator developed by W.L. Day of Greeley. Day's lubricator allowed the operator to grease the rails with a foot pedal while the car was running, replacing a job that was usually done by a track inspector.⁶⁸¹ The Greeley streetcar rails were constructed by Greek and Italian laborers. Work was delayed in 1910 when these workers went on strike for better pay and many went to work for the Union Pacific, which offered higher wages. During construction, local citizens petitioned the company during construction for a branch line to the Great Western Sugar Company factory on the east edge of town, but this line was never built.⁶⁸²

The G&D completed construction of a loop around Greeley in May 1910. Service began on May 30, 1910, and more than 7,000 citizens rode the streetcars for free that day. The original route of the G&D was a 3.5-mile standard-gauge loop connecting downtown Greeley with the Colorado Normal School campus and the residential neighborhoods in between along 7th Avenue, 20th Street, 12th Avenue, and 7th Street. The route was relocated in the fall of 1910 to 8th Avenue,

⁶⁸⁰ "Which Is Sincere?," Greeley Tribune, July 11, 1907, 4.

⁶⁸¹ "Street Car Lubricator Is Success," *Greeley Daily Tribune*, October 27, 1910, 1.

⁶⁸² Lauren Schaffer, *Sunrise Neighborhood Historical & Architectural Context Report* (Greeley, Colo.: Prepared for the City of Greeley, Colorado, December 2011), 46; Peggy Ford Waldo and Greeley History Museum, *Greeley*, Images of America (Charleston, S.C.: Arcadia Publishing, n.d.), 119; Feitz, *Colorado Trolleys*, 37; "Want Cars to Run to Factory," *Greeley Tribune*, April 2, 1910, 3; "First Street Cars Are Operated in Greeley," *Greeley Tribune*, January 13, 1910, 1.

between 7th Street and 11th Street, due to a dispute with the Union Pacific over right-of-way ownership (see Figure 155). The company also constructed a 2-mile line to Island Grove Park between 1910 and 1911 (see Figure 159). The carbarn and powerhouse were built at the corner of 3rd Street and 14th Avenue. The G&D operated four cars through the city with regular service at stops every 15 minutes (see Figure 156).⁶⁸³



Figure 155. The streetcar tracks on 8th Avenue are visible in this postcard, 1910.⁶⁸⁴

⁶⁸³ Lauren Schaffer, *Sunrise Neighborhood Historical & Architectural Context Report*, 46; Waldo and Greeley History Museum, *Greeley*, 119; Feitz, *Colorado Trolleys*, 37; "The 'Little Transit That Could' Couldn't after All," *Greeley Tribune*, October 6, 2011, https://www.greeleytribune.com/news/local/the-little-transit-that-could-couldnt-after-all/; "Great Deal of Expense Attached to the Work," *Greeley Tribune*, August 18, 1910, 4.

⁶⁸⁴ "8th Avenue, Greeley Looking North," n.d., Weld County Images Collection, AI-0068, Greeley History Museum.



Figure 156. Two D&G streetcars passing through intersection of 7th Street and 12th Avenue, 1913.⁶⁸⁵

Greeley was the last city in Colorado to build a streetcar system. Opening in 1910, the G&D sought to provide a modern transportation service at the same time streetcar companies began to decline across the state. The streetcars in Greeley were busy for the first few years of service, but the growth of automobile ownership soon drew riders away from the streetcars. The company's grand scheme to connect northern Colorado and Denver never came to fruition. The streetcars also developed a poor reputation from numerous accidents, which exacerbated the decline in ridership. In 1912 a two-year-old child was killed in Greeley by a streetcar, followed by further incidents involving mules and wagons on the city's public streets. In 1909, before the system was even built, the *Greeley Tribune* predicted the prevalence of streetcar accidents in Greeley (see Figure 157).⁶⁸⁶

⁶⁸⁵ "Seventh Street and Twelfth Avenue," October 20, 1913, Weld County Images Collection, 1994.43.0072A, Greeley History Museum.

^{686 &}quot;The 'Little Transit That Could' Couldn't after All."



When the Street Cars Come to Greeley

Figure 157. Cartoon from the *Greeley Tribune* predicting the accidents and confusion brought about by the streetcars, 1909.⁶⁸⁷

Throughout these difficulties the D&G continued service and even purchased new Birney cars to maintain its modern image in 1915 (see Figure 158). Disaster struck on November 23, 1917, however, when the carbarn and power station caught fire. The fire department attempted to respond but its fire engine broke down blocks from the fire and both buildings were destroyed. The D&G lost the carbarn and power station, as well as three cars, resulting in \$35,000 worth of damage. The company never recovered from the loss and service was cut intermittently over the next few years. By the 1920s the three remaining operators were no longer paid by the company. Instead, they pocketed fares in exchange for maintaining the equipment. The City of Greeley (City) considered purchasing the D&G's system as part of a 10-year plan, but this scheme never

⁶⁸⁷ "Cartoon in Greeley Daily Tribune," 1909, Digital Collections, X-9040, Denver Public Library.

materialized. On December 26, 1922, the last car broke down and streetcar service in Greeley ended. The tracks were removed from the city streets in 1923. The D&G briefly attempted to operate bus service without a franchise from the City. The Greeley Transportation Company took control of bus service in Greeley in the 1920s.⁶⁸⁸



Figure 158. One of the Birney cars purchased by the D&G in 1915.⁶⁸⁹

⁶⁸⁸ Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 119; Feitz, *Colorado Trolleys*, 37; "The 'Little Transit That Could' Couldn't after All"; "Greely Car Barn Destroyed by Fire," *Loveland Reporter*, November 26, 1917, 1; "Greeley Has Bus War," *Bus Transportation* 2, no. 3 (March 1923): 155.

⁶⁸⁹ "Greeley, Colo. Birney St. Car (Factory Photo)," 1914, Digital Collections, X-9044, Denver Public Library.



Figure 159. Map of Greeley streetcar lines.

K. Leadville

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Leadville Street Railroad Company	1881-1882	Horse

Table 15. Streetcar companies operating in Leadville

A silver boom in Lake County in the late 1870s spurred Leadville's rapid growth. Leadville, nicknamed Cloud City due to its high elevation of 10,152 feet, was founded in 1877 and incorporated in 1878. By 1879 the surrounding mines produced more than \$9 million worth of silver ore. The mining success lured other entrepreneurs who profited from supplying prospectors, and soon families arrived in Leadville as well. Fortunes were quickly made, and Leadville's population exploded to more than 25,000 by 1880, making it the second largest city in Colorado after Denver (see Figure 160). For all its success, Leadville remained relatively isolated from the state's transportation networks until the Denver & Rio Grande Railroad (D&RG) arrived late in 1880. Following the D&RG's arrival, the town's settlers and merchants were eager to build a respectable city out of the raucous mining town in the heart of the Rocky Mountains.⁶⁹⁰ As historian Carl Ubbelohde described Leadville in 1881, "All the ingredients of civilized life were wanting, and men and women were not hesitant about trying their hand at making dollars - one way or another - by catering to the needs of the new Cloud City."

⁶⁹⁰ Ubbelohde, Benson, and Smith, A Colorado History, 154–55, 158, 160; Wyckoff, Creating Colorado: The Making of a Western American Landscape, 1860-1940, 48–49.

⁶⁹¹ Ubbelohde, Benson, and Smith, A Colorado History, 155.



Figure 160. Harrison Avenue in Leadville, c.1879.⁶⁹²

Leadville's streetcar system was one of the many schemes aimed at profiting from Leadville's rapid growth and aspirations of respectability. No fewer than seven streetcar companies were incorporated in Leadville between 1878 and 1879. These enterprises proposed to provide horse-powered service in town and steam-powered service to the surrounding mines. Granting the rights-of-way on the city's streets occupied much debate within the city council for months. The leading contenders were the Lake County Steam and Horse Railway Company (LCS&H), founded in October 1879, and the Leadville Street Railroad Company (LS), incorporated in December 1879. The City of Leadville (City) initially granted a franchise to the LCS&H failed to meet this deadline and continued to postpone construction for the rest of the year. In March 1881 L.M. Dorr, one of the directors of the LS, offered to construct the system with his own funds. The City promptly granted a franchise to the LS with the condition that the company construct at least 1 mile of track by August 1 of that year.⁶⁹³

 ⁶⁹² George D. Wakely, "Harrison Street, Leadville," 1879, Digital Collections, X-471, Denver Public Library.
 ⁶⁹³ Sherrill Warford, "The Rise and Fall of the Street Railway," n.d., 1–3, 5,

https://issuu.com/lakecountypl/docs/streetrailway/6; Fletcher, Centennial State Trolleys, 122.

The LS began operating service on July 31, 1881. The company's single line extended from the D&RG depot on Poplar Street to 8th Street, where it turned west to Harrison Avenue, and then south along Harrison Avenue through Leadville's business district, terminating at Chestnut Street (see Figure 161). The LS purchased large 40-passenger cars pulled by mule teams. The mule stables were located near the center of the route at 704 Harrison Avenue. The LS faced difficulties from the outset because the cars were too heavy for the mules and service was notoriously slow. However, many of Leadville's citizens chose to ride the streetcars above the muddy streets, and the company remained successful through the fall of 1881.⁶⁹⁴

Difficulties arose during the winter of 1881-1882. The LS had attempted to prepare for the deep snows that were common for a town situated at 10,000 feet elevation. "Wire brooms" were installed in front of the cars' wheels to clear snow from the tracks. The company also purchased sleighs to continue service when the rails could not be cleared. However, the mules' struggle with the large cars only worsened in the winter and the new sleighs, also built to carry up to 40 passengers, offered the animals little relief, nor did they improve the speed of service. The situation actually worsened when the snow could be cleared because the rails were continuously encased in ice and the sleighs were unworkable. The long mountain winter proved to be the downfall of the LS. The company made plans to replace the mules with horses and to purchase smaller cars the following summer, but the damage to the company's reputation had been done. The LS soon ran out of funds and was given over to one of its creditors, John Livesey, Jr., in May 1882. Livesey reduced the fair from 10 cents to 5 cents and attempted to continue providing regular service that summer, but he too was unsuccessful. By July 1882 the company folded and the rails were pulled up along the entire route. Despite Leadville's continued success as a mining town in the nineteenth century, no other streetcar companies were formed after the LS's brief operation.695

⁶⁹⁴ Warford, "The Rise and Fall of the Street Railway," 5–7; Feitz, *Colorado Trolleys*, 55; Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 122.

⁶⁹⁵ Warford, "The Rise and Fall of the Street Railway," 7; Feitz, *Colorado Trolleys*, 55; Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 122.



Figure 161. Map of Leadville streetcar lines.

L. Littleton

Table 16. Streetcar companies operating in Littleton

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Denver & South Platte Railway	1907-1926	Electric, Narrow Gauge

Like many Front Range communities, Littleton began with the discovery of gold at the confluence of Dry Creek and the South Platte River. Many settlers drawn to the area did not make their living mining, but rather in supplying the miners working in the mountains to the west. In 1860 Richard S. Little arrived in Denver, where he worked on the engineering and construction of the City Ditch. He and his wife then homesteaded land in present-day Littleton. The Rough and Ready Flour Mill, constructed in 1867, provided a central focus of the future city. The mill drew the Denver & Rio Grande Railroad (D&RG) to the area, which built a depot at Littleton, cementing the location as a service and supply center for surrounding agricultural lands. The railroad was completed through Littleton in 1871, with service beginning the following year. Easy access to Denver and beyond ensured Littleton's future growth.⁶⁹⁶

In 1872 Little platted the Littleton townsite, although it was several years before the community saw major growth. The town was officially incorporated in 1890, and by 1900 had a population of 738 residents. By 1904 Littleton was chosen over Englewood to the north as the county seat of Arapahoe County.⁶⁹⁷

The community, which recognized its potential as an early Denver suburb, grew steadily. The D&RG operated the successful "Uncle Sam" special excursion train that provided Littleton residents with direct access to Denver and Fort Logan as often as six times daily. Service on the steam train began in 1888 and ceased in 1924.⁶⁹⁸ The D&RG received competition in 1907,

⁶⁹⁶ Front Range Research Associates, Inc., *Historic Buildings Survey Littleton, Colorado 1997* (prepared for the City of Littleton, June 1998), 20–21.

⁶⁹⁷ Front Range Research Associates, Inc., *Historic Buildings Survey Littleton, Colorado 1997*, 22–28.

⁶⁹⁸ "History of Transportation | Littleton CO," accessed June 11, 2019, https://www.littletongov.org/my-littleton/littleton-history/other-topics/history-of-transportation.

when the Denver & South Platte Railway (D&SP) connected Englewood and Littleton with the southern Denver City Tramway Company (Tramway) terminus on South Broadway by electric streetcar service.

Investors incorporated the D&SP on November 12, 1907, with a capital stock of \$1,000,000.⁶⁹⁹ H.W. Hartman proposed the line after his previous involvement with the Terminal Railway Company, which had planned to construct an interurban line to Denver, Boulder, and beyond. However, that company was denied a franchise and the rights to the proposed line were ultimately purchased by the Colorado & Southern. Hartman left his failed Terminal Railway Company and moved on to the D&SP, which initially planned to provide a connection between not just Denver and Littleton, but on to Roxborough Park and eventually Colorado Springs.⁷⁰⁰ Those ambitious plans, however, were never realized.

The town of Englewood granted the D&SP a franchise on December 28, 1906. The company agreed to run early morning cars, departing Littleton at 5:30 a.m., as well as a late night "theater car" to accommodate those attending evening shows in Denver.⁷⁰¹ Eager for an electric connection with downtown Denver, Littleton community members expressed their support for the line, imploring fellow residents through the *Littleton Independent* to "grant this franchise by all means- so instruct your councilman."⁷⁰² In February 1907 the franchise through Littleton was granted and construction of the line began.⁷⁰³

Hartman negotiated an agreement to obtain power and lease streetcars from the Tramway. In addition, the D&SP line connected directly with the Tramway's line via a switch at the

⁶⁹⁹ "Denver & South Platte Railway Co. Incorporation Records," November 12, 1907, Archive Location: S500, Microfilm pg. 4, Book 117, Page 294, Colorado State Archives; "Denver & South Platte Ry.," *Moody's Manual of Railroads and Corporation Securities* 11 (1910): 1617.

⁷⁰⁰ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:137.

⁷⁰¹ "New Tramway Co. Orders Building Material and Grants New Time Schedule," *Littleton Independent*, January 18, 1907, 1.

⁷⁰² "As to a Tramway," *Littleton Independent*, January 4, 1907, 4.

⁷⁰³ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways*, *Volume II 1901-1950*, II:137.

Tramway's loop on South Broadway and Hampden Avenue. The company quickly set to work constructing its narrow-gauge line using 60- and 70-pound rails. Service on the line from Hampden Avenue and on to Englewood started the morning of September 24, 1907.⁷⁰⁴ Meanwhile, construction toward Littleton continued and reached the corner of West Main and Rapp Streets by November 1907 (see Figure 162 through Figure 164). At that point construction was paused for the year. The first several months of operation were successful, with 3,000 passengers paying fares at 5 cents on a given Sunday in October 1907.⁷⁰⁵ Likely during 1908, when the loop in Littleton was built, the company erected a carbarn in Littleton west of Prince Street, in the alley between West Main Street and West Alamo Avenue.⁷⁰⁶ Many viewed these investments in the streetcar system as investments in the community of Littleton itself, with the local newspaper proclaiming "Littleton to Become the Ideal Suburban Town."⁷⁰⁷

⁷⁰⁴ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:139.

⁷⁰⁵ Edward Dooks, "Denver & South Platte Railway Company Birney Safety Car, Number 1 An Exhibit of the Seashore Trolley Museum," n.d., Vertical File- Transportation: Streetcars, Littleton Museum.

⁷⁰⁶ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:140.

⁷⁰⁷ "Town Council Grants More Street Privilege to Electric Street Car Company," *Littleton Independent*, April 24, 1908, 1.



Figure 162. A D&SP streetcar at the corner of Main & Prince Streets in Littleton.⁷⁰⁸ (Image from the Collection of the Littleton Museum. May not be reproduced in any form without permission of the Littleton Museum.)

⁷⁰⁸ "Corner of Main & Prince Streets," n.d., Call # PHOT.00179, Littleton Museum.



Figure 163. D&SP tracakge in Slaughterhouse Gulch, north of downtown Littleton, c.1908.⁷⁰⁹ (Image from the Collection of the Littleton Museum. May not be reproduced in any form without permission of the Littleton Museum.)

⁷⁰⁹ "Looking East under Bridges of Slaughter House Gulch," c.1908, Call # PHOT.00723, Littleton Museum.



Figure 164. D&SP streetcar in Slaughterhouse Gulch, c.1910. Note the poles carrying the electric lines installed at an angle outward to keep the electric lines taught.⁷¹⁰ (Image from the Collection of the Littleton Museum. May not be reproduced in any form without permission of the Littleton Museum.)

In 1909 the company extended the Littleton line west over the South Platte River to Bowles Picnic Grove, also known as Tramway Park (see Figure 165 and Figure 166). The company apparently leased the park and utilized it for special occasions and as another amenity to attract streetcar patrons.⁷¹¹ After this, right-of-way was graded to Roxborough Park. However, the

⁷¹⁰ "Littleton-Englewood Streetcar Line at Slaughterhouse Gulch," 1910, Call # PHOT.00486, Littleton Museum.

⁷¹¹ "Town Council Meeting," 1.

tracks were never laid and Bowles Picnic Grove was the furthest the line ever extended. The line to Bowles Picnic Grove provided service until 1917, at which point the tracks were removed.⁷¹²



Figure 165. A D&SP streetcar traveling over the Platte River on Bowles Avenue on the extension to Bowles Picnic Grove.⁷¹³ (Image from the Collection of the Littleton Museum. May not be reproduced in any form without permission of the Littleton Museum.)

The D&SP provided valuable service to the residents of Littleton and Englewood, although problems with the franchise and fares began to show early on in its tenure. There were complaints of too many individuals riding without pay, but more importantly, there were issues with the contract and franchise between the D&SP and the City of Englewood. Beginning in the summer of 1915 the company petitioned Englewood for relief from the terms of the contract, which dictated that the company charge five cents for passengers to travel all the way from

⁷¹² Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways*, Volume II 1901-1950, II:144.

⁷¹³ "Platte River Bridges at Bowles Avenue, Littleton," n.d., Call # PHOT.01231, Littleton Museum.

Denver's central loop to Cherrelyn, one mile south of Englewood. When the company initially entered into the contract, it expected that the Tramway would give them a discounted rate for the passengers traveling the portion of the trip on D&SP tracks, and therefore divide the revenue. The Tramway refused to offer any sort of discount. The entire five-cent fare charged to patrons went to the Tramway, in effect providing a free ride for passengers from the end of the Tramway line at Hampden Avenue to Cherrelyn. The D&SP only retained fares from the section between Littleton and Cherrelyn. Patrons knew this and walked out of their way to board trains in Cherrelyn in an effort to avoid paying higher fares.⁷¹⁴

Feeling the financial strain, the D&SP petitioned the Colorado Utilities Commission to intervene. The Colorado Utilities Commission sided with the D&SP and required that fare be collected for the one mile stretch that was previously considered a "free ride." The City of Englewood adamantly disagreed and brought suit against the D&SP in the district court. The district court determined that the utilities commission had no right to interfere in the existing contract. The case was elevated to the Colorado Supreme Court, which on July 3, 1916, reversed the decision of the lower court in a finding that essentially helped to define utility commissions' authority, stating that "rates and regulations fixed by contract are specifically included within the powers of the commission."⁷¹⁵ In 1918 the case was elevated to the U.S. Supreme Court, which sided with the Colorado Supreme Court in early 1919.⁷¹⁶

The D&SP invested in two new streetcars of its own in 1919, terminating car leases from the Tramway.⁷¹⁷ Although the company purchased new cars, it was on rocky financial ground. From January 1 to June 30, 1920, the company showed a loss of \$1,869.89.⁷¹⁸ By April 1926 the tense relationship between Englewood and the D&SP came to the forefront again. This time, the City

⁷¹⁴ "Street Car Co. Pleads for Relief," *Littleton Independent*, August 6, 1915, 1.

⁷¹⁵ Charles B. Wells, "Denver & South Platte Railway Saved," *Electric Railway Journal* XLVIII, no. 8 (July 15, 1916): 96.

⁷¹⁶ Wells, "Denver & South Platte Railway Saved," 96.

⁷¹⁷ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways*, *Volume II 1901-1950*, II:268.

⁷¹⁸ "Denver & South Platte Asking Increase in Commutation Fares," *Littleton Independent*, August 20, 1920, 1.

of Englewood proposed a tax of \$200 on each streetcar, which was considered high among industry members.⁷¹⁹ In addition, the City wanted to pave South Broadway and required the D&SP to bear partial cost for paving. The company determined the costs were too high and decided to abandon the line, ending service on May 7, 1926. Buses took over the route the following day.⁷²⁰



Figure 166. Map of Denver & Suburban Railway.

⁷¹⁹ Dooks, "Denver & South Platte Railway Company Birney Safety Car, Number 1 An Exhibit of the Seashore Trolley Museum."

⁷²⁰ Robertson and Cafky, *Denver's Street Railways, Volume II 1901-1950*, II:351.

M. Pueblo

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Pueblo Street Railroad	1878-1889	Horsecar, Narrow Gauge
Pueblo City Railway Company	1889-1895	Electric, 48-inch Gauge
Pueblo Electric Street Railway	1895-1899	Electric, 48-inch Gauge
Pueblo Suburban Traction & Lighting	1899-1911	Electric, 48-inch Gauge
Company		
Arkansas Valley Railway, Light &	1911-1921	Electric, 48-inch Gauge
Power Company		
Southern Colorado Power Company	1921-1947	Electric, 48-inch Gauge

Table 17. Streetcar companies operating in Pueblo

Pueblo was originally established by fur trappers and settlers from New Mexico in the 1840s and is one of the earliest Anglo settlements in Colorado. In 1872 William Jackson Palmer extended the Denver & Rio Grande Railroad (D&RG) to Pueblo and founded South Pueblo on the south banks of the Arkansas River. Following the arrival of the D&RG, Pueblo became the major railroad hub in southern Colorado. Palmer also founded the town of Bessemer on the southeast side of Pueblo and constructed the Minnequa Steel Works (steel works).⁷²¹ By 1896 Pueblo, South Pueblo, and Bessemer had consolidated into the current city of Pueblo.⁷²²

The massive steel works and smelters earned the city its nickname as the "Pittsburgh of the West" and spurred Pueblo's rapid growth. First operated by Palmer's Colorado Coal and Iron Company, the Minnequa Steel Works was taken over by the Colorado Fuel and Iron Company (CF&I), which also owned a vast network of coal mines in the state, in 1892. The CF&I was Pueblo's largest employer by 1900, and by 1910 it employed nearly 10 percent of Colorado's workforce. In addition to providing jobs, the CF&I worked to develop the neighborhood of

⁷²¹ The steel works operated under multiple company names during the nineteenth and twentieth centuries including the Colorado Fuel Company and Colorado Fuel and Iron Company. The facility itself was commonly known as the Minnequa Steel Works during the period of streetcar operation.

⁷²² Wyckoff, Creating Colorado: The Making of a Western American Landscape, 1860-1940, 143–45, 148.

Bessemer through a subsidiary land company by building homes, a hospital, and a YMCA building for its workers. Although the CF&I went through various peaks and slumps over the twentieth century, it remained at the heart of Pueblo's economy into the 1980s.⁷²³

Between 1880 and 1890 Pueblo's population increased from approximately 3,000 to nearly 25,000 as industrial jobs attracted immigrant workers from southern and eastern Europe including Italians, Greeks, Slavs, Slovenians, Serbians, Russians, and Czechoslovakians. In addition to European immigrants, Chinese and Japanese immigrants also established their own small communities in Pueblo. In the twentieth century a substantial Mexican-American community established itself in the city. While these various immigrant groups first settled in discrete pockets within the Bessemer neighborhood adjacent to the steel works, they steadily branched out into the wider city. East Pueblo in particular grew as a working-class neighborhood in the early twentieth century.⁷²⁴

The first calls for a streetcar system in Pueblo began as early as 1874. In 1878 a group of local businessmen incorporated the Pueblo Street Railroad (PSR) and began construction on the city's horsecar system. The company's president, James B. Orman, owned a prominent railroad construction firm and had previously worked with the D&RG and Atchison, Topeka, & Santa Fe Railroads. Orman later served as the Governor of Colorado from 1901 to 1903. The PSR designed a narrow-gauge system and the first mile along Union Street and Santa Fe was completed by the end of 1878. The horse stables were located at 212 South Union Street. Construction of the PSR continued throughout the 1880s, creating a large system that provided cross-town service connecting neighborhoods in north and south Pueblo and passing through the

⁷²³ Jeffery DeHerrera, Cheri Yost, and Adam Thomas, *Pueblo: Forged Together in the Bessemer Neighborhood* (Prepared for the City of Pueblo, Colorado, August 2012), 19–20; Jonathan H. Rees, "Colorado Fuel & Iron," *Colorado Encyclopedia*, n.d., https://coloradoencyclopedia.org/article/colorado-fuel-iron; "Minnequa Steelworks Office," *Colorado Encyclopedia*, n.d., https://coloradoencyclopedia.org/article/minnequa-steelworks-office; Wyckoff, *Creating Colorado: The Making of a Western American Landscape, 1860-1940*, 147, 150.

⁷²⁴ Adam Guyon, "The Stable of the Iron Horse," *Historical Studies Journal* 33 (Spring 2016): 16; Rees, "Colorado Fuel & Iron"; "Minnequa Steelworks Office"; Wyckoff, *Creating Colorado: The Making of a Western American Landscape, 1860-1940*, 150.

downtown commercial core. ⁷²⁵Service was first extended to the steel works in 1882. The horsecars crossed the Arkansas River from downtown over the Union Avenue bridge and ascended the bluff to Abriendo Avenue, where the line branched to the east and west. The junction at South Union Avenue and Abriendo Avenue became known as Mesa Junction. A small but significant business district steadily developed at Mesa Junction and became the commercial center of South Pueblo (see Figure 167). While the South Pueblo lines transported workers to and from the smelters and steel works, the North Pueblo lines connected the wealthy residents on Grand Street with the downtown business district on the north side of the Arkansas River. Converging on Union Avenue, these early lines provided an important cross-town link for all of Pueblo's citizens. By 1889 the PSR represented one of the larger horse-powered streetcar systems in the state, with 100 horses pulling 36 cars over 13 miles of track (see Figure 174).⁷²⁶



Figure 167. Mesa Junction, looking north from Colorado Avenue towards Union Avenue, 1938.⁷²⁷

⁷²⁵ Cafky and Haney, *Pueblo's Steel Town Trolleys*, 11–12; Feitz, *Colorado Trolleys*, 21; Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 134.

⁷²⁶ Cafky and Haney, *Pueblo's Steel Town Trolleys*, 11–12; Feitz, *Colorado Trolleys*, 21; Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 134.

⁷²⁷ Works Progress Administration, "South Union and West Abriendo Avenues, 1938," October 28, 1938, PCCLD Special Collections, W-564, Pueblo City County Library District.

The horse-powered streetcar service in Pueblo transitioned to electric service in 1889 (see Figure 168). Orman reorganized the PSR into the Pueblo City Railway Company (PCR) under the same directors as the previous company. The PCR chose a unique 48-inch gauge for the system, which was slightly narrower than the standard gauge, and the entire system was reconstructed with 35-pound rails. The company also constructed a large new carbarn and power station at Victoria Avenue and D Street (see Figure 169). The horse-powered cars continued to operate throughout the city during the reconstruction. The first electric streetcars began running between Mesa Junction and Lake Minnequa on June 12, 1890. The PCR ultimately constructed 20 miles of track in 1890 and 1891, in addition to the 13 miles established by the PSR (see Figure 175). The new construction extended further out from the city and had a significant impact on Pueblo's growth. Excepting minor alterations and extensions in later years, the system constructed by the PCR was utilized by every successive streetcar company in Pueblo.⁷²⁸



Figure 168. Streetcar parked in front of the 1890 carbarn constructed by the PCR, c.1920

⁷²⁸ Cafky and Haney, *Pueblo's Steel Town Trolleys*, 17.



Figure 169. An electric streetcar travels down Main Street, c.1890.⁷²⁹

As the PCR built lines into new neighborhoods, land values and residential construction boomed along the streetcar lines. As the *Colorado Daily Chieftain* wrote in 1890:

Even talk of running an electric line to any new addition causes a regular boom in that locality, and the actual beginning of the work of extending the lines causes now [sic] houses to rise like magic. East, west, north and south of the city, flourishing suburbs, well built up with cozy little homes, bear witness to what rapid transit has done for Pueblo.⁷³⁰

The most significant early expansion occurred in East Pueblo, which had never enjoyed service from the PSR. Following the construction of the 4th Street viaduct over Fountain Creek in 1891, tracks were laid along East 4th Street, Glendale Avenue, and East 8th Avenue. East Pueblo was home to a working immigrant population that rode the Bessemer-East Pueblo line daily to and from the steel mill on the south side of town. The PCR also extended service on the north side of

⁷²⁹ "Main Street," c.1890, PCCLD Special Collections, PH-P-662-03-002, Pueblo City County Library District.

⁷³⁰ "Rapid Transit, Growth and Progress of the Street Railway in Pueblo," *Colorado Daily Chieftain*, November 2, 1890.

town, extending into the Irving Place neighborhood near the Colorado State Hospital and up to 24th Street on Grand Avenue.⁷³¹

The PCR also provided service to recreational attractions for Pueblo's citizens and tourists. Lake Minnequa was a popular resort and amusement park in South Pueblo, and a new line was constructed to directly serve the park along Colorado Avenue and Berkley Avenue. A branch of the Lake Minnequa line also serviced the state fairgrounds. Closer to downtown, a loop line on Main Street and Santa Fe Avenue carried passengers to Mineral Palace Park. Over the years Main Street eclipsed Santa Fe Avenue as the primary commercial street in downtown Pueblo and the Mineral Palace loop ceased operation in 1913. However, the tracks on Santa Fe Avenue were left in place for heavy service days. Each of the PCR's routes provided crosstown service through downtown and across the Arkansas River via Union Avenue.⁷³² The PCR operated successfully for the next couple of years, but a combination of economic and natural disasters led to a series of reincorporations of the streetcar system.

The Panic of 1893 (see Section 3.E.) was especially difficult for Pueblo. As the mines in the mountains shut their doors overnight, Pueblo's smelters and steel furnaces suddenly went cold and thousands were left unemployed. The loss of the city's leading industries caused other supporting businesses to fail throughout the city. The PCR faced a sharp decline in revenue as residents that once commuted every day stayed home. Even those who kept their jobs had less money to spend on pleasure rides to the city's parks and resorts. Compounding these difficulties, the Arkansas River flooded in May 1894, with flood levels reaching 3 feet in downtown Pueblo. The flood caused significant damage to the Union Avenue bridge, as well as the carbarn and power plant, which forced the company to shut down service for several days. The cost of repairs from the flood, combined with decline in ridership, forced the company into receivership and bankruptcy in 1895. The General Electric company, the primary holder of the PCR's debt, purchased the PCR in 1895 and reorganized it as the Pueblo Electric Street Railway (PESR) under its own management. Although no longer president, Orman remained influential to the

⁷³¹ Cafky and Haney, *Pueblo's Steel Town Trolleys*, 17, 73–75; "East Side Line."

⁷³² Cafky ad Haney, *Pueblo's Steel Town Trolleys*, 76–79, 83–84.

system's operation. For the rest of its history electric power companies, not individual streetcar companies, operated the Pueblo streetcar system.⁷³³

The PESR maintained and operated the existing system without major changes. Pueblo's economy recovered in the late 1890s in response to the mining boom in Cripple Creek, and it appears the streetcar system returned to profitability. In 1898 the Thatcher brothers, who had worked their way from general merchants in the 1860s to owners of the First National Bank of Pueblo, purchased the PESR and consolidated it with their interests in the Pueblo Light & Power Company to form the Pueblo Traction & Electric Company. The Thatchers soon consolidated again with the rival Pikes Peak Power Company and incorporated the Pueblo Suburban Traction & Lighting Company (PST&LC) in 1899. The PST&LC made several improvements to the system, including replacing the tracks with new 75-pound rails and investing in double-truck cars for the main routes (see Figure 170). Throughout this period the company operated the same 1890 routes with no major alterations aside from an extension of the Grand Avenue line into the Fairmount Park neighborhood.⁷³⁴ The PST&LC planned to extend an interurban line between Canon City and La Junta, with Pueblo at the center, but never began construction on the project.⁷³⁵

⁷³³ Cafky and Haney, *Pueblo's Steel Town Trolleys*, 18; "Pueblo City Railway Sold," *Pueblo Daily Chieftain*, September 1, 1895, 3.

⁷³⁴ Cafky and Haney, *Pueblo's Steel Town Trolleys*, 19–21, 78–79.

⁷³⁵ Street Railway Journal 21, no. 9 (February 28, 1903): 340.


Figure 170. View of Main Street with a PST&LC streetcar, c.1903.⁷³⁶

In 1911 the Chicago-based holding company H.M. Byllesby & Company purchased control of the PST&LC along with several other power companies in Southern Colorado and formed the Arkansas Valley Railway Light & Power Company (AVRL&P). The AVLR&P constructed the last new lines in the Pueblo streetcar system in 1913. The City Park line followed Victoria Avenue before crossing a new bridge to a private right-of-way connecting to Goodnight Avenue, which it followed to the park. The company also built a new line along Beulah Avenue to the State Fairgrounds.⁷³⁷ The growth of automobile ownership in the 1910s significantly affected streetcar ridership in Pueblo, much as it did in other cities throughout the country, and 1916 was the last profitable year for the streetcars. Profits from power generation, however, were enough to keep the company afloat while continuing to provide transportation service.⁷³⁸

⁷³⁶ "Main Street," June 1903, PCCLD Special Collections, PH-P-662-09-010, Pueblo City County Library District.

⁷³⁷ Cafky and Haney, *Pueblo's Steel Town Trolleys*, 85–86.

⁷³⁸ Cafky and Haney, *Pueblo's Steel Town Trolleys*, 24.

Disaster struck again in 1921 with the largest flood in Pueblo's history. On June 3, 1921, heavy spring rains to the west caused the Arkansas River and Fountain Creek to rise at an unprecedented rate, at one point rising 8 feet in 1.5 hours. The river finally crested at 13 feet above street level in downtown. The flood directly hit the carbarn and power plant on Victoria Avenue, and the system's central line on Union Avenue, which were all located in the river's floodplain. The buildings and machinery in the power plant were heavily damaged and filled with mud. Power lines and tracks were uprooted from the streets. During the flood the entire city lost power and electric service was not restored to the streetcars until the hospitals, public buildings, and private homes were guaranteed power. Streetcar service was finally restored on June 27, 1921. Following the flood, the river was realigned into its current concrete-lined channel south of B Street. During the months of construction on the new Union Avenue viaduct, traffic was rerouted to the Main Street viaduct and the streetcars ran over a temporary trestle adjacent to the bridge. The AVRL&P was committed to assisting the city's recovery, spending \$1 million rebuilding the streetcar system to its former condition and paying for a share of the river channel improvement.⁷³⁹

Although the city's infrastructure was repaired relatively quickly, it took years for Pueblo to fully recover from the flood's economic impacts. Downtown business owners were left deeply in debt and the city's population ceased its 50-year growth pattern, plateauing around 50,000 residents for the next few decades. In 1923 Byllesby's company reorganized its Pueblo division as the Southern Colorado Power Company (SCP). The company's new name is significant in that there is no reference to a railway or other transportation system, indicating that by the 1920s the streetcar system was ancillary to the more profitable business of generating electricity for homes, businesses, and industry. In the 1920s the SCP fought its rising costs and competition from automobiles not by cutting services, but by maintaining consistent and reliable service every 10 minutes throughout the city. The company reduced payroll by investing in a fleet of single-operator Birney cars and rebuilding the double-truck cars for use by a single operator, following the example of the Denver Tramway Company. In addition to cutting costs, the fare for a single trip was increased from five cents to 25 cents.⁷⁴⁰ The Great Depression was a difficult time for Pueblo,

⁷³⁹ Cafky and Haney, *Pueblo's Steel Town Trolleys*, 29, 34–38.

⁷⁴⁰ Cafky and Haney, *Pueblo's Steel Town Trolleys*, 41.

as for the rest of the nation. The city faced large-scale unemployment and ridership on the streetcars plummeted. In 1932 the SCP purchased 32 Birney cars from the Colorado Springs & Interurban Railway and retired the remaining double-truck cars. Many of the double-truck cars were sold and repurposed as storage sheds and lunchrooms. Despite the difficulties of the Depression the streetcars continued to run, and by 1940 Pueblo was one of only a handful of American cities relying entirely on streetcars for public transit (see Figure 171 and Figure 172).⁷⁴¹



Figure 171. Streetcar tracks on Main Street looking north from 5th Street, 1938.⁷⁴²

⁷⁴¹ Cafky and Haney, *Pueblo's Steel Town Trolleys*, 48.

⁷⁴² Works Progress Administration, "Main and Fifth Streets, 1938," June 30, 1938, PCCLD Special Collections, P-456, Pueblo City County Library District.



Figure 172. Streetcar tracks on Union Avenue looking north from D Street, 1938.⁷⁴³

World War II provided a much-needed boost to Pueblo and the streetcar service. The sudden need for steel and other industrial production brought jobs and residents back to the city (see Figure 173). Rationing of materials such as rubber and gasoline limited automobile traffic, which meant citizens once again turned to the streetcars to commute across town for work and shopping. While this upturn in ridership was significant, it ended as quickly as it arrived when the war ended. In 1947 the SCP steadily replaced its streetcars with new General Motors buses throughout the city. The final car ran on the Bessemer-Park Hill line on November 29, 1947. In 1949 the SCP sold its transportation division to the Pueblo Transportation Company. Most of the streetcar tracks in Pueblo were simply paved over and remain under the pavement. The last visual reminders of streetcar era, the large carbarn and power plant on Victoria Avenue, were demolished in 1983.⁷⁴⁴ The Pueblo system was unique in Colorado as one of the earliest and longest running in the state and for maintaining consistent service on all its routes throughout multiple changes in ownership.

⁷⁴³ Works Progress Administration, "South Union Avenue and D Street, 1938," October 12, 1938, PCCLD Special Collections, W-250, Pueblo City County Library District.

⁷⁴⁴ Cafky and Haney, *Pueblo's Steel Town Trolleys*, 54; Glen Huss, "Buses to Again Give Pueblo Transportation Leadership," *Colorado Daily Chieftain*, July 1947; Curt Chandler, "Pueblo's History Disappearing with Streetcar Barns," *Colorado Daily Chieftain*, September 8, 1983.



Figure 173. SCP streetcar turning onto Indiana Avenue with the smokestacks of the Minnequa Steel Works in the background. World War II brought jobs back to the steel factory and temporarily revived the streetcar system in Pueblo.⁷⁴⁵



Figure 174. Map of the horse-powered streetcar lines in Pueblo

⁷⁴⁵ Robert W. Richardson, "Southern Colorado Power Co.," September 20, 1946, Digital Collections, RR-1628, Denver Public Library.



Figure 175. Map of the electric streetcar lines in Pueblo

N. Trinidad

Company Name	Years of Existence/Operation	Mode of Transport
Trinidad Street Railway	1882-c.1892	Horse
Trinidad Electric Railway Company	1903-1923	Electric

Table 18. Streetcar companies operating in Trinidad

Trinidad was the epicenter of southern Colorado's coal mining region. The city of Trinidad grew out of a small plaza built by Felipe Baca, a farmer from New Mexico, in the early 1860s. Located near Raton Pass, it became an important crossroads for multiple travel routes between Pueblo and Santa Fe. In 1866 Trinidad was named the county seat of Las Animas County. The region surrounding the town was settled by sheep ranchers and grain farmers during the 1860s. In the 1870s incredibly rich and accessible coal deposits were found in the hills to the south and west of Trinidad. Coal soon became the primary export from the region, fueling the steel mills, smelters, and locomotives across Colorado. In 1876 the Denver & Rio Grande Railroad (D&RG) built a line as far as El Moro, 5 miles north of Trinidad. A year later the Atchison, Topeka & Santa Fe Railroad (AT&SF) built its line into the heart of Trinidad, cementing the city's position as a major urban center in southern Colorado. Both railroads, along with their affiliated mining and land companies, established small company towns throughout the coal region, including Sopris, Starkville, and Cokedale. Coal mining at the time required armies of laborers. By 1910 approximately 20,000 miners lived in Trinidad and the surrounding communities.⁷⁴⁶

As a rapidly growing regional urban center, Trinidad was an ideal location for a streetcar system. The presence of a streetcar added prestige to the city's image and was undoubtedly seen as a promising business opportunity. C.P. Treat opened the Trinidad Street Railway (TSR), Trinidad's earliest streetcar company, in 1882. There is little documentation regarding the TSR. In 1886 Treat sold the railway to "a syndicate composed of ten of Trinidad's most enterprising citizens."⁷⁴⁷ By 1889 the system consisted of 1.5 miles of track with two cars and eight mules.

⁷⁴⁶ Abbot, Leonard, and Noel, *Colorado: A History of the Centennial State*, 37–39; Wyckoff, *Creating Colorado: The Making of a Western American Landscape*, 1860-1940, 205–10.

⁷⁴⁷ Pueblo Daily Chieftain, February 26, 1886.

The TSR was upgraded in 1891 to 3 miles of track with six horsecars and 35 horses. The TSR's exact route is unknown, although photographs indicate that there were lines on Main Street and Commercial Street, and that the service crossed the Purgatoire River via two bridges on Commercial Street (see Figure 176 and Figure 177). An 1892 article in the *Aspen Weekly Times* indicated that a group of "Chicago capitalists" intended to purchase the TSR and electrify the system. However, there is no record in historic directories, newspapers, or maps of any streetcar companies operating in Trinidad between 1893 and 1903. It is possible that the Panic of 1893 interrupted the development plans and caused the TSR to terminate service.⁷⁴⁸



Figure 176. Two TSR streetcars crossing the Purgatoire River bridge on Commercial Street, 1883.⁷⁴⁹

⁷⁴⁸ Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 154; Feitz, *Colorado Trolleys*, 47; "The State at Large," *The Daily News*, June 13, 1882; "A Rare Chance for Investment, Trinidad Street Railway at Auction," *Pueblo Daily Chieftain*, February 7, 1886, 3; "After a Street Railway," *Aspen Weekly Times*, July 2, 1892, 2.

⁷⁴⁹ Feitz, Colorado Trolleys, 47.



Figure 177. Photo of streetcar tracks on Commercial Street, looking north from Main Street, c.1890-1900.⁷⁵⁰

Plans for a new electric streetcar system emerged in 1902. By that time Colorado had fully recovered from the 1893 panic and resulting depression and the mining economy was thriving again with large quantities of gold ore flowing from the Cripple Creek district. That year the *Denver Daily Times* noted a wave of new commercial and residential construction in Trinidad, in part fueled by the plans for a new electric railroad: "Everyone seems to want to secure some land that is easily accessible to the rapid transit line."⁷⁵¹ The City of Trinidad (City) granted local developer Seth Hartley a streetcar franchise in June 1902, but Hartley did not fulfill his franchise and construction never began.⁷⁵²

⁷⁵⁰ Oliver E. Aultman, "Looking North down Commercial Street from Main St.," 1900 1890, History Colorado, Aultman Collection, CHS.A631, Denver Public Library.

⁷⁵¹ "Renewed Activity in Trinidad: Coming of the Street Railway Awakens Citizens," *Denver Daily Times*, July 20, 1902, 11.

⁷⁵² "Trinidad Street Car Franchise Granted," *Denver Daily Times*, June 4, 1902, 11; "Renewed Activity in Trinidad: Coming of the Street Railway Awakens Citizens," 11.

A year later the City granted another franchise with the same terms to Frank P. Read, the president of the Trinidad Electric Light & Power Company. With solid backing from the power company, Read established the Trinidad Electric Railway (TER) in June 1903 and promptly began construction that August. W.C. Whitescarber was contracted to construct the lines. Regular service on the TER began on April 28, 1904.⁷⁵³ South of the Purgatoire River, the TSR had lines on Animas Street and Main Street, heading north across the river on Commercial Street (see Figure 178). North of the river the company built a large loop along Pine Street, San Juan Street, Baca Avenue, and Arizona Avenue. It also extended a line further north to the county fairgrounds (see Figure 180). South of the loop, the TSR constructed a carbarn and powerhouse on the southwest side of town near the intersection of San Juan Street and Robinson Avenue (see Figure 179). Beyond the carbarn, the streetcars ventured outside Trinidad to the nearby coal mining towns.⁷⁵⁴ The gauge and weight of the rails is unknown.

⁷⁵³ Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 154; Wilkins, *Colorado Railroads: Chronological Development*, 151;
"Colorado Briefs," *Lafayette News*, July 25, 1903, 4; "Trinidad Will Have Electric Street Railway," *Denver Daily Times*, June 9, 1903, 12; "Work in Commenced on Trinidad Electric Line," *Denver Daily Times*, August 21, 1903, 11.

⁷⁵⁴ Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 154; "Map of Trinidad, Colorado" (Denver: Clason Map Company, 1909), Map Collection, 97005682, History Colorado; "Insurance Maps of Trinidad, Las Animas Co., Colorado" (New York: Sanborn Map Company, 1907).



Figure 178. TER streetcar on Commercial Street, c.1905.755



Figure 179. Powerhouse and carbarn constructed by the TER, c.1905.⁷⁵⁶

⁷⁵⁵ Otis A. Aultman, "Trinidad Street Scene Commercial Street," c.1905, History Colorado, Aultman Collection, CHS.A802, Denver Public Library.

⁷⁵⁶ Aultman, Oliver E., "Power House and Street Car Barns, Trinidad, Colorado," 1908 1904, History Colorado, Aultman Collection, CHS.A854, Denver Public Library.

Although the local routes within Trinidad provided an important service, freight service on the interurban lines was the TSR's primary source of revenue. Coal was the lifeblood of Trinidad's economy. Not to be left out, Read extended the electric company's resources to profit from the surrounding mines. In 1903 the company predicted hauling 25,000 tons of coal a day from the mines to the central rail depots in Trinidad. The interurban line to Sopris and Starkville, located just southwest of Trinidad, was constructed along with the local system in 1904. This line ran southwest from the city along the north bank of the Purgatoire River, crossing the river near Jensen, and then branching towards the two coal towns. Freight service was so successful that plans were quickly developed to extend the TSR's interurban service west to Cokedale and as far north as Walsenburg, approximately 35 miles north of Trinidad, passing through the coal company towns of Hastings and Aguilar. In 1908 a spur from the Sopris and Starkville line was constructed into Cokedale.⁷⁵⁷ The northern route never came to fruition and the Cokedale spur was the last construction completed by the TSR.⁷⁵⁸

In contrast to some other streetcar companies in Colorado, the TSR was always associated with the local power company and was never strictly a transportation enterprise. The TSR operated under the ownership of multiple utilities as the result of various mergers and acquisitions, including the Trinidad Electric Railway & Gas Company (1904), Southern Colorado Power & Railway Co. (1908), Colorado Railway Light and Power Co. (1909), and Trinidad Electric Transmission Railway & Gas Co. (1911). The interurban lines collectively operated under the name Trinidad, Sopris and Starkville. There is little documentation related to the company between 1910 and 1920. The TSR's profits were closely tied to the coal mining industry and the fluctuations within that industry from major labor strikes and World War I certainly affected the company's bottom line. The rise in automobile ownership reduced ridership on the streetcars,

⁷⁵⁷ The interurban lines between Trinidad and Sopris, Starkville, and Cokedale did not follow city streets and portions were likely constructed through the current location of Lake Trinidad. Accurate maps of the locations of these lines have not been found. These line were therefore not included in the GIS portion of this study.

⁷⁵⁸ Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 154; Feitz, *Colorado Trolleys*, 47; "Pushing Work on Trinidad Trolley," *Denver Daily Times*, September 23, 1903; "Trolley Will Tap Coal Lands," *Denver Daily Times*, September 24, 1903; "Electric Railway for Carrying Coal," *The Herald Democrat*, September 25, 1903, 1; "Colorado News Items," *Las Animas Leader*, May 6, 1904, 3; *The Walsenburg World*, May 13, 1904, 1; "Begin Gigantic Project: Definite Move to Build Network of Electric Railroads in Vicinity of Trinidad," *Aspen Daily Times*, May 10, 1907.

much as it did across the state. Although the exact reasons are unclear, by 1920 the TSR was petitioning for abandonment of its lines. Local passenger service was cancelled in 1922. The interurban service continued for another year, but it too was cancelled in 1923. While it appears the interurban lines were removed, it is possible that some rails may remain beneath the streets of Trinidad.⁷⁵⁹



Figure 180. Map of Trinidad streetcar lines.

⁷⁵⁹ Fletcher, *Centennial State Trolleys*, 154; Feitz, *Colorado Trolleys*; "State News Items," 2.